7th International IFS and Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021 Turkey



# **CONFERENCE ABSTRACT BOOK**

EDITOR ASSOC. PROF. DR. Gökhan ÇUVALCIOĞLU





### PREFACE

We are very pleased to introduce the abstracts of the 7th International IFS and Contemporary Mathematics Conference (IFSCOM2021).

As previous conferences, the theme was the link between the Mathematics by many valued logics and its applications.

In this context, there is a need to discuss the relationships and interactions between many valued logics and contemporary mathematics.

Finally, in the previous conference, it made successful activities to communicate with scientists working in similar fields and relations between the different disciplines.

This conference has papers in different areas; multi-valued logic, geometry, algebra, applied mathematics, theory of fuzzy sets, intuitionistic fuzzy set theory, mathematical physics, mathematics applications, etc.

Thank you to all paticipants scientists offering the most significant contribution to this conference.

Thank you to Scientific Committee Members, Referee Committee Members, Local Committee Members and MAJOR TEAM supporting this conference.

Assoc. Prof. GÖKHAN ÇUVALCIOĞLU EDITOR

# Honorary Chairmen

Ioannis P. Stavroulakis (GR)

### Chairmen

Gökhan Çuvalcıoğlu (TR) Mehmet Küçükarslan (TR)

# INVITED SPEAKERS

Krassimir T. Atanassov (BG) Mahdumangal Pal (IN) Poonam Kumar Sharma (IN) Oscar Castillo (MX) Sebahattin Balcı (TR)

### SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE

Bijan Davvaz (IR), Evadokia Sotirova (BG), Fatih Kutlu (TR) Hamza Menken (TR) Janusz Kacprzyk (PL), Krassimir Atanassov(BG), Lois Aime Fono (CM), Madhumangal Pal (IN), Mehmet Çitil (TR)Mehmet Küçükaslan (TR) Naime Demirtas (TR)Orkun Coşkuntuncel (TR) Oscar Castillo (MX), Özgür Mızrak (TR) Panagiotis Chountas (UK), Piotr Nowak (PL), Paramajit Kumar (IN), Said Melliani (MA), Sertaç Göktaş (TR) Sotir Sotirov (BG), Şemsi Eken Meriç (TR) Şükran Konca (TR) Taekyun Kim (KR), Ugur Değer (TR) Ümit Deniz (TR) Vassia Atanassova (BG)

### REFEREE COMMITTEE

Krassimir T. Atanassov, Oscar Castillo, Gökhan Çuvalcıoğlu, Ekrem Kadıoğlu, Mehmet Küçükaslan, Said Melliani, Madhumangal Pal, Hanlar Reşidoğlu, Sotir Sotirov, Hüseyin Yıldırım.

# LOCAL ORGANIZING COMMITTEE

Feride Tuğrul

# CONTENTS

PREFACE	i
INVITED SPEAKERS	ii
SCIENTIFIC COMMITTEE	iii
REFEREE COMMITTEE	iv
LOCAL ORGANIZING COMMITTEE	v
Travelling Wave Solutions Of The Fourth-Order Strongly Nonlinear Wave Equation Hüseyin Koçak	1
Integrodifference Equations In Mathematical Biology: Growth-Dispersal And Predator-Prey Models M. E. Kavgacı, E. Yıldırım, And H. Bereketoğlu	3
Integrability Conditions Of Conformal Quasi-Hemi-Slant Submersions Ş. Yanan	4
Approximation To Functions In Weighted Lipschitz Class Of The Orlicz Space $Lm(T; \Omega)$ İ.C. Ellik, U. Değer	5
B-Convexity And B-Concavitypreservingproperty Of Two-Dimensional Bernstein Operators M. Uzun And T. Tunc	6
Rank Of Nr(Cn) E. Korkmaz	7
Optimal Control For An Infectious Disease Model With Imperfect Testing Rana Esen,Tuğba Akman Yıldız,And Fikriye Nuray Yılmaz	8
C-Pure Submodules And C-Flat Modules Y. Alagöz	10
On Some Integral Inequality For S-Convex Functions In The Fourth Sense S.Kemali	12
Assymptotic Properties Of Sturm Liouville Problem With Retarded Argument That Contains Parameter In The Boundary K.Koparan And O.Mızrak	14
General Decay Of Solutions For A Heat Equation F.Ekinei And E. Pişkin	15

Lower Bounds Of Solutions For A System Of Hyperbolic Equation F.Ekinei And E. Pişkin	16
Existence Of Solutions For A Reaction Diffusion Equation With Multiple Nonlinearities F.Ekinci And E. Pişkin	17
Global Nonexistence Of Solutions For A System Of Viscoelastic Plate Equations F.Ekinci And E. Pişkin	18
Growth Of Solutions For A System Of Kirchhoff-Type Equations With Degenerate Damping Terms F.Ekinci And E. Pişkin	20
Global Existence Of Solutions To Equation With Degenerate Damping F.Ekinci And E. Pişkin	22
Bivariate Max-Product Bernstein Chlodowsky Operators Sevilay Kırcı Serenbay	24
Some Results On The Whitehead Asphericity Problem Elton Pasku	25
A Wagner-Preston Representation Theorem For Clifford Semigroups Elton Pasku	27
A Note On Affine Translation Surfaces G. Aydın Şekerci And S. Sevinc	28
New Integral Inequalities For S-Convex Functions In The Fourth Sense S.Kemali and B.Ünal	30
Weakly Locally Artinian Supplemented Modules B.Nişancı Türkmen	32
On Generalizations Of Locally Artinian Supplemented Modules B.NiŞancı Türkmen	34
Some Triple Binomial Sums With Lucas Numbers F. Taşdemir	36
Neimark-Sacker Bifurcation And Stability Of Discrete-Time Prey-Predator Model With Allee Effect S.Işık and F.Kangagil	37
Flip Bifurcation And Stability Analysis in A Two-Dimensional Discrete-Time Prey-Predator Model Figen Kangalgil	39
Asymptotic Behaviour Of Solutions For A Higher-Order Parabolic Equation With Logarithmic Nonlinearity T.Cömert and E.Pişkin	41
Blow-Up At Infinity Of Weak Solutions For A Higher-Order Parabolic Equation With Logarithmic Nonlinearity T.Cömert and E.Pişkin	42

Independence Versus Uncorrelatedness: From Early Studies To Current Researches Sofiya Ostrovska	43
On Function Spaces Characterized By The Wigner Transform Ö.Kulak and A.Ömerbeyoğlu	44
On The N-Fold Product Of Fractional Operators Ö.Kulak	46
Fourier Transforms Of Some Orthogonal Polynomials In Two-Variables E.Güldoğan Lekesiz and R.Aktaş	48
A Technique For The Solution Of Fredholm Integral Equations Merve Temizer Ersoy	50
A Survey On Topological Structure Of Some Sequence Spaces Merve Temizer Ersoy	52
A New Construction Of Linear Positive Operators Based On Beta Function Ö.Gürel Yılmaz	53
Using Intuitionistic Fuzzy C-Means Clustering Algorithms To Model Covid-19 Cases in The High Risks Countries N.İnce and S.Senturk	55
The Spherical İmages Of A Curve According To Type-2 Bishop Frame in Weyl Space Nil Kofoğlu	57
Some Classifications of Biconservative Submanifolds in Minkowski 5-Space R.Yeğin şen	59
Weighted Pseudo Almost-Automorphic Solutions Of Quaternion-Valued Rnns With Mixed Delays R.Yazgan	60
Domination Type Invariants For Graphs Of Twist Knots Abdulgani Şahin	61
Artificial Hamiltonian Method For Dynamics Of The Immuno-Patho System Gülden Gün Polat	63
Farey Sequence, Linear Diophantine Equations And Modular Group Bilal Demir	64
On The Well-Defined Solution Of A Difference Equation Merve Kara	65
A Study On N- Hyperideals Of Multiplicative Hyperring B. Coşgun And U. Acar	67
A Multi-Strain Seir Outbreak Model With General Incidence Rates: Application Of The New Coronavirus Disease C.Akbaş	68

On A Conformable Dynamic Equation Of Second Order Z Ceylan And F. A. Çetinkaya	71
Blow-Up Of The Phenomenon For Semilinear Parabolic Problems With Variable Sources E. Akkoyunlu And R. Ayazoğlu (Mashiyev)	73
Notes On Rank Properties Of Blups in Lmm And Its Transformed Model M.Eriş Büyükkaya, M.Yiğit and N.Güler	75
Convergence Of The Solution Of Impulsive Nicholson's Blowflies Model With Piecewise Constant Argument M. Lafeı Büyükkahraman	77
Γ-Semigroups Regarded As Semigroups Under Γ Anjeza Krakulli	78
Categorical Aspects of Γ -Semigroups Anjeza Krakulli	79
Some Curvature Conditions Of Kenmotsu Manifolds M. Yıldırım	80
Associated Curves Depending On The Types Of Bishop Frame Beyhan Yılmaz	81
Smarandache Curves According to Alternative Frame In $E^3$ Şenay Alıç and Beyhan Yılmaz	83
Soliton Solutions Of Some Nonlinear Evolution Equations Arising in Mathematical Physics M. Odabaşı Köprülü	85
On Subprojectivity Domains Of Goldie Torsion Modules Yılmaz Durğun and Ayşe Çobankaya	86
Global Nonexistence Of The Higher Order Kirchhoff Type System With Logarithmic Nonlinearities Nazlı Irkıl And Erhan Pişkin	88
Mathematical Behavior For A Petrovsky Type Equation With Memory Term And Logarithmic Source Term Nazlı Irkıl And Erhan Pişkin	89
Enlargement Of Bounded Sequence Space Via Natural Density Mehmet Küçükaslan, Umutcan Kaya and Maya Altınok	90
Blow-Up Of Solutions To A Parabolic System With Variable Sources R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev) And E. Akkoyunlu	91
On Quaternionic Bertrand Curves in Euclidean 3-Space Aykut Has And Beyhan Yılmaz	93
Non-Newtonian Generating Functions And Their Applications Halide Yavuz Sarı and Cenap Duyar	94

A Characterization Of Bipartite Well-Covered Graphs Zakir Deniz	95
On P-Convex Functions and Hermite-Hadamard Type Inequalities Sevda Sezer	96
On S-Convex Functions Z. Eken	97
Generalization Of Product Measurable Spaces Sevilay Kığılcım and İlker Eryılmaz	98
On *-Boundedness And*-Local Boundedness Of Non-Newtonian Superposition Operators In $c_{0,\alpha}$ and $c_{\alpha}$ to $l_{1,\beta}$ Fatmanur Erdoğan and Birsen Sağır	99
Nonexistence Of Global Solutions For A Kirchhoff-Type Viscoelastic Equation With Distributed Delay Hazal Yüksekkaya and Erhan Pişkin	101
Blow-Up Results For A Viscoelastic Plate Equation With Distributed Delay Hazal Yüksekkaya and Erhan Pişkin	103
Some Properties Of Cartesian Products Of The Zero Divisor Graphs Seher Tecirli And Yaşar Nacaroğlu	105
On Some New Hermite-Hadamard Type Inequalities For Functions Whose nth Derivatives are $(\eta_1, \eta_2)$ - Strongly Convex Seda Kılınç Yıldırım and Hüseyin Yıldırım	106
A Study On Picture Fuzzy Sets S.Memiş	108
On Midpoint Type Inequalities for Co-Ordinated Convex Functions via Generalized Fractional Integrals H. Kara,H.Budak and F.Hezenci	109
On New Inequalities Of Hermite-Hadamard Type For Fractional Integrals F.Hezenci, H.Budak and H. Kara	110
Intuitionistic Fuzzy Quasi-Interior Ideals Of Semigroups S.Tarsuslu(Yılmaz) and G.Çuvalcıoğlu	112
Mathematical Modeling Of Measles Outbreak With Two Patches Turgay Küçük, Tuğba Akman Yıldız and Fikriye Nuray Yılmaz	113
Geometric Characterizations Of The Tubular Surfaces F.Ateş	115
A Contribution to the Fixed-Disc Results on S-Metric Spaces N:Taş	116

New Fixed-Circle Results On Soft Metric Spaces N.TaŞ and O.B.Özbakır	118
The Intuitionistic Fuzzy Promethee Method: An Original Application Feride Tuğrul and Mehmet Çitil	119
A Generalization of Szasz-Kantorovich Operators Shaymaa Jameel Zainalabdin,Aydın İzgi, and Harun Çiçek	121
A Note On Modification Of Bernstein Polynomials Based On Post-Quantum Calculus R.Aslan	122
On Approximation Properties of $\lambda$ –Szasz-Durrmeyer Operators R.Aslan	123
Green's Function For Multiplicative Sturm-Liouville Problem E. Yılmaz, T. Gülşen, And S. Göktaş	124
Nonlinear P-Laplacian Fractional Boundary Value Problems With Integral Boundary Conditions Fulya Yörük Deren and Tuğba Şenlik Cerdik	126
A Numerical Solution Of Mhd Jeffery-Hamel Model Arising in Fluid Mechanics Ömür Kıvanç Kürkçü	128
Combined Sloboda Gompertz Growth Model Deniz Ünal and Begüm Çiğşar	130
Numerical Experiments With An Infeasible Primal-Dual Algorithm For Solving The Semidefinite Least Squares Problems Ch. Daili and M. Achache	131
Some Characterizations Of Ruled Surfaces Generated By S- Curves Gülden Altay Suroğlu and Münevver Tuz	133
Summability Of Spliced Sequences Kemal Fidan	135
Compositions Of Positive Integers And The Padovan Numbers Orhan Di\$kaya and Hamza Menken	136
Some Notes On The Plastic Constant Orhan Dişkaya and Hamza Menken	138
Kinematics Applications Of One-Parameter Umbrella Motions Using Dual Transformations G.Yüca	140
One-Parameter Homothetic Motions With Quaternions And Their Geometric Applications H. Onder And G. Yüca	141

Reduction Algorithms For Second Order Logic Zafer Özdemir	142
New Types Continuity P.Evirgen and M.Küçükaslan	144
Application Of Adjacency Sequences in Characterizing Regular Bipolar Fuzzy Graphs G. Ghorai	145
Singularities Of Some Functions in Galilean Space E. Cerit and T.Şahin	147
Categorical Properties Of Intuitionistic Fuzzy Groups P.K. Sharma And Chandni	148
Simple And Semi-Simple Intuitionistic L-Fuzzy Modules P.K. Sharma And Kanchan	150
Intuitionistic L-Fuzzy Essential and Closed Submodules P.K. Sharma, Kanchan, and Gagandeep Kaur	152
Local $T_0$ And $T_1$ Constant Filter Convergence Spaces K. Özdemır and A.Erciyes	154
A Uniqueness Theorem For A Diffusion Operator With The Spectral Parameter in Boundary Conditions On A Compact Set İbrahim Adalar	155
Approximation By Taylor Type Gauss-Weierstrass Operators Başar Yılmaz	156
A Note On Torsion-By-Nilpotent Groups Aynur Arıkan, Meltem Sağlam	157
Fuzzy And Intuitionstic Fuzzy Planer Graphs Madhumangal Pal	159
Eigenvalues Of Interval-Valued Fuzzy Graph And Their Application For İnvestigation Of Ecological System Nupur Patra, Sanjib Mondal, Madhumangal Pal, Sukumar Mondal	161
A Note On Quadratic Calculus Havanur Çoban And Birsen Sağır	163
Tourism Management Application in Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets With Copras Method Ali Köseoğlu	164
An Approach To Evaluating Investment Opportunities in Intuitionistic Multiplicative Sets Ali Köseoğlu And Rıdvan Şahin	166

On New Type Of Zagreb Index	167
Büşra Aydın And Nihat Akgüneş	
Colouring Of Fuzzy Directed Graph And Its Application Rupkumar Mahapatra, Sovan Samanta And Madhumangal Pal	169
Lower And Upper Bounds For The Blow Up Time in Of Higher-Order Hyperbolic Type Equation With Logarithmic Source Term Yavuz Dinç, Erhan Pişkin And Cemil Tunç	171
Global Well-Posedness Of Nonlinear Equation With Logarithmic Nonlinearity Yavuz Dinç, Nazli Irkıl, Erhan Pişkin And Cemil Tunç	172
Shortfall Expectation And Shortfall Volatility Forecasts For Garch(1,1) Model With Mode-Centered Burr Innovation Jacob Seleky And Khreshna Syuhada	173
Intersection Of Fuzzy Intersection Graphs Sreenanda Raut And Madhumangal Pal	174
On A Sequence Space Defined As The Field Of A Triangle Matrix Gülsen Kılınç	176
Solitary Wave Solutions On Communication Technology Serbay Duran	177
Applications Of Exact Solutions Obtained With The Help Of An Analytical Method Serbay Duran And Bayhan Karabulut	178
Comparison Of Segmentation Performance Of Intuitionistic Fuzzy C-Means And Fuzzy C-Means Clustering	179
Algorithms On Covid-19 X- Ray Images	
İbrahim Ayaz, Fatih Kutlu And Zafer Cömert	
Some New Properties Of Translation Surfaces On Product Time Scales G.A. Suroglu,T. Gülşen, E. Yılmaz	180
On Moment Of Sample Minimum Of Order Statistics From Geometric Distribution Ayse T. Buğatekin	182
Residual Quotient Of Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets Of Rings And Modules And Their Applications Poonam Kumar. Sharma	183
Commutative Associative Binary Operations On A Set With Six Elements Amit Sehgal And P.K. Sharma	184
On Partial Derivatives Of Split Triplet Functions A.Atasoy	186
On Split Triplet And Gradient A.Atasoy	187
ldeals Of A Multiplicative Semigroup in Picture Fuzzy Environment Shovan Dogra And Madhumangal Pal	188

www.ifscom.com

xiv

Some Results Related To Inverse Sum Indeg Index Of Graphs A. Bharali	190
The Moore-Penrose Inverse Of Symmetric Matrices With Nontrivial Equitable Partitions Abdullah Alazemi, Milica Andeli, And Dragana Cvetkovicilic	192
Fuzzy Optimization By Covering Of Fuzzy Graphs And Its Application in Cetv Installation Anushree Bhattacharya And Madhumangal Pal	193
An Efficient Algorithm Of Minimum Average Distance Tree On Fuzzy Interval Graphs Sukumar Mondal , Biswanath Jana And Madhumangal Pal	196

# TRAVELLING WAVE SOLUTIONS OF THE FOURTH-ORDER STRONGLY NONLINEAR WAVE EQUATION

HÜSEYİN KOÇAK

0000-0001-9683-6096

### ABSTRACT

This study considers the fourth-order nonlinear wave equation,

$$u_{tt} + \alpha (u^2)_{xx} + \beta (u^2)_{xxxx} + \delta u + \gamma u^2 = 0,$$

which is called the nonlinear Bretherton equation [1, 2], to investigate travelling wave solutions. Using the analytical tools [3], we discuss the global existence and blow-up phenomena of the solutions for the proposed equation with the suitable coefficients. Although there have been various analytical studies on the semilinear versions of the proposed equation [4, 5, 6], this study gives the first attempt for the strongly nonlinear version.

# References

- [1] F. P. Bretherton, Resonant interactions between waves. The case of discrete oscillations, J. Fluid Mech., Vol.20, N.3, pp.457–479 (1964).
- https://doi.org/10.1017/S0022112064001355
- [2] A. C. Lazer and P. J. McKenna, Large-amplitude periodic oscillations in suspension bridges: some new connections with nonlinear analysis, SIAM Rev., Vol.32, N.4, pp.537–578 (1990).
- https://doi.org/10.1137/1032120
- [3] L. Huibin and W. Kelin, Exact solutions for nonlinear equations: I, J. Phys. A: Math. Gen., Vol.23, N.17, pp.3923–3928 (1990).
- https://doi.org/10.1088/0305-4470/23/17/021
- [4] F. J. Romeiras, Exact travelling wave solutions of the generalized Bretherton equation, Appl. Math. Comput., Vol.215, N.5, pp.1791–1805 (2009).

[5] N. A. Kudryashov, D. I. Sinelshchikov and M. V. Demina, Exact solutions of the generalized Bretherton equation, Phys. Lett. A, Vol.375, N.7, pp.1074–1079 (2011).

[6] D. Huang, X. Li and S. Yu, Lie Symmetry Classification of the Generalized Nonlinear Beam Equation, Symmetry, Vol.9, N.7, pp.115 (2017). https://doi.org/10.3390/sym9070115

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.amc.2009.07.027

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.physleta.2011.01.010

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35L75, 74J30.

Key words and phrases. Bretherton equation, Travelling waves, Global solutions, Blow-up.

# HÜSEYİN KOÇAK

PAMUKKALE UNIVERSITY, QUANTITATIVE METHODS DIVISION, 20160, DENIZLI, TURKEY *Email address:* hkocak@pau.edu.tr

 $\mathbf{2}$ 

# INTEGRODIFFERENCE EQUATIONS IN MATHEMATICAL BIOLOGY: GROWTH-DISPERSAL AND PREDATOR-PREY MODELS

### M. E. KAVGACI, E. YILDIRIM, AND H. BEREKETOGLU

0000-0002-8605-4346, 0000-0002-9894-2113 and 0000-0002-4460-2615

### ABSTRACT

Integrodifference equations are discrete-time models that have many properties of continuous-time reaction-diffusion equations. These equations are also often used in mathematical biology. In this work, we talk about discrete-time growth-dispersal and predator-prey models [1, 2]. We emphasize the models which can be represented as integrodifference equations and we show that the stability situations of them with the some graphs.

### References

[1] M. Kot and W. M. Schaffer, Discrete-time Growth-Dispersal Models, Mathematical Biosciences 80 (1), 109-136 (1986).

[2] M. G. Neubert, M. Kot and M. A. Lewis, Dispersal and Pattern formation in a Discrete-time Predator-Prey Model, Theoretical Population Biology 48 (1), 7-43 (1995).

(M. E. KAVGACI) ANKARA UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 06100, ANKARA, TURKEY *Email address*, M. E. KAVGACI: ekavgaci@ankara.edu.tr

(E. YILDIRIM) ATILIM UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 06830, ANKARA, TURKEY *Email address*, E. YILDIRIM: emelyildirim@ankara.edu.tr

(H. BEREKETOGL) ANKARA UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 06100, ANKARA, TURKEY *Email address*, H. BEREKETOGLU: bereket@science.ankara.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Integrodifference equations, Predator-prey model.

# INTEGRABILITY CONDITIONS OF CONFORMAL QUASI-HEMI-SLANT SUBMERSIONS

### Ş.YANAN

0000-0003-1600-6522

# ABSTRACT

In this paper we define conformal quasi-hemi-slant submersions from almost Hermitian manifolds onto Riemannian manifolds and present an example which forming the structure of this type map. Lastly, we present integrability conditions of distributions.

#### References

[1] S. Longwap, F. Massamba and N. E. Homti, On quasi-hemi-slant Riemannian submersion, J. Adv. Math. Comput. Sci., Vol.34,N.1, pp.1-14 (2019).

doi: 10.9734 / jamcs / 2019 / v34i1 - 230200.

[2] B. Şahin, Riemannian Submersions, Riemannian Maps in Hermitian Geometry and Their Applications, Elsevier, London, (2017).

(Sener Yanan) Adiyaman University, Department of Mathematics, 02040, Adiyaman, TURKEY

Current address: Adıyaman University, Department of Mathematics, 02040, Adıyaman, TURKEY Email address, Şener Yanan: syanan@adiyaman.edu.tr

Date: 25 May, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53C15;53C55.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Submersion, Conformal submersion, Conformal quasi-hemi-slant submersion.

# APPROXIMATION TO FUNCTIONS IN WEIGHTED LIPSCHITZ CLASS OF THE ORLICZ SPACE $L_M(\mathbb{T}, \omega)$

<u>I. C. ELLIK</u> AND U. DEĞER

0000-0002-4411-2173 and 0000-0002-1741-1178

# ABSTRACT

In a recent paper, the author has studied approximation to functions in weighted Lipschitz class by using the  $t_n$  method, Woronoi-Nörlund mean and Riesz mean in weighted Orlicz space and determined as  $O(n^{-\alpha})$  the degree of approach [1]. Inspired by this study, we examine the similar problem for methods that generalize with respect to  $\lambda_n$  the results in [1] according to the technique given in [2] where  $(\lambda_n)$  is a strictly increasing sequence of positive integers, and we obtain the degree of approach as  $O(\lambda_n^{-\alpha})$  depending on the methods.

### References

[1] S. Z. Jafarov, Approximation of functions belonging to the weighted  $Lip(\alpha, M, \omega)$  by trigonometric polynomials, New Zeland Journal of Mathematics, 48, 11-23, (2018).

[2] U. Deger, M. Kaya, On the approximation by Cesáro submethod, Palestine Journal of Mathematics, 4(1), 44-56, (2015).

(İ. C. ELLİK) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, INSTITUTE OF GRADUATE STUDIES IN SCIENCE AND ENGINEERING, MATHEMATICS MERSIN, TURKEY

 $Email \ address: \ \tt ccanellik@mail.com$ 

(U. DEĞER) Mersin University, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, Mersin TURKEY.

Email address: udeger@mersin.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Trigonometric polynomials, Orlicz Space, Degree of Approximation.

# B-CONVEXITY AND B-CONCAVITY PRESERVING PROPERTY OF TWO-DIMENSIONAL BERNSTEIN OPERATORS

### M. UZUN AND T. TUNC

0000-0003-3727-9116, 0000-0002-3061-7197

# ABSTRACT

In this study, we present some properties regarding  $\mathbb{B}$ -convex and  $\mathbb{B}$ -concave functions. Also, it has been determined whether the convexity properties of these functions are preserved by Bernstein operators of two variables. Consequently, we give some examples of which Bernstein polynomials of two variables do not preserve convexity properties of these functions. In addition, of these convexities, results are given regarding conditions it will be preserved.

#### References

 G. Adilov, I. Yesilce, Some important properties of B-convex functions, Journal of Nonlinear and Convex Analysis, vol.19, N.4, pp.669-680, (2018).

[2] G. G. Lorentz, Bernstein polynomials, AMS Chelsea Publishing, New York, (1986).

[3] L. Lupas, A property of the S.N. Bernstein Operator, Mathematica (Cluj), vol.9, N.32, pp.299-301, (1967.)

[4] S. G. Gal, Shape-preserving approximation by real and complex polynomials, Birkhauser, Boston, (2008).

[5] S. N. Bernstein, Demonstration du theoreme de Weierstrass Fonde sur le Calcul de Probabilities, Commun. Soc. Math. Kharkow, vol.19,N.2, pp.1-2 (1912).

[6] T. Tunc, M. Uzun, On the preservation of B-convexity and B-concavity of functions by Bernstein Operators, Journal of Contemporary Applied Mathematics, Vol.10, N.2, pp.77-83, (2020).

[7] W. Briec, C. D. Horvath, B-convexity, Optimization, vol.53, N.2, pp.103-127 (2004).

(M. UZUN) ESKISEHIR TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, ESKISEHIR, TURKEY

Email address, M. UZUN: mustafau@eskisehir.edu.tr

(T. TUNC) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, T. TUNC: ttunc@mersin.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Bernstein operators,  $\mathbb{B}$ -convex function,  $\mathbb{B}$ -concave function, Shape preserving approximation.

# **RANK OF** $N_r(\mathcal{C}_n)$

### E. KORKMAZ

#### 0000-0002-4085-0419

#### ABSTRACT

The Catalan monoid  $C_n$  is the semigroup of all order-preserving and decreasing transformations on a finite chain  $X = \{1, 2, ..., n\}$ . Let  $N(C_n)$  be the subsemigroup of all nilpotent elements of  $C_n$ . For  $1 \le r \le n - 1$ , we consider the set

 $N_r(\mathcal{C}_n) = \{ \alpha \in N(C_n) : \alpha \text{ is an } m \text{-potent for any } 1 \le m \le r \}.$ 

In this talk, we show that  $N_r(\mathcal{C}_n)$  is an ideal of  $\mathcal{C}_n$ , and so of  $N(\mathcal{C}_n)$ . Then, we find the minimum generating set and a lower bound for the rank of  $N_r(\mathcal{C}_n)$ .

### References

- [2] A. Laradji, A. Umar, Combinatorial results for semigroups of order-preserving full transformations, Semigroup Forum, 72, 51-62, (2006).
- [3] DB. McAlister, Finite nilpotent semigroups, Ash' theorem, and one dimensional tilings, ms. of talk given at CAUL., October 2001. NIU., (2002).
- [4] JM. Howie, Fundamentals of Semigroup Theory, Oxford University Press, New York, NY, USA, (1995).
- [5] M. Yağcı, E. Korkmaz, On elements of finite semigroups of order-preserving and decreasing transformations, Bull Malays Math Sci Soc, 43, 3863-3870 (2020).

[6] M. Yağcı, E. Korkmaz, On nilpotent subsemigroups of order-preserving and decreasing transformation semigroups, Semigroup Forum, 101, 486-496 (2020).

[7] O. Ganyushkin, V. Mazorchuk, Classical Finite Transformation Semigroups, Springer-Verlag, London, (2009).

[8] RP. Grimaldi, Fibonacci and Catalan numbers: An Introduction, Hoboken, John Wiley&Sons, New Jersey, USA, (2012).

[9] S. Sornsanam, RP. Sullivan, Regularity conditions on order-preserving transformation semigroups, Southeast Asian Bull Math, 28, 333-342, (2004).

ÇUKUROVA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, ADANA, TURKEY *Email address:* emrahkorkmaz900gmail.com

Key words and phrases. Catalan monoid, Nilpotent subsemigroup, m-potent, Rank.

This work was supported by the Research Fund of the Çukurova University (Project Number:12138).

<sup>[1]</sup> A. Laradji, A. Umar, On certain finite semigroups of order-decreasing transformations I., Semigroup Forum, 69, 184-200, (2004).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 20M20.

# OPTIMAL CONTROL FOR AN INFECTIOUS DISEASE MODEL WITH IMPERFECT TESTING

RANA ESEN, TUĞBA AKMAN YILDIZ, AND FIKRIYE NURAY YILMAZ

0000-0003-4423-7491, 0000-0003-1206-2287 and 0000-0003-0002-9201

### ABSTRACT

In this work, we construct an optimal control problem (OCP) based on a SIR model [1] where dynamics of susceptible, infected and recovered individuals are modeled as a system of ordinary differential equations under the effect of imperfect testing. As different from the classical SIR models, Villela's model includes two more compartments where the compartment  $S_m$  describes the number of tested susceptible individuals that are identified incorrectly as infected and the compartment  $I_m$  denotes the number of infected individuals whose treatment are started after testing. To construct the required OCP, the basic reproduction number  $R_0$  is obtained and its sensitivity with respect to the model parameters is discussed. We find out that contact rate and testing rate are critical parameters to decrease the number infected individuals. Therefore, we apply some intervention strategies to optimize the contact rate so that spread of the disease can be controlled [2]. Moreover, we determine the optimal testing rate. Numerical results show the usefulness of the optimization strategies and we find out that quarantine and isolation are important interventions in case of limited testing. In addition, the spread of the disease can be successfully controlled together with optimal testing strategy.

#### References

 Daniel A.M. Villela, Imperfect testing of individuals for infectious diseases: Mathematical model and analysis, Commun. Nonlinear Sci. Numer. Simulat., 46, 153-160, (2017).
 Cristiana J. Silva, Delfim F.M. Torres, Optimal control for a tuberculosis model with reinfection and post-exposure interventions, Mathematical Biosciences, 244, 154-164, (2013).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Optimal control, epidemic model, imperfect testing, the basic reproduction number.

# OPTIMAL CONTROL FOR AN INFECTIOUS DISEASE MODEL WITH IMPERFECT TESTING

(author one) GAZI UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 06560, ANKARA, TURKEY  $Email \ address: {\tt ranaaaesen@gmail.com}$ 

(author two) Department of Computer Engineering, University of Turkish Aeronautical Association, 06790 Ankara, Turkey *Email address*: takman@thk.edu.tr

(author three) GAZI UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 06560, ANKARA, TURKEY  $Email\ address,$  author three: fnozdemir@gazi.edu.tr

### C-PURE SUBMODULES AND C-FLAT MODULES

### Y. ALAGÖZ

#### 0000-0002-2535-4679

### ABSTRACT

Let R be a ring. A right R-module A is said to be C-flat if the kernel of any epimorphism  $B \to A$  is C-pure in B, i.e. the induced map  $\operatorname{Hom}(C, B) \to \operatorname{Hom}(C, A)$ is surjective for any cyclic right R-module C. Projective modules are C-flat and C-flat modules are weakly-flat and neat-flat. In this article, it is discussed the connections between C-flat, weakly-flat and neat-flat modules. It is shown that C-flat modules coincide with singly-projective modules over arbitrary rings. Next, several characterizations of certain classes of rings and modules via C-purity are considered. We prove that, every C-flat module is injective if and only if R is a QF ring. Moreover, we show that R is a CF ring if and only if every singly injective right R-module is C-flat.

### References

- [1] Y. Alagöz, E. Büyükaşık, On max-flat and max-cotorsion modules. AAECC, (2021) DOI: 10.1007/s00200-020-00482-4.
- [2] F. W. Anderson, K. R. Fuller, *Rings and Categories of Modules*. 2nd ed. Grad. Texts in Math., Vol. 13. Berlin: Springer-Verlag. (1992).
- [3] G. Azumaya, Finite splitness and finite projectivity. J. Algebra, 106, (1987), 114-134.
- [4] E. Büyükaşık, Y. Durğun, Neat-flat modules. Comm. Algebra, 44(1), (2016), 416-428.
- [5] J. Clark, C. Lomp, N. Vanaja and R. Wisbauer, *Lifting modules*. Frontiers in Mathematics, Birkhäuser Verlag, Basel, 2006.

[6] S. Crivei, Neat and coneat submodules of modules over commutative rings. Bull. Aust. Math. Soc. 89(2), (2014), 343-352.

[7] N. V. Dung, D.V. Huynh, P. F. Smith and R. Wisbauer, Extending modules, Putman Research Notes in Mathematics Series, Longman, Harlow, 1994.

[8] Y. Durğun, Projectivity relative to closed (neat) submodules. J. Algebra Appl., (2021) DOI: 10.1142/S0219498822501146.

[9] C. Faith, Algebra. II, Springer-Verlag, Berlin-New York, 1976. Ring theory, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften, No. 191.

[10] V. A. Hiremath, S. S. Gramopadhye, Cyclic Pure Submodules. Int. J. Alg., 3(3), (2009), 125-135.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 16D40, 16D50, 16E10.

Key words and phrases. Singly projective modules, C-pure submodules, CPS rings.

#### C-FLAT MODULES

[11] D. V. Huynh, and P. Dân, On rings with restricted minimum condition. Arch. Math.(Basel), 51, (1988), 313-326.

[12] B.H. Maddox, Absolutely pure modules, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 18, (1967), 155-158.

[13] L. Mao and N. Ding, New characterizations of pseudo-coherent rings, Forum Math. 22, (2010), 993–1008.

[14] L. Mao, A generalization of noetherian rings. Taiwanese J. Math., 12(2), (2008), 501-512.

 [15] G. Renault, Étude de certains anneaux a liés aux sous-modules compléments dun a-module, C. R. Acad. Sci. Paris, 259, (1964), 4203-4205.

[16] S. T. Rizvi and M. F. Yousif, On continuous and singular modules, Noncommutative ring theory (Athens, OH, 1989), 1990, pp. 116-124.

[17] G. Simmons, Cyclic-purity: a generalization of purity for modules. Houston J. Math., 13(1), (1987), 135-150.

[18] B. Stenström, High submodules and purity. Arkiv för Matematik, 7(11), (1967), 173-176.

[19] R.B. Warfield Jr., Purity and algebraic compactness for modules, Pacific J. Math. 28, (1969), 699-719.

[20] H. Zöschinger, Schwach-Flache moduln. Comm. Algebra, **41** (12), (2013) 4393-4407.

(Yusuf Alagöz) SIIRT UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, SIIRT, TURKEY *Email address:* yusuf.alagoz@siirt.edu.tr

# ON SOME INTEGRAL INEQUALITY FOR S-CONVEX FUNCTIONS IN THE FOURTH SENSE

### S.KEMALI

0000-0001-5804-4127

# ABSTRACT

This inequality asserts that for a convex function defined on the interval [a, b],

$$f\left(\frac{a+b}{2}\right) \le \frac{1}{b-a} \int_{a}^{b} f(x)dx \le \frac{f(a)+f(b)}{2}.$$

This inequality attracts special interests of many researchers. They presented various refinements, extensions, generalizations for different function types see [1, 2, 3, 4, 7, 8, 6] and the references therein. The *s*-convex functions in the fourth sense mentioned in this study, are a class that has recently entered the literature. Let U be a convex set,  $f: U \to \mathbb{R}$  is said to be *s*-convex function in the fourth sense if the inequality holds,

$$f(\lambda x + \mu y) \le \lambda^{\frac{1}{s}} f(x) + \mu^{\frac{1}{s}} f(y)$$

for all  $x, y \in U$  and all  $\lambda, \mu \ge 0$  with  $\lambda + \mu = 1$ , and for some fixed  $s \in (0, 1]$  [5].

In this article, the Hermite-Hadamard inequality is given for s-convex functions in the fourth sense. For s-convex function in the fourth sense, two generator functions are defined by integrable function which are s-convex function in the fourth sense. Some properties of these generator functions are mentioned.

Finally, some applications have been made through the Hermite-Hadamard inequality, so new integral inequalities are obtained.

### References

 G. Adilov, S. Kemali, Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities for increasing positively homogeneous functions. Journal of Inequalities and Applications Article number 021430 (2007).

 G. Adilov, S. Kemali, Abstract convexity and Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities, Journal of Inequalities and Applications (2009) DOI: 10.1155/2009/943534.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26D07, 26D15, 26A51.

Key words and phrases. Convex functions, s-convex functions in the fourth sense, Hermite-Hadamard type inequality, integral inequalities.

- [3] S.S. Dragomir, C. Pearce, Selected topics on Hermite-Hadamard inequalities and applications, Mathematics Preprint Archive (3) 463-817 (2003).
- [4] S.S. Dragomir, On Hermite-Hadamard inequalities for convex functions, Mathematica Balkanica, 6 Fasc. 3 (1992).
- [5] Z. Eker, S. Sezer, G. Tınaztepe, G. Adilov, s-convex function in the fourth sense and their some properties. Submitted
- [6] I. Işcan, Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities for harmonically  $(\alpha, m)$ -convex functions. Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics. 45(2) (2016) 381-390.
- [7] I. Yesilce, G. Adilov, Hermite-Hadamard inequalities for B-convex and B<sup>-1</sup>-convex functions. International Journal of Nonlinear Analysis and Applications. 8(1) 225-233 (2017).
- [8] I. Yesilce, G. Adilov, Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities for B<sup>-1</sup>-convex functions involving generalized fractional integral operators. Filomat. 32(18) 6457-6464 (2018).

(author one) AKDENIZ UNIVERSITY, VOCATIONAL SCHOOL OF TECHNICAL SCIENCE, ANTALYA, TURKEY *Current address*: Akdeniz University, Vocational School of Technical Science, Antalya, Turkey

# ASSYMPTOTIC PROPERTIES OF STURM LIOUVILLE PROBLEM WITH RETARDED ARGUMENT THAT CONTAINS PARAMETER IN THE BOUNDARY

### K.KOPARAN AND O.MIZRAK

0000-0001-6717-9955 and 0000-0001-5961-6019

### ABSTRACT

Sturm Liouville equation with retarded argument that contains parameter in the boundary will be considered. Especially below equation will be discussed.

(1) 
$$y''(x) + \lambda^2 y(x) + M(x)y(x - \Delta(x)) = 0$$

(2) 
$$\cos \alpha y(0) + \sin \alpha y'(0) = 0$$

(3) 
$$\cos\beta y(\pi) + \lambda \sin\beta y'(\pi) = 0$$

(4) 
$$y(x - \Delta(x)) = y(0)\phi(x - \Delta(x)) \qquad x - \Delta(x) < 0$$

here M(x) and  $\Delta(x) \geq 0$  functions are continuous in  $[0, \pi]$  interval,  $\lambda$  is a real parameter,  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  are arbitrary real numbers,  $\Phi(0)$  function is a continuous initial function that satisfies  $\Phi(0) = 1$ . In this thesis, for different values of  $\alpha$  and  $\beta$  numbers eigenvalues and eigenfunctions of (1 - 4) will be obtained.

#### References

[1] S.B. Norkin , American Mathematical Society press, Rhode Island, (1972).

[2] F.A.Cetinkaya, K.R.Mamedov., A boundary value problem with retarded argumant and this continuous coefficient in the differential equation, Azerbaijan Journal of Mathematics, Vol.7,N.1, pp.2218-6816 (2017).

DOI number

(Kadir Koparan) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT,33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Current address*: Mersin university, Mathematics department, 33343, Mersin, Turkey *Email address*, Kadir Koparan: kadr.koparan@gmail.com

(Ozgur Mizrak) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Ozgur Mizrak: mizrak@mersin.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Sturm Liouville, eigenvalue, eigenfunction.

# GENERAL DECAY OF SOLUTIONS FOR A HEAT EQUATION

### F.EKINCI AND E. PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

### ABSTRACT

In this paper, we considered nonlinear heat equation with Kirchhoff-type, viscoelastic term and nonlinear source term. We discussed the general decay of the solution.

# References

 L. X. Truong, N. Van Y, On a class of nonlinear heat equations with viscoelastic term, Computers and Mathematics with Applications, 72 (2016) 216-232.

[2] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, Qualitative analysis of solutions for a Kirchhoff-type parabolic equation with multiple nonlinearities, Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, Vol.50, N.2, pp.397-413 (2021).

[3] S. A. Messaoudi, Blow-up of semilinear heat equation with a visco-elastic term, Progress in Nonlinear Differential Equations and their Applications, V.64 pp.351-356 (2005).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: ekincifatma2017@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

# LOWER BOUNDS OF SOLUTIONS FOR A SYSTEM OF HYPERBOLIC EQUATION

### F.EKINCI AND E. PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

# ABSTRACT

In this work, we obtained the lower bounds for the blow up time occurs for a system of hyperbolic type equation with nonlinear source and degenerate damping.

### References

 E. Pişkin Lower bounds for blow-up time of coupled nonlinear Klein-Gordon equations. Gulf Journal of Mathematics V.5, N.2, pp.56-61 (2017).

[2] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, On a coupled quasilinear wave equations with degenerate damping terms: Blow up, lower bounds, exponential growth, DCDIS Series A: Mathematical Analysis (in press).
[3] A. Peyravi, Lower bounds of blow up time for a system of semi-linear hyperbolic Petrovsky

equations, Acta Mathematica Scientia, V.36, pp.683-688 (2016).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: ekincifatma20170gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

# EXISTENCE OF SOLUTIONS FOR A REACTION DIFFUSION EQUATION WITH MULTIPLE NONLINEARITIES

### F.EKINCI AND E. PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

# ABSTRACT

In this work, we analysed heat equation with multiple nonlinearities in bounded domain. We showed the local existence and global existence of weak solutions by using the Galerkin approximation method.

### References

 E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, Qualitative analysis of solutions for a Kirchho-type parabolic equation with multiple nonlinearities, Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, Vol.50, N.2, pp.397-413 (2021).

[2] N. Polat, Blow up of solution for a nonlinear reaction diffusion equation with multiple nonlinearities, Int. J. Sci. Technol., V.2, N.2, pp.123–128 (2007).

[3] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, Blow up and growth of solutions for a parabolic type Kirchhoff Equation with Multiple Nonlinearities, Konuralp Journal of Mathematics, V.8, N.1, pp.216-222 (2020).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: ekincifatma20170gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

# GLOBAL NONEXISTENCE OF SOLUTIONS FOR A SYSTEM OF VISCOELASTIC PLATE EQUATIONS

### FATMA EKINCI AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

# ABSTRACT

We study a system of viscoelastic plate equations with degenerate damping and source terms under Dirichlet boundary condition. We obtain the blow up of solutions.

### References

- [1] J. E. Lagnese, Asymptotic energy estimates for Kirchhoff plates subject to weak viscoelastic damping, International series of numerical mathematics, Vol.91, pp.211-236 (1989).
- [2] J. M. Rivera, E. C. Lapa, R. Barreto, Decay rates for viscoelastic plates with memory. Journal of elasticity, Vol.44, N.1, pp.61-87 (1996).
- [3] F. Alabau-Boussouira, P. Cannarsa, D. Sforza, Decay estimates for the second order evolution equation with memory. Journal of Functional Analysis, Vol.245, N.5, pp.1342-1372 (2008).
- [4] S. A. Messaoudi, Global existence and nonexistence in a system of Petrovsky. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, Vol.265, N.2, pp.296-308 (2002).
- [5] M. A. Rammaha, S. Sakuntasathien, Global existence and blow up of solutions to systems of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms. Nonlinear Analysis: Theory, Methods & Applications, Vol.72, pp.2658-2683 (2010).
- [6] A. Benaissa, D. Ouchenane, K. Zennir, Blow up of positive initial energy solutions to system of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms. Nonlinear Studies, Vol.19, N.4, pp.523-535 (2012).
- [7] K. Zennir, Growth of solutions to system of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and strong sources. Nonlinear Analysis and Application, Vol.2013, pp.1-11 (2013).
- [8] E. Pişkin, Blow up of positive initial-energy solutions for coupled nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms. Boundary Value Problems, Vol.43, pp.1-11 (2015).
- ST. Wu, General decay of solutions for a nonlinear sysem of viscoelastic wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, Vol.406, pp.34-48 (2013).
- [10] K. Zennir, Growth of solutions with positive initial energy to system of degeneratly damped wave equations with memory. Lobachevskii Journal of Mathematics, Vol.35, N.2, pp.147-156 (2014).
- [11] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, K. Zennir, Local existence and blow-up of solutions for coupled viscoelastic wave equations with degenerate damping terms. Theoretical and Applied Mechanics, Vol.47, N.1, pp.123-154 (2020).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

### SHORT TITLE

[12] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, Nonexistence of global solutions for coupled Kirchhoff-type equations with degenerate damping terms. Journal of Nonlinear Functional Analysis, Vol. 2018, Article ID.48 (2018).

[13] S. A. Messaoudi, Blow up in a nonlinearly damped wave equation. Mathematische Nachrichten, Vol.231, pp.105-111 (2001).

[14] Y. Ye, Existence and Asymptotic Behavior of Global Solutions of for Some Nonlinear Petrovsky System. Bulletin mathématique de la Société des Sciences Mathématiques de Roumanie, Vol.59, N.107, pp.389-398 (2016).

[15] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, General decay and blow up of solutions for coupled viscoelastic equation of Kirchhoff type with degenerate damping terms. Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, Vol.42, N.16, pp.5468-5488 (2019).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280 DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY  $Email\ address,$  author one: <code>ekincifatma2017@gmail.com</code>

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280 DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr
IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 20-21

# GROWTH OF SOLUTIONS FOR A SYSTEM OF KIRCHHOFF-TYPE EQUATIONS WITH DEGENERATE DAMPING TERMS

#### FATMA EKINCI AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

# ABSTRACT

In this study, we considered a coupled Kirchhoff-type equations with degenerate damping terms. We prove exponential growth of solutions.

- M.A. Rammaha, S. Sakuntasathien, Global existence and blow up of solutions to systems of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms, Nonlinear Anal., Vol.72, pp.2658-2683 (2010).
- [2] A. Benaissa, D. Ouchenane, K. Zennir, Blow up of positive initial energy solutions to system of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms, Nonliner Studies, Vol.19, N.4, pp.523-535 (2012).
- [3] K. Zennir, Growth of solutions to system of nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and strong sources, Nonlinear Analysis and Application, pp.1-11 (2013).
- [4] E. Pişkin, Blow up of positive initial-energy solutions for coupled nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms, Boundary Value Problems, Vol.43, pp.1-11 (2015).
- [5] E. Pişkin, F. Ekinci, Nonexistence of global solutions for coupled Kirchhoff-type equations with degenerate damping terms, J. Nonlinear Funct. Anal. Vol.2018, Article ID 48 (2018).
- [6] E. Pişkin E., F. Ekinci, General decay and blowup of solutions for coupled viscoelastic equation of Kirchhoff type with degenerate damping terms, Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, Vol.42, N.16, pp.1-21 (2019).
- [7] K. Zennir, Growth of solutions with positive initial energy to system of degeneratly damped wave equations with memory, Lobachevskii Journal of Mathematics, Vol.35, N.2, pp.147-156 (2014).
- [8] Y. Ye, Global Existence and Energy Decay for a Coupled System of Kirchhoff Type Equations with Damping and Source Terms, Acta Math. Appl. Sc., Vol.32, N.3, pp.731-738 (2016).
- S.A. Messaoudi, B. Said-Houari, Global nonexistence of positive initial-energy solutions of a system of nonlinear viscoelastic wave equations with damping and source terms, J Math. Anal. Appl., Vol.365, pp.277-287 (2010).
- [10] E. Vitillaro, Global nonexistence theorems for a class of evolution equations with dissipation, Arch Ration Mech Anal, Vol.149, pp.155-182 (1999).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280 DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: ekincifatma2017@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280 DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 22-23

# GLOBAL EXISTENCE OF SOLUTIONS TO EQUATION WITH DEGENERATE DAMPING

#### FATMA EKINCI AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9409-3054 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

## ABSTRACT

This study deal with the strongly damped equation with degenerate damping has the initial-boundary value. We establish global existence of weak solution by potential well theory.

- V. Barbu, I. Lasiecka, M.A. Rammaha, Existence and uniqueness of solutions to wave equations with nonlinear degenerate damping and source terms, Control Cybernet., Vol.34, N.3, pp.665-687 (2005).
- [2] H.A. Levine, J. Serrin, Global nonexistence theorems for quasilinear evolution with dissipation, Arch.Rational Mech.Anal, Vol.137, pp.341-361 (1997).
- [3] D.R. Pitts, M.A. Rammaha, Global existence and nonexistence theorems for nonlinear wave equations, Indiana University Mathematics Journal, Vol.51, N.6, pp.1479-1509 (2002).
- [4] V. Barbu, I. Lasiecka, M.A. Rammaha, Blow-up of generalized solutions to wave equations with nonlinear degenerate damping and source terms, Indiana Univ Math J., Vol.56, N.3, pp.995-1022 (2007).
- [5] V. Barbu, I. Lasiecka, M.A. Rammaha, On nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping and source terms, Trans Amer Math Soc., Vol.357, N.7, pp.2571-2611 (2005).
- [6] Q. Hu, H. Zhang, Blow up and asymptotic stability of weak solutions to wave equations with nonlinear degenerate damping and source terms, Electron J Differ Eq., Vol.2007, N.76, pp.1-10 (2007).
- [7] S. Xiao, W. Shubin, A blow-up result with arbitrary positive initial energy for nonlinear wave equations with degenerate damping terms, J Part Diff Eq., V.32, pp.181-190 (2019).
- [8] F. Ekinci, E. Pişkin, Nonexistence of global solutions for the Timoshenko equation with degenerate damping, Menemui Mat., (in press).
- [9] E. Vitillaro, A potential well theory for the wave equation with nonlinear source and boundary damping terms, Glasgow Mathematical Journal, Vol.44, N.2, pp.375-395 (2002).
- [10] G. Todorova, Stable and unstable sets for the Cauchy problem for a nonlinear wave equation with nonlinear damping and source terms, Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Application, Vol.239, pp.213-226 (1999).
- [11] E. Vitillaro, Some new results on global nonexistence and blow-up for evolution problems with positive initial energy, Rendiconti Dellistituto Di Matematica Delluniversita Di Trieste, Vol.31, N.2, pp.245-275 (2000).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. general decay, parabolic equation.

[12] L.E. Payne, D. Sattinger, Saddle points and instability of nonlinear hyperbolic equations, Israel Math J., V.22, pp.273–303 (1975).

(author one) Dicle University, Department of Mathematics, 21280 Diyarbakir, Turkey  $\mathit{Email}\ address,$  author one: <code>ekincifatma2017@gmail.com</code>

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280 DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

23

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 24

# BIVARIATE MAX-PRODUCT BERNSTEIN CHLODOWSKY OPERATORS

## SEVILAY KIRCI SERENBAY

0000-0001-5819-9997

## ABSTRACT

In the approximation theory, polynomials are particularly positive linear operators. Nonlinear positive operators by means of maximum and product were introduced by B. Bede. In this study, nonlinear maximum product type Bivariate Bernstein Chlodowsky operators are defined and approximation properties are investigated with the help new definitions.

#### References

- B. Bede, L. Coroianu, and S. G. Gal (2016). Approximation by Max-Product Type Operators, Springer International Publishing, Switzerland.
- [2] B. Bede, H. Nobuhara, J. Fodor, K. Hirota, Max-product Shepard approximation operators, Journal of Advanced Computational Intelligence and Intelligent Informatics, 10 (2006), 494– 497.
- [3] Ş. Yüksel Güngör and N. İspir, Approximation by Bernstein-Chlodowsky operators of maxproduct kind, Math. Commun. 23, 205–225, 2018.
- [4] D. Karahan, E. Acar and S.K. Serenbay, Approximation for the Bernstein operator of maxproduct kind in symmetric range. Khayyam Journal of Mathematics. DOI: 10.22034/kjm. 2020. 109823.

HARRAN UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, SANLIURFA, TURKEY *Email address:* sevilaykirci@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 41A10; 41A25, 41A36, 47A58.

Key words and phrases. Max-product, Berstein Chlodowsky operators, Nonlinear operators.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 25-26

# SOME RESULTS ON THE WHITEHEAD ASPHERICITY PROBLEM

#### ELTON PASKU

0000-0003-2496-312X

## ABSTRACT

Given a group presentation  $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{GP}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{r})$ , we consider the free  $FG(\mathbf{x})$ -crossed module  $(\mathcal{G}(\Upsilon), \tilde{\theta}, FG(\mathbf{x}))$  on the set  $Y^{\pm 1}$  of symbols  $({}^{u}r)^{\varepsilon}$  ( $\varepsilon = \pm 1$ ) with  $r \in \mathbf{r}$ . In terms of  $\mathcal{G}(\Upsilon)$  we prove that if  $d = (a_1, ..., a_n)$  is an identity Y-sequence over  $\mathcal{P}$ , then d is Peiffer equivalent to the empty sequence if and only if, the image of d in  $\mathcal{G}(\Upsilon)$  belongs to the subgroup  $\hat{\mathfrak{U}}$  of  $\mathcal{G}(\Upsilon)$  generated by the images of  $aa^{-1}$  with  $a \in Y \cup Y^{-1}$ . We use this to prove a necessary and sufficient condition under which a subpresentation of an aspherical group presentation is aspherical. We also consider the pair of presentations  $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{GP}(\mathbf{x} \cup z, \mathbf{r}_1 \cup \{r_0\})$  and  $\mathcal{P}_1 = \mathcal{GP}(\mathbf{x}, \mathbf{r}_1)$  where  $\mathcal{P}$ represents the trivial group and  $r_0 \notin \mathbf{r}_1$ . If we let  $N_0$  be the normal closure of  $r_0$  in the free group F of  $\mathbf{x}$ , then we prove that if the presentation  $\mathcal{P} = \mathcal{GP}(\mathbf{x} \cup z, \mathbf{r}_1 \cup \{r_0\})$ is aspherical, then the structure map  $\tilde{\vartheta}_1$  of the free crossed module  $(\tilde{\mathcal{C}}_1, F/N_0, \tilde{\vartheta}_1)$ on  $\mathbf{r}_1$  over  $N/N_0$  is injective.

- Bergman, G.M., An Invitation to General Algebra and Universal Constructions, Henry Helson, 1998
- [2] Brown, R., Huebschmann, J., Identities among relations, in Low-dimensional Topology, Proc. Bangor Symp., 1979, Ed. R. Brown and T. L. Thickstun, London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes Series, Cambridge University Press, 1981
- [3] Chiswell, I., M., Collins, D., J., Huebschmann, J., Aspherical Group Presentations, Math. Z., 178, 1-36, 1981
- [4] Cohn, P.M., Universal Algebra, New York : Harper and Row, 1965
- [5] Gutierrez, M., Ratcliffe, J.G., On the second homotopy group, Quart. J. Math. Oxford (2) 32(1981), 45-55.
- [6] Howie, J., Some remarks on a problem of J. H. C. Whitehead, Topology 22(1983), 475-485.
- [7] Howie, J. M., Fundamentals of Semigroup Theory, Clarendon Press Oxford, 1995
- [8] Howie, J.M., Isbell, J. R., Epimorphisms and Dominions II, J. Algebra 6, 7-21, (1967)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 20J05, 55U10, 54B17;20M50.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Grup presentation, a spherical complex, crossed module, semidirect product.

- [9] Ivanov, S., Some Remarks on the Asphericity Whitehead Conjecture, Illinois J., Math., Vol. 43, Nr. 4, 1999
- [10] Norrie, K., Actions and Automorphisms of Crossed Modules, Bull. Soc. math. France, 118, p. 129-146
- [11] Papakyriakopoulos, C., D., Attaching 2-dimensional cells to a complex, Ann. of Math. Vol. 78, N. 2 (1963), 205-222
- [12] Pride, S.J., Identities among relations of group presentations, in Group Theory from a Geometrical Viewpoint, World Scientific Publishing, Co, Pte, Ltd., 1991
- [13] Rosebrock, S., The Whitehead conjecture-an overview, Siberian Electronic Mathematical Reports, Tom 4, cmp. 440-449 (2007)
- [14] Stefan, P., On Peiffer transformations, link diagrams and a question of J. H. C. Whitehead, in Low-dimensional Topology, Proc. Bangor Symp., 1979, Ed. R. Brown and T. L. Thickstun, London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes Series, Cambridge University Press, 1981
- [15] Whitehead, J.H.C., On adding relations to homotopy groups, Ann. of Math. 42 (1941), 409-428.

(E. Pasku) TIRANA UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, TIRANA, ALBANIA *Email address*, E. Pasku: elton.pasku@fshn.edu.al

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 27

# A WAGNER-PRESTON REPRESENTATION THEOREM FOR CLIFFORD SEMIGROUPS

#### ELTON PASKU

0000-0003-2496-312X

# ABSTRACT

We prove in this paper an analogue of the Wagner-Preston theorem for Clifford semigroups. The role of the symmetric inverse semigroup  $I_X$  on a set X is played in our theorem by what we define here as the symmetric Clifford semigroup  $\mathscr{C}(S)$ on the semilattice of ideals of a semigroup  $(S, \cdot)$ , which consists of all partial bijections of the underlying set S with domain and codomain an ideal of  $(S, \cdot)$  and that preserve all ideals of  $(S, \cdot)$  which include in the domain. Our theorem then states that every Clifford semigroup  $(S, \cdot)$  embeds into its symmetric Clifford semigroup  $\mathscr{C}(S)$ .

#### References

[1] J. Ademek, H. Herrlich, G. E. Strecker, *Abstract and concrete categories*, Wiley Interscience, New York, 1990

[2] P. A. Grillet, Semigroups, An Introduction to the Structure Theory, Marcel Dekker, New York, 1995

[3] J. M. Howie, An Introduction to Semigroup Theory, Academic Press, London, 1995

 [4] J. E. Leech, Constructing Inverse monoids from small categories, Semigroup Forum 36 (1987), 89–116

[5] J. E. Leech, On the faundations of inverse monoids and inverse algebras, Proc. Edinb. Math. Soc. 41 (1998), 1–21

(E. Pasku) TIRANA UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, TIRANA, ALBANIA *Email address*, E. Pasku: elton.pasku@fshn.edu.al

Date: May 25, 2021.

2000 Mathematics Subject Classification. 20M18, 20M12, 06F05; 18A10. Key words and phrases. Inverse semigroup, ordered semigroup, semilattice, ideal, category. IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 28-29

# A NOTE ON AFFINE TRANSLATION SURFACES

G. AYDIN ŞEKERCİ AND S. SEVİNÇ

0000-0001-9130-2781 and 0000-0003-3009-2797

## ABSTRACT

A translation surface is a surface that forms when one curve  $\beta(s)$  is translated over another curve  $\gamma(t)$ . Therefore, it is defined as the sum of the two generating curves  $\beta(s)$  and  $\gamma(t)$  [1]. An affine translation surface has then been described by generalizing the translation surface. According to this, the affine translation surface in Euclidean 3-space  $E^3$  is defined as a parameter surface r(s, t) such that

$$r(s,t) = (s,t,f(s) + g(t+as))$$

where a is a constant and f(s), g(t + as) are any differentiable functions [2, 3].

In this study, we deal with the second Gaussian curvature and the second mean curvature of affine translation surfaces. Performing patch computations, we calculate the second Gaussian curvature and the second mean curvature. For II-flat and II-minimal affine surfaces, we have obtained some results.

<sup>[1]</sup> W. Goemans, Surfaces in three-dimensional Euclidean and Minkowski space, in particular a study of Weingarten surfaces, Katholieke Universiteit Leuven-Faculty of Science, Ph.D. Thesis, Belgium, (2010).

<sup>[2]</sup> H. Liu and Y. Yu, Affine translation surfaces in Euclidean 3-space, Proc. Japan Acad., Vol.89, N.9, pp.111-113 (2013).

<sup>[3]</sup> H. Liu and S. D. Jung, Affine translation surfaces with constant mean curvature in Euclidean 3-space, J. Geom., Vol.108, pp.423-428 (2017).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A05, 53A10; 53C42.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Affine translation surface, the second Gaussian curvature, the second mean curvature.

(G. AYDIN ŞEKERCİ) süleyman demirel university, department of mathematics, 32260, isparta, turkey

 $Email \ address: \ {\tt gulsahaydin} {\tt Qsdu.edu.tr}$ 

(S. SEVINÇ) adnan menderes university, department of mathematics, 09010, aydın, turkey

Email address: ssevinc@adu.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 30-31

# NEW INTEGRAL INEQUALITIES FOR *s*-CONVEX FUNCTIONS IN THE FOURTH SENSE.

#### S.KEMALİ AND B.ÜNAL

0000-0001-5804-4127 and 0000-0003-3144-5478

# ABSTRACT

In this article, some integral inequalities have been obtained for a new class, sconvex functions in the fourth sense, which can be considered as a continuation of s-convex functions classes. For the new inequalities obtained, applications including special means are given. Also, a new inequality has been obtained for the Digamma function.

- G. Adilov and I. Yesilce, On Generalizations of the Concept of Convexity, Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, 41 (5) (2012), 723–730.
- [2] G. Adilov and S. Kemali, Abstract convexity and Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities, Journal of Inequalities and Applications, (1) (2009).
- [3] M.W. Alomari, M. Darus, U.S. Kirmaci, Some inequalities of Hermite-Hadamard type for s-convex functions, Acta Mathematica Scientia (2011),31B(4):1643-1652.
- [4] S. S. Dragomir and R. P. Agarwal, Two Inequalities for Differentiable Mappings and Applications to Special Means of Real Numbers and to Trapezoidal Formula, Appl. Math. Lett. Vol. 11, No. 5, (1998), 91-95.
- [5] S. S. Dragomir, C. E. M. Pierce, Selected Topics on Hermite-Hadamard Inequalities and Applications. RGMIA, Victoria University, 2000, Monographs
- [6] S.S. Dragomir and S. Fitzpatrick, The Hadamard's inequality for s-convex functions in the second sense, Demonstratio Math., 32 (4) (1999), 687-696.
- [7] H. Hudzik and L. Maligranda, Some remarks on s-convex functions. Aequ. Math. 48 (1994), 100-111.
- [8] C.E.M.Pearce and J.Pečarić, Inequalities for differentiable mappings with application to special means and quadrature formula Applied Mathematics Letters Vol 13, Issue 2, (2000), 51-55.
- [9] A. M. Rubinov, Abstract convexity and global optimization. *Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht* (2000).
- [10] İ., Singer, Abstract convex Analysis, John Wiley & Sons., New York, (1997).
- [11] Z. Eken, S. Sezer, G. Tinaztepe, G. Adilov s-convex functions in the fourth sense and their some properties.submitted.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26D07, 26D10, 26D15, 26A51.

Key words and phrases. Convex functions, s-convexity, Hermite-Hadamard type inequality, specials means, Digamma function.

(author one) Akdeniz University, Vocational School of Technical Science, Akdeniz University, Turkey, 07070, Antalya, Turkey

Email address, author one: skemali@akdeniz.edu.tr

(author two) Hasan Ali Yücel Street, No:4, Parmak İzi Koleji, 07600, Manavgat/Antalya, Turkey

 $Email \ address, \ \texttt{author two: bakiunal00@gmail.com}$ 

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 32-33

# WEAKLY LOCALLY ARTINIAN SUPPLEMENTED MODULES

#### B. NİŞANCI TÜRKMEN

0000-0001-7900-0529

## ABSTRACT

In this study, by using the concept of locally artinian supplemented modules, we have obtained that weakly locally artinian supplemented modules as a proper generalization of these modules in module theory. Our results generalize and extend various comparable results in the existing literature. We have proved that a notion of weakly locally artinian supplemented modules inherited by factor modules, finite sums and small covers. We have obtained that weakly locally artinian supplemented modules which have locally artinian radical. Also, we have shown that if N and  $\frac{M}{N}$  are weakly locally artinian supplemented for some submodule  $N \subseteq M$  which has a weak locally artinian supplement in M then M is weakly locally artinian supplemented

- R. Alizade, E. Büyükaşık. Extensions of weakly supplemented modules, Math. Scand., Vol. 103, pp. 161-168 (2008).
- [2] E. Büyükaşık, E. Türkmen. Strongly radical supplemented modules. Ukr. Math. J., 63, No. 8, 1306-1313 (2011).
- [3] E. Kaynar, H. Çalışıcı, E. Türkmen. ss-supplemented modules. Communications Faculty of Science University of Ankara Series A1 Mathematics and statistics, Vol. 69, 1, pp 473-485 (2020).
- [4] D. Keskin. On lifting modules, Comm. Algebra, Vol.28:7, 3427-3440 (2000).
- [5] T.Y. Lam. A first course in noncommutative rings, Springer, New York (1999).
- [6] C. Lomp. On semilocal modules and rings, Comm. Algebra, Vol. 27:4, 1921-1935 (1999).
- [7] B. Nişancı Türkmen, E. Türkmen. On a generalization of weakly supplemented modules. An. Stiin. Univ. Al. I. Cuza Din Iasi. Math (N.S.), Vol. 63(2), pp. 441-448 (2017).
- [8] D. W. Sharpe, P. Vamos. Injective modules. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (1972).
- [9] Y. Şahin, B. Nişancı Türkmen. Locally-artinian supplemented modules. 9th International Eurasian Conference On Mathematical Sciences and Applications Abstract Book, Skopje, North Macedonia, pp. 26 (2020).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 16D10, 16N20; 16D99.

Key words and phrases. Locally artinian modules, (Weak) supplement, (Weak) locally artinian supplement, (Weakly) locally artinian supplemented modules.

- [10] D. Van Huynh, R. Wisbauer. Characterization of locally artinian modules. Journal of Algebra, Vol. 132, pp. 287-293 (1990).
- [11] R. Wisbauer. Foundations of modules and rings. Gordon and Breach, Springer-Verlag (1991).
- [12] D. X. Zhou, X. R. Zhang. Small-essential submodules and morita duality. Southeast Asian Bulletin of Mathematics, Vol. 35, pp 1051-1062 (2011).
- [13] H. Zöschinger. Moduln, die in jeder erweiterung ein komplement haben. Math. Scand., Vol. 35, pp. 267-287 (1974).
- [14] H. Zöschinger. Komplementierte moduln über dedekindringen. Journal of Algebra, Vol. 29, pp. 42-56 (1974).

(B. Nişancı Türkmen) Amasya university, Mathematics department, 05100, Amasya, Turkey

Email address, B. Nişancı Türkmen: burcu.turkmen@amasya.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 34-35

# ON GENERALIZATIONS OF LOCALLY ARTINIAN SUPPLEMENTED MODULES

#### B. NİŞANCI TÜRKMEN

0000-0001-7900-0529

## ABSTRACT

The aim of this paper is to investigate generalizations of locally artinian supplemented modules in module theory, namely locally artinian radical supplemented modules and strongly locally artinian radical supplemented modules. We have obtained elementary features for them. Also, we have characterized strongly locally artinian radical supplemented modules by left perfect rings. Finally, we have proved that the reduced part of a strongly locally artinian radical supplemented R-module has the same property over a Dedekind domain R.

- R. Alizade, G. Bilhan, P. F. Smith. Modules whose maximal submodules have supplements. Communications in Algebra, Vol. 29(6), pp. 2389-2405 (2001).
- [2] E. Büyükaşık, E. Türkmen. Strongly radical supplemented modules. Ukr. Math. J., 63, No. 8, 1306-1313 (2011).
- [3] C. Faith. Rings whose modules have maximal submodules. Publications Mathematiques, Vol. 39, pp. 201-214 (1995).
- [4] E. Kaynar, H. Çalışıcı, E. Türkmen. ss-supplemented modules. Communications Faculty of Science University of Ankara Series A1 Mathematics and statistics, Vol. 69, 1, pp 473-485 (2020).
- [5] S. H. Mohamed and B. J. Muller. Continuous and discrete modules. London Math. Soc., Lect. Note Ser., 147 (1990).
- [6] B. Nişancı Türkmen, A. Pancar. On generalizations of ⊕-supplemented modules. Ukrainian Mathematical Journal, Vol. 65(4) pp. 612-622 (2013).
- [7] D. W. Sharpe, P. Vamos. Injective modules. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, (1972).
- [8] Y. Şahin, B. Nişancı Türkmen. Locally-artinian supplemented modules. 9th International Eurasian Conference On Mathematical Sciences and Applications Abstract Book, Skopje, North Macedonia, pp. 26 (2020).
- [9] R. Wisbauer. Foundations of modules and rings. Gordon and Breach, Springer-Verlag (1991).
- [10] D. X. Zhou, X. R. Zhang. Small-essential submodules and morita duality. Southeast Asian Bulletin of Mathematics, Vol. 35, pp 1051-1062 (2011).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 16D10, 16N20; 16L30.

Key words and phrases. Locally artinian modules, (Locally artinian) supplement, (Strongly) locally artinian radical supplemented modules, Left perfect ring, Dedekind domain.

- [11] H. Zöschinger. Moduln, die in jeder erweiterung ein komplement haben. Mathematica Scandinavica, Vol. 35, pp. 267-287 (1974).
- [12] H. Zöschinger. Komplementierte moduln über dedekindringen. Journal of Algebra, Vol. 29, pp. 42-56 (1974).
- [13] H. Zöschinger. Basis-untermoduln und quasi-kotorsions-moduln ber diskreten bewertungsringen. Bayer. Akad. Wiss. Math. Natur. Kl., Vol. 2, pp. 9-16 (1976).

(B. Nişancı Türkmen) Amasya University, Mathematics department, 05100, Amasya, Turkey

Email address, B. Nişancı Türkmen: burcu.turkmen@amasya.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 36

# SOME TRIPLE BINOMIAL SUMS WITH LUCAS NUMBERS

## F. TASDEMIR

#### 0000-0002-0349-3686

## ABSTRACT

In this study, we will present some new interesting sums with binomial coefficients. We will consider the triple binomial sums including Lucas numbers rather than Fibonacci numbers. Moreover, since the binomial coefficients are specially selected in the sums, the sums have nice multiplication forms.

#### References

- E. Kılıç, İ. Akkuş, N. Ömür & Y. T. Ulutaş, Formulas for binomial sums including powers of Fibonacci and Lucas numbers, UPB Scientific Bulletin, Series A, 77, 69–78 (2015).
- [2] F. Taşdemir, Triple sums including Fibonacci numbers with three binomial coefficients, Notes on Number Theory and Discrete Mathematics, 27(1), 188–197 (2021). DOI: 10.7546/nntdm.2021.27.1.188-197.
- [3] S. Vajda, Fibonacci & Lucas Numbers, and the Golden Section, John Wiley & Sons, Inc., New York, (1989).

Yozgat Bozok University, Department of Mathematics , 66100, Yozgat, TURKEY  $Email \ address: {\tt funda.tasdemir@bozok.edu.tr}$ 

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 11B39; 05A10.

Key words and phrases. Lucas numbers, Fibonacci numbers, Triple binomial sums.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 37-38

# NEIMARK-SACKER BIFURCATION AND STABILITY OF DISCRETE-TIME PREY-PREDATOR MODEL WITH ALLEE EFFECT

#### S.ISIK AND F. KANGALGIL

0000-0002-6523-7805 and 0000-0003-0116-8553

#### ABSTRACT

The dynamical behavior of the prey-predator model in ecology has been the area of study for many researchers and hence a substantial contribution to the growth of the population models have been provided. In case of populations that have overlapping generations and the birth processes occuring continuously, the ordinary differential equations are used for modeling of predator-prey interaction. Many species, such as monocarpic plants, and semelparous animals have discrete non overlapping generations, and their births occur in regular breeding seasons. their interactions are characterized by discrete time equations.

In this study investigates the dynamical behaviors of a two-species discrete predator-prey system with Allee effect. The existence of fixed points, stability of coexistence fixed points and Neimark–Sacker bifurcation are analyzed for the discretetime domain. The time graphs, phase portraits, and bifurcation diagrams are obtained for different parameters of the model. Numerical simulations and graphics show that the discrete model exhibits rich dynamics, which also present that the system is a chaotic and complex one.

- [1] Y. A. Kuznetsov , Elements of Applied Bifurcation Theory, Springer- Verlag, New York, NY, USA, 2nd edition, (1998).
- [2] S.Wiggins, Introduction to Applied Nonlinear Dynamical System and Chaos vol. 2, Springer-Verlag, New York, NY, USA, (2003).
- [3] S.N. Elaydi An Introduction to Di¤erence Equations, Springer-Verlag, New York, NY, USA, (1996).
- [4] P.H. Leslie, Some further notes on the use of matrices in population math- ematics, Biometrika 35, 213-245, (1948).
- [5] A. Q.Khan, Neimark-Sacker Bifurcation of a Two-dimensional Discrete- Time Predator-Prey Model, Springer Plus, 2016.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Stability Analysis, Prey-Predator Model, Allee Effect .

[6] W.C. Allee, Animal Aggregations, a Study in General Sociology, University of Chicago Press, Chicago, IL, 1(1931).

[7] Q. Din, Complexity and Choas Control in a Discrete-Time Prey-Predator Model, Commun Nonlinear Sci. Numer. Simulat., 49, 113-134, 2017.

(S. Işık) Sıvas Cumhuriyet University, Fac- ulty of Education, Department of Mathematics and Science Education, 58140, Sivas, Turkey. *Email address:* skaracan@cumhuriyet.edu.tr

Eman auuress. Skaracanecumuriyet.edu.ti

(F.Kangalgil) Dokuz Eylul University, Bergama Vocational High School, 35700, Izmir, Turkey.

Email address: figen.kangalgil@deu.edu.tr and figenkangalgil@mail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 39-40

# FLIP BIFURCATION AND STABILITY ANALYSIS IN A TWO-DIMENSIONAL DISCRETE-TIME PREY-PREDATOR MODEL

FIGEN KANGALGIL

0000-0003-0116-8553

## ABSTRACT

Prey-predator interactions are one of the most important among species interact in ecological communities. Mathematical models are needed to study the interactions of these types. These interactions are modeled with the help of continuous or discrete time equations. Many species have no overlap between generations, and their population evolves in discrete-time steps. These population models are expressed by difference equations. Moreover, discrete-time models have richer dynamics than continuous models. Therefore, the researchers' interest has recently increased to discrete- time systems.

In this study, the qualitative behavior of discrete-time population model related to Allee effect is investigated. The discrete-time model is obtained by applying the forward Euler scheme. The parametric conditions for local stability of the coexistence fixed point are obtained. Moreover, we proved the existence and direction for Flip bifurcation with the help bifurcation theory. Also, numerical simulations are presented to support the obtained theoretical results.

Agiza HN, Elabbasy EM, El-Metwally H, Elsandany AA. Chaotic dynamics of a discrete preypredator model with Holling type II. Nonlinear Analysis: Real World Applications 2009; 10: 116-129.le-species population dynamics. Journal of Animal Ecology 1994; 63:256–264.

<sup>[2]</sup> Atabaigi A. Multiple bifurcations and dynamics of a discrete-time predator-prey system with group defense and non-monotonic functional response. Differential Equations and Dynamical Systems 2020; 28 (1): 107-132.

<sup>[3]</sup> SM, Kulsum U. Bifurcation analysis and chaos control in a discrete-time predator-prey system of leslie type with simplified holling type IV functional response. Hindawi 2017;ID 9705985.

<sup>[4]</sup> Rana SM. Bifurcation and complex dynamics of a discrete-time predator-prey system involving roup defense. Computational Ecology and Software 2015; 5 (3), 222-238.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Stability Analysis, Prey-Predator Model, Allee Effect .

#### FIGEN KANGALGIL

[5] Isık S. A study of stability and bifurcation analysis in discrete-time predator-prey system involving the Allee effect. International Journal of Biomathematics 2019; 12 (1): 1950011.
[6] Kartal S. Mathematical modeling and analysis of tumor-immune system interastion by using Lotka-Volterra Predator-prey like model with piecewise constant arguments. Periodicals of Engineering and Natural Sciences 2014; 2 (1): 7-12.

DOKUZ EYLUL UNIVERSITY, BERGAMA VOCATIONAL HIGH SCHOOL, İZMIR, TURKEY. Email address: figen.kangalgil@deu.edu.tr,figenkangalgil@gmail.com

40

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 41

# ASYMPTOTIC BEHAVIOUR OF SOLUTIONS FOR A HIGHER-ORDER PARABOLIC EQUATION WITH LOGARITHMIC NONLINEARITY

## T. CÖMERT AND E. PIŞKIN

0000-0002-8176-332X and 0000-0001-6587-4479

#### ABSTRACT

In this work, we investigate the initial boundary-value problem for a higher-order parabolic equation with logarithmic nonlinearity. Firstly, we get the existence of global weak solution, by the potential wells method. Later, we investigate the decay of solutions.

#### References

 H. Chen, P. Luo, G. Liu, Global solution and blow-up of a semilinear heat equation with logarithmic nonlinearity, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 422(1), 84-98 (2015).

[2] H. Chen, S. Tian, Initial boundary value problem for a class of semilinear pseudo-parabolic equations with logarithmic nonlinearity, J. Differential Equations, 258, 4424-4442 (2015).

[3] L.C. Nhan, L.X. Truong, Global solution and blow-up for a class of pseudo p-Laplacian evolution equations with logarithmic nonlinearity, Comput. Math. Appl., 73, 2076-2091 (2017).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: tugrulcomett@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35A01, 35B40, 35K20.

Key words and phrases. Higher-order parabolic equation, Global existence, Logarithmic nonlinearity.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 42

# BLOW-UP AT INFINITY OF WEAK SOLUTIONS FOR A HIGHER-ORDER PARABOLIC EQUATION WITH LOGARITHMIC NONLINEARITY

## T. CÖMERT AND E. PIŞKIN

0000-0002-8176-332X and 0000-0001-6587-4479

#### ABSTRACT

In this work, we investigate the inital-boundary value problem for a higher-order parabolic equation with logarithmic nonlinearity. We get blow-up at infinity of weak solutions.

#### References

- H. Chen, P. Luo, G. Liu, Global solution and blow-up of a semilinear heat equation with logarithmic nonlinearity, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 422(1), 84-98 (2015).
- [2] H. Chen, S. Tian, Initial boundary value problem for a class of semilinear pseudo-parabolic equations with logarithmic nonlinearity, J. Differential Equations, 258, 4424-4442 (2015).
- [3] Y. Han, Blow-up at infinity of solutions to a semilinear heat equation with logarithmic nonlinearity, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 474, 513-517 (2019).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: tugrulcomett@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 21280, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35A01, 35B40, 35K20.

Key words and phrases. Higher-order parabolic equation, Blow-up, Logarithmic nonlinearity.

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 43

# INDEPENDENCE VERSUS UNCORRELATEDNESS: FROM EARLY STUDIES TO CURRENT RESEARCHES

## SOFIYA OSTROVSKA

0000-0002-0447-4591

# ABSTRACT

The paper presents a review of the results related to the interconnectedness between the two fundamental notions of probability theory and mathematical statistics, namely, the independence and uncorrelatedness of random variables. Both classical results and recent researches will be discussed. Two open problems are formulated.

#### References

- C. M. Cuadras, First principal component characterization of a continuous random variable, Universitat de Barcelona, Institut de Matemitica, Mathematics Preprint Series, (2003).
- [2] H.A. David, A Historical Note on Zero Correlation and Independence, The American Statistician, vol. 63, N. 2, pp.185–186 (2009).
- [3] H. Karloff, Y. Manosur, 1997. On construction of k-wise independent random variables, Combinatorica, vol.17, N.1, pp. 91-107 (1997).
- [4] Krengel, U. On the contributions of Georg Bohlmann to the foundations of probability, Electronic Journal for History of Probability and Statistics, vol. 7, N. 1, 13 pp. (2011).
- [5] S. Ostrovska, A Scale of Degrees of Independence of Random Variables, Indian J. of Pure and Applied Mathematics, vol. 29, N.5, pp. 461-471 (1998).
- [6] S.Ostrovska, Uncorrelatedness and Correlatedness of Powers of Random Variables, Archiv der Mathematik, vol.79, pp. 141 – 146 (2002).
- [7] J. Stoyanov, Counterexamples in Probability, 2nd edn. Wiley, Chichester New York, (1997).
- [8] J. Stoyanov, Sets of binary random variables with a prescribed independence/dependence structure, Mathematical Scientist, vol. 28, pp. 19-27 (2003).
- [9] M. Turan, S. Ostrovska, A. Y. Özban, Uncorrelatedness sets of discrete random variables via Vandermonde-type determinants, Mathematica Slovaca, vol.69, N.6, pp. 1-12 (2019).

(Sofiya Ostrovska) ATILIM UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 06830, ANKARA, TURKEY *Email address*, Sofiya Ostrovska: sofia.ostrovska@atilim.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Independence structure, Levels of independence, Moments, Uncorreletedness set .

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 44-45

# ON FUNCTION SPACES CHARACTERIZED BY THE WIGNER TRANSFORM

Ö.KULAK AND A.ÖMERBEYOĞLU

0000-0003-1433-3159 and 0000-0001-5607-2570

#### ABSTRACT

Let  $\omega_i$  be weight functions on  $\mathbb{R}$ , (i=1,2,3,4). In this work, we define  $CW^{p,q,r,s,\tau}_{\omega_1,\omega_2,\omega_3,\omega_4}(\mathbb{R})$  to be vector space of  $(f,g) \in (L^p_{\omega_1} \times L^q_{\omega_2})(\mathbb{R})$  such that the  $\tau$ -Wigner transforms  $W_{\tau}(f,.)$  and  $W_{\tau}(.,g)$  belong to  $L^r_{\omega_3}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  and  $L^s_{\omega_4}(\mathbb{R}^2)$  respectively for  $1 \leq p, q, r, s < \infty, \tau \in (0, 1)$ . We endow this space with a sum norm and prove that  $CW^{p,q,r,s,\tau}_{\omega_1,\omega_2,\omega_3,\omega_4}(\mathbb{R})$  is a Banach space. We also show that  $CW^{p,q,r,s,\tau}_{\omega_1,\omega_2,\omega_3,\omega_4}(\mathbb{R})$  becomes an essential Banach module over  $(L^1_{\omega_1} \times L^1_{\omega_2})(\mathbb{R})$ . We then consider approximate identities.

- [1] P. Boggiatto, G. De Donno, A. Oliaro, A class of quadratic time- frequency representations based on the short- time Fourier transform, Oper Theory, 172, 235-249, (2007)
- [2] P. Boggiatto, G. De Donno, A. Oliaro, Time- frequency representations of Wigner type and pseudo- differential operators, Trans Amer Math Soc, 362, 4955-4981, (2010)
- [3] R.S. Doran, J. Wichmann, Approximate identity and factorization in Banach modules, Lecture Notes in Math. Springer-Verlag, 768 (1979)
- M. Duman, Ö. Kulak, On Function Spaces with Fractional Wavelet Transform, Montes Taurus J. Pure Appl. Math. 3 (3), 122–134 (2021)
- [5] R.H. Fischer, A.T. Gürkanlı, T.S. Liu, On a family of weighted spaces, Mathematica Slovaca, 46(1), 71-82 (1996)
- [6] I.G. Gaudry, Multipliers of weighted Lebesgue and measure spaces, Proc.Lon.Math.Soc., 19(3), 327-340 (1969)
- [7] K. Gröchenig, Foundations of Time-Frequency Analysis, Birkhauser, Boston (2001)
- [8] Ö. Kulak, A.T. Gürkanlı, On Function Spaces with Wavelet Transform in  $L^p_{\omega}(\mathbb{R}^d \times \mathbb{R}_+)$ , Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, 40(2), 163-177 (2011)
- [9] H. Reiter, Classical Harmonic Analysis and Locally Compact Group, Oxford University Pres, Oxford (1968)
- [10] A. Sandıkçı, Continuity of Wigner-type operators on Lorentz spaces and Lorentz mixed normed modulation spaces, Turkish Journal of Mathematics, 38, 728-745 (2014)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 43A15, 43A32; 42B10.

Key words and phrases.  $\tau$ -Wigner transform, Essential Banach module, Approximate identity. The first author was supported by Giresun University, Project number FEN-BAP-C-150219-01.

[11] A. Sandıkçı, Multilinear $\tau-$ wigner transform, J. Pseudo-Differ. Oper. Appl., 11, 1465-1487 (2020)

[12] H.C. Wang, Homogeneous Banach algebras, New York: Marcel Dekker Inc. (1977)

Amasya university, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, 05100, Amasya, TURKEY

Email address: oznur.kulak@amasya.edu.tr

Giresun university, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, 28200, Giresun, TURKEY

 $Email \ address: \verb"yunusfatel@gmail.com"$ 

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 46-47

## ON THE N-FOLD PRODUCT OF FRACTIONAL OPERATORS

#### Ö.KULAK

#### 0000-0003-1433-3159

## ABSTRACT

In this work, using the n-fold product of fractional integral and maximal operators, we prove that the boundedness of these fractional operators and their corresponding multilinear fractional operators under some conditions on weighted variable exponent Lorentz spaces.

#### References

 M.J. Carro, E. Roure, Weighted boundedness of the 2-fold product of Hardy-Littlewood maximal operators, Mathematische Nachrichten, 291(8-9), 1208-1215, (2018)

[2] L. Diening, S. Samko, Hardy inequality in variable exponent Lebesgue spaces, Fract. Calc. Appl. Anal., 10(1):1-18, (2007)

[3] L. Ephremidze, V. Kokilashvili, Fractional maximal and singular operators in variable exponent Lorentz spaces, arXiv:0805.0693v1, (2008)

[4] L. Grafakos, Hardy space estimates for multilinear operators II, Revista Mat. Iberoamericana, 8, 69-92, (1992)

[5] L. Grafakos, N. Kalton, The Marcinkiewicz multiplier condition for bilinear operators, Studia Math., 146, 115-156, (2001)

[6] R. Hunt, On L(p,q) spaces, L'Ens. Math., 12:249-275, (1966)

[7] CE. Kenig, E.M. Stein, Multilinear estimates for fractional integration, Mathematical Research Letters 6, 1-15, (1999)

[8] V. Kokilashvili, S. Samko, Singular integrals and potentials in some Banach spaces with variable exponent, Proc. A. Razmadze Math. Inst., 129:150-155, (2002)

[9] V. Kokilashvili, S. Samko, Singular integrals in weighted Lebesgue spaces with variable exponent, Georgian Math. J., 10(1):145-156, (2003)

[10] V. Kokilashvili, S. Samko, On Sobolev theorem for Riesz type potentials in the Lebesgue spaces with variable exponent, Zeit. Anal. Anwend., 22(4), 899-910, (2003)

[11] Ö. Kulak, Boundedness of the bilinear Littlewood-Paley square function on variable Lorentz spaces, AIP Conference Proceedings, 1863(1):300022, (2017)

[12] Ö. Kulak, The bilinear Hardy-Littlewood maximal function and Littlewood-Paley square function on weighted variable exponent Wiener amalgam space. Çankaya University Journal of Science and Engineering, 16(1), (2019)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 42B25; 42B35.

Key words and phrases. Multilinear fractional maximal operator, Multilinear fractional integral operator, Weighted variable exponent Lorentz spaces.

[13] Ö. Kulak, On the weighted variable exponent Lorentz spaces, Montes Taurus J. Pure Appl. Math., 3 (1), 78–88, (2021)

[14] Ö. Kulak, On the multilinear fractional transforms, Symmetry, 13(5), 740, (2021).

[15] A. Meskhi, Multilinear integral operators in weighted function spaces, Lecture Notes of TICMI, 17, 5-18, (2016)

[16] K. Moen, Weighted inequalities for multilinear fractional integral operators, Collect. Math., 60:213-218, (2009)

[17] R.O. O'Neil, Convolution operators and L(p,q) spaces, Duke Math. J., 30:129-142, (1963)

Amasya university, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, 05100, Amasya, TURKEY

Email address: oznur.kulak@amasya.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 48-49

# FOURIER TRANSFORMS OF SOME ORTHOGONAL POLYNOMIALS IN TWO-VARIABLES

E. GÜLDOĞAN LEKESİZ AND R. AKTAŞ

0000-0001-7653-8745 and 0000-0002-7811-8610

# ABSTRACT

In this paper some new bivariate orthogonal functions are investigated by using Fourier transforms of bivariate orthogonal polynomials. Orthogonality relations are obtained with the help of the Parseval identity. Recurrence relations are also given for new families of orthogonal functions.

#### References

 L. Fernández, TE. Pérez, MA. Piñar, On Koornwinder classical orthogonal polynomials in two variables, J Comput Appl Math., 236(15):3817–3826 (2012).

[2] W. Koepf, M. Masjed-Jamei, Two classes of special functions using Fourier transforms of some finite classes of classical orthogonal polynomials, Proc. Amer. Math. Soc., 135(11):3599–3606 (2007).

[3] E. Güldoğan, R. Aktaş, I. Area, Some classes of special functions using Fourier transforms of some two-variable orthogonal polynomials, Integral Transform. Spec. Funct., 2020;31(6), 437–470 (2020).

[4] T. Koornwinder, Two-variable analogues of the classical orthogonal polynomials. In: Theory and application of special functions (Proc. Advanced Sem., Math. Res. Center, Univ. Wisconsin), Publ. No. 35 New York: Academic Press, Madison, Wis., p. 435–495, (1975).

[5] G. Szegö, Orthogonal polynomials, 4th ed. Providence, RI: American Mathematical Society; Vol. XXIII, American Mathematical Society, Colloquium Publications (1975).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 33C50; 33C70; 33C45.

Key words and phrases. Jacobi polynomials, Laguerre polynomials, hypergeometric functions, Fourier transform, Parseval identity, Bivariate orthogonal functions, recurrence relation.

FOURIER TRANSFORMS OF SOME ORTHOGONAL POLYNOMIALS IN TWO-VARIABLES49

(Esra GÜLDOĞAN LEKESİZ) Atılım university, Department of Mathematics, 06830, İncek, Ankara, Turkey

Email address: esragldgn@gmail.com

(Rabia AKTAŞ) Ankara university, Department of Mathematics, 06100, Tandoğan, Ankara, Turkey

 $Email \ address: \tt raktas@science.ankara.edu.tr$ 

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 50-51

# A TECHNIQUE FOR THE SOLUTION OF FREDHOLM INTEGRAL EQUATIONS

#### MERVE TEMIZER ERSOY

0000-0003-4364-9144

## ABSTRACT

Nonlinear integral equations appear in various mathematical problems modeling nonlinear event. It is well known that integral and differential equations are associated with a wide range of applied mathematics and physical problems, such as mechanics, electricity, capacitor theory, bioengineering, control theory or electrochemistry. Therefore the theory of integral equations has been quickly developing in recent decades with the help of various issue of functional analysis, fixed point theory and topology.

Recently, many researchers have been studying solutions of different kinds of nonlinear integral equations defined on a bounded interval or on an unbounded domain, for example nonlinear Volterra integral equations, nonlinear Fredholm integral equations, Hammerstain integral equations, Urysohn integral equations and nonlinear integral equations of fractional order.

In this presentation, using the technique associated with the classical Schauder fixed point theorem we show that the existence of solutions of a class of quadratic integral equation of Fredholm type in Hölder spaces. Our analysis relies on a sufficient condition for the relative compactness in Hölder spaces and the classical Schauder fixed point theorem.

<sup>[1]</sup> E. T. Copson, On an integral equation arising in the theory of diffraction., Q. J. Math. 17, pp.19-34, (1946)

<sup>[2]</sup> J. Banas, T. Zajac, A new approach to the theory of functional integral equations of fractional order., J. Math. Anal. Appl. 375, pp.375-387, (2011)

<sup>[3]</sup> R. Hilfer, Applications of Fractional Calculus in Physics. World Scientific, Singapore (2000)

<sup>[4]</sup> S. Hu, M. Khavanin, W. Zhuang, Integral equations arising in the kinetic theory of gases. Appl. Anal., 34(3), pp.261-266, (1989)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 45G10,45M99; 47H09.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Fredholm integral equations, Hölder condition, Schauder fixed point theorem.

[5] M. Temizer Ersoy, H. Furkan, On the Existence of the Solutions of a Fredholm Integral Equation with a Modified Argument in Hölder Spaces, Symmetry 10(10), (2018).

[6] M. Temizer Ersoy, H. Furkan, B. Sarıçiçek, On The Solutions of Some Nonlinear Fredholm Integral Equations in Topological Hölder Spaces, Turkic World Mathematical Society Journal of Applied and Engineering Mathematics, 10 (3) pp.657-668, (2020).

[7] M. Temizer Ersoy, On Solutions of Fredholm Type Integral Equations via The Classical Schauder Fixed Point Theorem, Rocky Mountain Mathematics Consortium-Journal of Integral Equations and Applications, (2021),Doi: https://projecteuclid.org/euclid.jiea/1599098414.

[8] M. Temizer Ersoy, On the existence of the solutions of a nonlinear Fredholm integral equation in Hölder spaces, Mathematical Science and Applications E-Notes, 9 (1),pp.48-58, (2021).

[9] M. Temizer Ersoy, Numerical Solution of a Quadratic Integral Equation through Classical Schauder Fixed Point Theorem, Communications in Advanced Mahtematical Science, 4 (1) pp.39-45, (2021).

(M. Temizer Ersoy) Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam University, Department of Mathematics, 46100–Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address, M. Temizer Ersoy: mervetemizer@hotmail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 52

# A SURVEY ON TOPOLOGICAL STRUCTURE OF SOME SEQUENCE SPACES

MERVE TEMIZER ERSOY

0000-0003-4364-9144

# ABSTRACT

In this paper, we give a survey of recent results in the theory of FK spaces between distinguished subspaces. We shall deal with sequence spaces that are closely related to various concepts of summability. Also, we study their topological structures and determine their some duals. Further, we give necessary and sufficient conditions about relationship between them.

#### References

[1] M. Temizer Ersoy, H. Furkan, Distinguished Supspaces in Topological Sequence Spaces Theory, Aims Mathematics 5(4), (2020).

[2] J. Boos, Classical and Modern Methods in Summability, Oxford University Press, Oxford, (2000).

[3] G. Kothe, Topological Vector Spaces, Springer-Verlag New York Inc. New York, (1969).

[4] R.G. Meise, D. Vogt, Introduction to Functional Analysis. Translated from the German by M.S. Ramanujan and revised by the authors, Oxford Graduate Texts in Mathematics 2, The Clarendon Press, Oxford University Press, New York, (1997).

[5] H.H. Schaefer, Topological Vector Spaces, Graduate Texts in Mathematics, 3(5), (1986).

[6] M. Temizer Ersoy, B. Altay, H. Furkan, Topological Structure of Riesz Sequence Spaces, Journal of Applied and Copmutational Mathematics 7(1), pp.26–30, (2018).

(M. Temizer Ersoy) Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam University, Department of Mathematics, 46100–Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address, M. Temizer Ersoy: mervetemizer@hotmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 45G10,45M99; 47H09.

Key words and phrases. FK-spaces, BK-spaces, Topological vector spaces, Topology.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 53-54

# A NEW CONSTRUCTION OF LINEAR POSITIVE OPERATORS BASED ON BETA FUNCTION

#### Ö. GÜREL YILMAZ

0000-0003-1498-8526

## ABSTRACT

The subject of approximation by linear positive operators is one of the rooted area in approximation theory. The development of linear positive operators has a long history. One of the most celebrated approach was the Weierstrass theorem [10] that is concerned with the approximation of continuous functions by polynomials on a finite interval. Bernstein polynomials [4] serve as a fundamental operators in proving the Weierstrass theorem in the simplest form. After the discovery of Bernstein operators, many new operators have also appeared with different points of view [1, 2, 3, 5, 6, 7].

The main subject of this talk is to present new class of linear positive operators by combining Schurer operators [9] and a transformation formula for the Pochhammer symbol [8]. We focus on the approximation properties of the operators such as uniform convergence and the rate of the convergence and we mention the rate of pointwise convergence by means of the Voronovskaja type theorem. In addition, we give some examples by illustrative graphics.

#### References

- T. Acar, A. Aral, I. Raşa, Iterated Boolean Sums of Bernstein Type Operators, Numerical Functional Analysis and Optimization, 1-13, (2020). https://doi.org/10.1080/01630563.2020.1777160
- [2] J.A. Adell, J. De La Cal, Bernstein-Durrmeyer operators, Computers and Mathematics with Applications, 30, 3, 1-14, (1995).

https://doi.org/10.1016/0898-1221(95)00081-X

- [3] A. Aral, D. Inoan, I. Raşa, Approximation properties of Szász–Mirakyan operators preserving exponential functions, Positivity, 23(1), 233-246, (2019). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11117-018-0604-3
- [4] S.N. Bernstein, Demonstration du theoreme de Weierstrass Fondee sur le calcul des probabilites, Comp. Comm. Soc. Mat. Charkow Ser. Vol.13, N. 2, pp.1-2 (1912).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26A16, 41A10; 41A25, 41A36.

Key words and phrases. Schurer operators, Beta function, modulus of continuity, Voronovskaja type theorem.

#### Ö. GÜREL YILMAZ

- [5] D. Costarelli, G. Vinti, Order of approximation for sampling Kantorovich operators, Journal of Integral Equations and Applications, 26(3), 345-367, (2014).
   DOI: 10.1216/JIE-2014-26-3-345
- [6] V. Gupta, A note on modified Baskakov type operators, Approx. Theory and Its Appl., 10, 74–78, (1994).

https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02836820

- S. Ostrovska, M. Turan, The distance between two limit q-Bernstein operators, Rocky Mountain Journal of Mathematics, 50(3), 1085-1096, (2020).
   DOI: 10.1216/rmj.2020.50.1085
- [8] E.D. Rainville, Special Functions, Chelsea, New York, (1960).
- [9] F. Schurer, Linear positive operators in approximation theory, Math. Inst. Techn. Univ. Delft. Report, (1962).
- [10] K. Weierstrass, Über die analytische Darstellbarkeit sogenannter willkürlicher Functionen einer reellen Veränderlichen, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preussischen Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin, 2, pp.633–639, (1885).

Recep Tayyip Erdogan University, Mathematics Department, 53100, Rize, Turkey  $Email \ address: \ ovgu.gurelyilmaz@erdogan.edu.tr$ 

54

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 55-56

# USING INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY C-MEANS CLUSTERING ALGORITHMS TO MODEL COVID-19 CASES IN THE HIGH RISKS COUNTRIES

#### N.INCE AND S.SENTURK

0000-0001-6684-5848 and 0000-0002-9503-7388

## ABSTRACT

Clustering analysis is a statistical method that allows you to describe the common characteristics of the units, collecting the units examined in a study according to similarities. Fuzzy clustering analysis helps to cope with the real numbers' uncertainty to reveal appropriate clustering models for daily life experience. Fuzzy C-means (FCM) clustering is one of the most common blurred clustering algorithms. Nevertheless, the main disadvantage of this algorithm is it's sensitivity to noise and contrary values. The intuitionistic fuzzy C-means (IFCM) clustering is a suitable tool for coping with flawlessly defined facts, data, and non-precision information. To apply the IFCM algorithm on a real-valued dataset, the data points are transformed to an intuitionistic fuzzy set using a highly popular technique known as Yager's generating function. The study aims to examine the results of the COVID-19 pandemic that has become one of the most important issues of the world agenda since the final months of 2019. In this study, the IFCM clustering algorithm is used to understand the dynamic behavior of the COVID-19 based on the real data for some countries around the world and Turkey. In the analysis of the data is realized with MATLAB and R programs.

#### References

 M. Kaushal, R. Solanki, Q. M. D. Lohani and P. K. Muhuri, A Novel Intuitionistic Fuzzy Set Generator with Application to Clustering, 2018 IEEE International Conference on Fuzzy Systems (FUZZ-IEEE), pp. 1-8 (2018).

DOI: 10.1109/FUZZ-IEEE.2018.8491602.

[2] J.R.R. Yager, On the Measure of Fuzziness and Negation Part I: Membership in the Unit Interval, International Journal of General Systems, Vol.5, N.4, pp.221-229(1979). DOI: 10.1080/03081077908547452

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 62-XX, 03-XX; Secondary 62H30, 03E72. Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic fuzzy set, Fuzzy C-means algorithm, Fuzzy cluster analysis, COVID-19 .
[3] D. Kumar, H. Verma, A. Mehra and R.K. Agrawal, A modified intuitionistic fuzzy c-means clustering approach to segment human brain MRI image, Multimedia Tools and Applications, Vol.78,N.6, pp.1-25 (2019).

DOI: 10.1007/s11042-018-5954-0

(author one) Eskisehir Technical university, Statistics department, 26470, Eskisehir, Turkey

 $Email \ address, \ \texttt{author one: nihalyilmazy@eskisehir.edu.tr}$ 

(author two) Eskisehir Technical University, Statistics department, 26470, Eskisehir, Turkey

Email address, author two: sdeligoz@eskisehir.edu.tr

# THE SPHERICAL IMAGES OF A CURVE ACCORDING TO TYPE-2 BISHOP FRAME IN WEYL SPACE

#### NIL KOFO<u>G</u>LU

0000-0003-4361-3555

## ABSTRACT

In this work, we obtained the spherical images of a curve according to type-2 Bishop frame in three dimensional Weyl space. We investigated the relations among type-2 Bishop and Frenet-Serret invariants of these spherical images. Besides, we expressed the conditions to be general helix, slant helix and spherical curve of the spherical images. For this reason, we discussed the equivalents of the above concepts in Weyl space. We have seen that, all of these concepts are expressed depending on the first and second curvatures of a curve and hence Bishop curvatures. Also, we gave the definition of circle and the condition to be circle of a curve in Weyl space, using prolonged covariant derivative. Finally, the condition to be the Chebyshev net of the first kind for the net which is generated by Frenet-Serret vector fields of the spherical images of C was obtained.

#### References

- [1] Bishop, L.R.: There is more than one way to frame a curve. Amer. Math. Mothly. 82 (3), 246-251 1975.
- [2] Bozok, H. G., Sepet, S. A. and Ergüt, M.: Curves of constant breadth according to type-2 Bishop frame in E<sup>3</sup>. Commun. Fac. Sci. Uni. Ank. Ser. A1 Math. Sta. 66 (1), 206-212 (2017).

[3] Bükçü, B. and Karacan, M. K.: On the slant helices according to Bishop frame of the timelike curve in Lorentzian space. Tamkang J. Math. **39** (3), 255-262 (2008).

- [4] Bükçü, B. and Karacan, M. K.: Special Bishop motion and Bishop Darboux rotation axis of the space curve. J. Dyn. Syst. Geom. Theor. 6 (1), 27-34 (2008).
- [5] Bükçü, B. and Karacan, M. K.: The slant helices according to Bishop frame, Int. J. Math. Comput. Sci. 3 (2), 67-70 (2009).
- [6] Bükçü, B. and Karacan, M. K.: The Bishop Darboux rotation axis of the spacelike curve in Minkowski 3-space. Ege University, J. Fac. Sci. 3 (1), 1-5 (2007).
- [7] Bükçü, B. and Karacan, M. K.: Bishop motion and Bishop Darboux rotation axis of the timelike curve in Minkowski 3-space. Kochi J. Math. 4, 109-117 (2009).

<sup>[8]</sup> Izumiya, S. and Takeuchi, N.: New special curves and developable surfaces. Turk. J. Math. 28, 153-163 (2004).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53B25;53A25.

Key words and phrases. Weyl space; spherical image; general helix; slant helix; spherical curve.

#### NIL KOFOGLU

- [9] Karacan, M. K. and Bükçü, B.: An alternative moving frame for tubular surface around the spacelike curve with a spacelike binormal in Minkowski 3-space. Math. Morav. 11, 47-54 (2007).
  [10] Karacan, M. K. and Bükçü, B.: An alternative moving frame for tubular surface around a
- spacelike curve with a spacelike normal in Minkowski 3-space. Rend. Circ. Math. Palermo. 57 (2), 193-201 (2008).
- [11] Karacan, M. K. and Bükçü, B.: Bishop frame of the timelike curve in Minkowski 3-space. Fen Derg. 3 (1), 80-90 (2008).
- [12] Karacan, M. K. and Bükçü, B.: An alternative moving frame for tubular surfaces around timelike curves in Minkowski 3-space. Balkan J. Geometry Appl. 12 (2), 73-80 (2007).
- [13] Kofoğlu, N.: Slant helices according to type-1 Bishop frame in Weyl space. International Mathematical Forum. 15 (4), 163-171 (2020).
- [14] Kofoğlu, N.: Slant helices according to type-2 Bishop frame in Weyl space. International Mathematical Forum. 15 (4), 173-183 (2020).
- [15] Liber, A.: On Chebyshev nets and Chebyshev spaces. Proceedings of Sem. Vect. And Tens. Anal. 17, 177-183 (1974).
- [16] Nomizu, K. and Yano, K.: On circles and spheres in Riemannian Geometry. Math. Ann. 163-170 (1974).
- [17] Özyılmaz, E.: Classical differential geometry of curves according to type-2 Bishop trihedra. Mathematical and Computational Applications. **16** (4), 858-867 (2011).
- [18] Semin, F.: Differential Geometry I. Istanbul University, Faculty of Science, (1983).
- [19] Yılmaz, S. and Turgut, M.: A new version of Bishop frame and an application to spherical images. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 371, 764-776 (2010).
- [20] Yılmaz, S.: Position vectors of some special spacelike curves according to Bishop frame in Minkowski space  $E_1^3$ . Sci. Magna 5 (1), 48-50 (2009).
- [21] Yılmaz, S. and Ünlütürk, Y.: A note on spacelike curves according to type-2 Bishop frame in Minkowski 3-space E<sup>3</sup><sub>1</sub>. Int. J. Pure and Appl. Math. **103** (2), 321-332 (2015).
- [22] Yılmaz, A. and Özyılmaz, E.: Relation between Darboux and type-2 Bishop frame in Euclidean space. International Journal of Geometric Methods in Modern Physics. 13 (7), 1650101 (2016).
- [23] Yılmaz, A. and Ünlütürk, Y.: A study on the characterizations of non-null curves according to the Bishop frame of type-2 in Minkowski 3-space. SAÜ Journal of Science. 20 (2), 325-335 (2016).

(author one) BEYKENT UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF ENGINEERING AND ARCHITECTURE *Email address*, author one: nilkofoglu@beykent.edu.tr

# SOME CLASSIFICATIONS OF BICONSERVATIVE SUBMANIFOLDS IN MINKOWSKI 5-SPACE

R. YEĞİN ŞEN

0000-0002-2642-1722

# ABSTRACT

Biconservative submanifolds are defined as conservative stress-energy tensor with respect to the bienergy, which is a natural generalization of biharmonic submanifolds. In this paper, we study biconservative Riemannian submanifolds with have parallel normalized mean curvature vector field in Minkowski 5-space. We obtain shape operators of such submanifold with the mean curvature vector field H is space-like in  $\mathbf{E}_{1}^{5}$ .

#### References

[1] B. Y. Chen, Surfaces with parallel normalized mean curvature vector, Mh. Math. 90 (1980), 185–194.

[2] R. Yeğin Şen and N. C. Turgay, On biconservative surfaces in 4-dimensional Euclidean space, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 460, 565-581, 2018.

[3] B. Y. Chen, Chen's Biharmonic Conjecture and Submanifolds with Parallel Normalized Mean Curvature Vector, Mathematics 2019, 7(8), 710.

İSTANBUL MEDENIYET UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 34700, İSTANBUL, TURKEY *Email address:* ruyayegin@medeniyet.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53C42.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  biconservative submanifolds, parallel normalized mean curvature vector field.

# WEIGHTED PSEUDO ALMOST-AUTOMORPHIC SOLUTIONS OF QUATERNION-VALUED RNNS WITH MIXED DELAYS

#### R. YAZGAN

0000-0003-1569-8715

## ABSTRACT

This work deals with a nonlinear differential equation for a quaternion-valued recurrent neural network(QVRNNs). Using the contraction mapping principle and some differential inequalities, sufficient conditions were obtained for the existence of weighted pseudo almost automorphic(WPAA) solutions in a certain region and the global exponential stability(GES) of these solutions. Here, methods were applied without real or complex decomposition of the equation system. In addition, an application verifying our results and its numerical simulation were given. The results generated about the WPAA solutions of the model under consideration are new.

### References

- [1] Aouiti, C., M'hamdi, M.S., Touati, A.: Pseudo almost automorphic solutions of recurrent neural networks with time-varying coefficients and mixed delays. Neural Process. Lett. 45(1), 121–140 (2017).
- [2] Diagana, T.: Almost Automorphic Type and Almost Periodic Type Functions in Abstract Spaces. Springer, New York (2013).
- [3] Fink, A.M.: Almost Periodic Differential Equations. Springer, Berlin (1974).
- [4] Yazgan R.: On the weighted pseudo almost periodic solutions for Liénard-type systems with variable delays. Mugla Journal of Science and Technology, 6, 89-93 (2020).

[5] Yazgan, R., Tunç, C.: On the weighted pseudo almost periodic solutions of Nicholson's blowflies equation. Appl. Appl. Math., 14(2), 875–889 (2019).

(R. YAZGAN) VAN YÜZÜNCÜ YIL UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 65080, VAN, TURKEY

Email address: ryazgan503@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 34K14,34D23; 92B20.

Key words and phrases. Global exponential stability; Quaternion-valued recurrent neural networks; Weighted pseudo-almost-automorphic.

# DOMINATION TYPE INVARIANTS FOR GRAPHS OF TWIST KNOTS

#### ABDULGANI ŞAHIN

0000-0002-9446-7431

## ABSTRACT

In graph theory studies, the concept of domination is one of the main parameters. Many different types of domination are available in the literature. The domination and its types are a parameter that has been widely studied and followed. In this study, we conduct a study of the domination type invariants for graphs of twist knots, a knot family with interesting properties. We determine domination number, total domination number, edge domination number and k-domination number of these graphs. We characterize some the domination type invariants for graphs of twist knots.

#### References

- R.B. Allan and R. Laskar, On domination and independent domination numbers of a graph, Discrete Mathematics, 23, 1978, 73-76 (1978).
- [2] B. Bollobas, Modern graph theory, Springer Science + Business Media, Inc, New York, (1998).

[3] J.A. Bondy and U.S.R. Murty, Graph theory, Springer, New York, (2008).

- [4] E.J. Cockayne, R.M. Dawes and S.T. Hedetniemi, Total domination in graphs, Networks, 10, 211-219 (1980).
- [5] J.F. Fink and M.S. Jacobson, *n*-Domination in graphs, Graph theory with applications to algorithms and computer science. Proc. of 5th international conference, Kalamazoo, 283-300 (1984).
- [6] T.W. Haynes, S.T. Hedetniemi and P.J. Slater, Fundamentals of domination in graphs, Marcel Dekker, New York, (1998).
- [7] S.T. Hedetniemi and R.C. Laskar, Bibliography on domination in graphs and some basic definitions of domination parameters, Discrete Mathematics, 86, 1–3, 257-277 (1990).

[8] I. Johnson and A.K. Henrich, A interactive introduction to knot theory, Dover Publications, Inc., Mineola, New York, (2017).

[9] S. Mitchell and S.T. Hedetniemi, Edge domination in trees, Congr. Numer. 19, 489-509 (1977).
[10] A. Şahin and B. Şahin, Hosoya polynomial of graphs belonging to twist knots, Turk. J. Math. Comput. Sci., 10, 38-42 (2018).

<sup>[11]</sup> A. Şahin and B. Şahin, Tutte polynomial for graphs of twist knots, Turk. J. Math. Comput. Sci., 10, 61-66 (2018).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 05C69, 57M15; 57M25.

Key words and phrases. Domination, Knot graph, Twist knots.

#### ABDULGANI ŞAHIN

[12] A. Şahin and B. Şahin, Jones polynomial for graphs of twist knots, Applications and Applied Mathematics: An International Journal, 14, 2, 1269-1278 (2019).

[13] A. Şahin, Coloring in graphs of twist knots, Numerical Methods for Partial Differential Equations, Published online (2020).

- DOI:10.1002/num.22714.
- [14] B. Şahin and A. Şahin, On domination type invariants of regular dendrimer, Journal of Mathematical Nanoscience, 8, 1, 27-31 (2018).

[15] A. Şahin and B. Şahin, Total edge-vertex domination, RAIRO-Theoretical Informatics and Applications, 54 , 1, 1 (2020).

[16] B. Şahin and A. Şahin, Double edge-vertex domination. Intelligent and Fuzzy Techniques: Smart and Innovative Solutions. INFUS 2020. Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing vol. 1197, Springer, Cham., 1564-1572 (2020).

[17] B. Şahin and Ü.G. Şener, Total domination type invariants of regular dendrimer, Celal Bayar University Journal of Science, 16, 2, 225-228 (2020).

(A. Şahin) Ağrı İbrahim Çeçen University, Faculty of Science and Letters, Department of Mathematics, 04100, Ağrı, Turkey

Email address: agani@agri.edu.tr

# ARTIFICIAL HAMILTONIAN METHOD FOR DYNAMICS OF THE IMMUNO-PATHO SYSTEM

### GÜLDEN GÜN POLAT

0000-0003-3342-8380

# ABSTRACT

Mathematical models of the immuno-patho systems are very popular in the literature. The model that we focus on in this research, describes the interaction between the immune system and a pathogen to address the importance and implications of transients in the dynamics of infectious disease. The aim of this paper to analyze the model of the dynamic interaction between the immune system and a pathogen is a time-dependent, two-variable, nonlinear system of ordinary differential equations via the artificial Hamiltonian method. The main idea of this method presents a novel algorithm to solve dynamical systems of first-order ordinary differential equations which can be written as a non-standard or partial Hamiltonian system. By applying the artificial Hamiltonian method first integrals of the aforementioned immuno-patho system are presented.

# References

 M. Mohtashemi and R. Levins, Transient dynamics and early diagnosis in infectious disease, J. Math. Biol., Vol.43, N.1-2.yy, pp.446-470 (2001).

[2] R. Naz and I. Naeem, The Artificial Hamiltonian, First integrals and and Closed-Form Solutions of Dynamical Systems for Epidemics, Zeitschrift f
ür Naturforschung A, Vol. 73(4), pp. 323-330 (2018).

[3] G. Gün Polat and T. Özer, On Ramsey dynamical model and closed form solutions, Journal of Nonlinear Mathematical Physics, In Press

[4] G. Gün Polat and T. Özer, The group-theoretical analysis of nonlinear optimal control problems with Hamiltonian formalism, Journal of Nonlinear Mathematical Physics, Vol. 27(1), pp.106-129 (2020)

(Gülden Gün Polat) İstanbul Kültür UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS AND COMPUTER SCIENCES, 34158, İSTANBUL, TURKEY

Email address: guldengun@itu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 34A05, 92C50, 34A34.

Key words and phrases. Artificial Hamiltonian system, First integrals, Immuno-patho systems.

# FAREY SEQUENCE, LINEAR DIOPHANTINE EQUATIONS AND MODULAR GROUP

BILAL DEMIR

0000-0002-6638-6909

# ABSTRACT

Modular group  $\Gamma = PSL(2,\mathbb{Z})$  is the projective special linear group of  $2 \times 2$  matrices over the ring of integers with determinant one. This group is the quotient group  $SL(2,\mathbb{Z})/\pm I$ , hence each matrix  $\begin{pmatrix} a & c \\ b & d \end{pmatrix}$  represents the same element with its negative  $\begin{pmatrix} -a & -c \\ -b & -d \end{pmatrix}$ . There are strong relations between modular group and Farey sequence. Farey sequence of order n is a complete and ordered set of reduced rational numbers in the interval [0,1] which the denominators not exceeding n. Definition of Farey sequence can be extended to  $\hat{\mathbb{Q}} = \mathbb{Q} \cup \{\infty\}$  by assuming  $\infty = \frac{1}{0}$ .

In this talk we give relations between Farey sequence and solutions of the linear Diophantine equation ax + by = n, where  $a, b, n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . After we obtain some results about elements of modular group.

## References

[1] WICKS, K, The modular group and generalized Farey graphs, London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, 160, pp.316 (1991).

[2] G.A. Jones, D. Singerman, Complex functions: an algebraic and geometric viewpoint, Cambridge university press, (1987).

[3] A. Hatcher, Topology of Numbers, Autoedicion, (2019).

(Bilal Demir) Balikesir University, Necatibey Faculty of Education, Mathematics Education Department, 10100, Balikesir, Turkey

Email address, Bilal Demir: bdemir@balikesir.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 11B57, 11F06; 11D04, 11A55.

Key words and phrases. Farey sequence, Modular group.

# ON THE WELL-DEFINED SOLUTION OF A DIFFERENCE EQUATION

#### MERVE KARA

0000-0001-8081-0254

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we show that non-linear difference equation with variable coefficients can be solved in closed form by using the convenient transformation. In addition, for the case when all coefficients are constant we solve new difference equation and investigated periodicity of solutions of aforementioned difference equation. Finally, we present numerical examples to support our results.

## References

[1] E.M. Elsayed, Expression and behavior of the solutions of some rational recursive sequences, Mathematical Methods in the Applied Science, Vol. 39(18), pp. 5682-5694 (2016).

[2] M. Kara and Y. Yazlik, Solvability of a system of nonlinear difference equations of higher order, Turkish Journal of Mathematics, Vol. 43(3), pp. 1533-1565 (2019).

[3] M. Kara, Y. Yazlik and D.T. Tollu, Solvability of a system of higher order nonlinear difference equations, Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, Vol. 49(5), pp. 1566-1593 (2020).

[4] M. Kara and Y. Yazlik, On a solvable three-dimensional system of difference equations, Filomat, 2020; Vol. 34(4), pp. 1167-1186.

[5] M. Kara, N. Touafek and Y. Yazlik, Well-defined solutions of a three-dimensional system of difference equations, Gazi University Journal of Science, Vol. 33(3), pp. 767-778 (2020).

[6] M. Kara, D.T. Tollu and Y. Yazlik, Global behavior of two-dimensional difference equations system with two period coefficients, Tbilisi Mathematical Journal, Vol. 13(4), pp. 49-64 (2020).

[7] M. Kara and Y. Yazlik, On a solvable system of non-linear difference equations with variable coefficients, Journal of Science and Arts, Vol. 1(54), pp. 145-162 (2021).

[8] S. Stević, J. Diblík, B. Iričanin and Z. Šmarda, Solvability of nonlinear difference equations of fourth order, Electronic Journal of Differential Equations, Vol. 2014(264), pp. 1-14 (2014).

[9] Y. Yazlik and M. Kara, On a solvable system of difference equations of higher-order with period two coefficients, Communications Faculty of Sciences University of Ankara Series A1 Mathematics and Statistics, Vol. 68(2), pp. 1675-1693 (2019).

[10] Y. Yazlik and M. Gungor, On the solvable of nonlinear difference equation of sixth-order, Journal of Science and Arts, Vol. 2(47), pp. 399-414 (2019).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 39A10, 39A20, 39A23.

Key words and phrases. Difference equation, periodicity, solution in closed form.

# MERVE KARA

(Merve KARA) KARAMANOGLU MEHMETBEY UNIVERSITY, KAMIL OZDAG SCIENCE FACULTY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 70100, KARAMAN, TURKEY *Email address*, Merve KARA: mervekara@kmu.edu.tr

# A STUDY ON N- HYPERIDEALS OF MULTIPLICATIVE HYPERRING

#### B. COŞGUN AND U. ACAR

0000-0003-1389-259X and 0000-0001-5762-9684

# ABSTRACT

In this study, we give the definition of n-hyperideal in a multiplicative hyperrings based on the definition of n-ideal in classical ring theory, present examples and examine some basic properties of n-hyperideals. In addition, we determine the necessary and sufficient conditions for the n-hyperideals of the commutative multiplicative hyperring.

## References

- F. Marty, Sur une generalization de la notion de groupe, 8. Congress Math. Scandenaves, Stockholm, (1934).
- [2] S. Corsini, V. Leoreanu, Applications of Hyperstructure Theory, Advances in Mathematics, Kluwer Academic Publishers, (2003).
- [3] S. Corsini, Prolegomena of Hypergroup Theory, Aviani editor, Italy, (1993).
- B. Davvaz, V. Leoreanu-Fotea, Hyperring Theory and Applications, International Academic Press, Palm Harbor, USA, (2007).
- [5] R. Rota, Sugli iperanelli moltiplicativi, Rend. Di. Math., Series VII (4), (1982), 711-724.
- [6] R. Procesi, R. Rota, On some classes of hyperstructures, Discrete Mathematics, 208/209 (1999), 485-497.
- [7] U. Dasgupta, On Prime and Primary Hyperideals of a Multiplicative Hyperrings, Annals of the Alexandru Ioan Cuza University-Mathematics, Volume LVIII(1), (2012), 19-36.
- [8] U. Tekir, S. Koc, K.H. Oral, N-ideals of commutative rings, Filomat 31:10, 2933-2941.

(author one) Mugla Sitki Kocman University, Mathematics department, 48000, Mugla, Turkey

Email address, author one: betulcosgun93@gmail.com

(author two) Mugla Sitki Kocman University, Mathematics department, 48000, Mugla, Turkey

Email address, author two: uacar@mu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 20N20; 16Y99.

Key words and phrases. Hyperring, n-Hyperideal.

# A MULTI-STRAIN SEIR OUTBREAK MODEL WITH GENERAL INCIDENCE RATES: APPLICATION OF THE NEW CORONAVIRUS DISEASE

C. AKBAŞ

0000-0002-8190-1673

## ABSTRACT

The global usability analysis of the multi-epidemic model with an overall incidence rate on this page is being investigated. The problem, exposure, is modeled by a system of 4 untranslated ordinary differential equations that describe the treated individuals. The creation model is well defined, apart from its solutions, except for its positivity and speech. Generally speaking, 3 equilibrium points; diseasefree equilibrium point, endemic equilibrium point according to Type i and the last endemic equilibrium point according to the species. Appropriate Lyapunov news, global applications of disease-free equilibria points are proved depending on the basic reproduction number  $R_0$ . In addition, the global practical results of the other suitable Lyapunov annotated endemic equilibrium, species with -1 reproduction number  $R_0^1$ , Type-2 reproduction number  $R_0^2$  and species reproduction number  $R_0^i$ . Simulations are made to verify the different theoretical results. An important broad view on the application of equilibrium is presented that the generalized incidence function model covers multiple models with classical incidence rates. Comparisons were made between model results and numerical results of the new coronavirus. It is pointed out that this realized model fits well with the actual results. It is an undeniable fact that some strategies such as quarantine, isolation, wearing a mask, and disinfection have an undeniable importance in controlling the spread of the epidemic during this period of the disease.

#### References

 Kermack, W.O., McKendrick, A.G., A contribution to the mathematical theory of epidemics, Proc. R. Soc. Lond. A 115, 700–721 (1927).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Novel Coronavirus Disease, Epidemiology, Mathematical Epidemiology, Lyapunov function, Global stability analysis, SEIR, Incidence function, General incidence function, Multiple epidemic model, Basic reproduction number, Equilibrium point.

- [2] Tornatore, E.,Buccellato, S.M., Vetro, P., Stability of a stochastic SIR system, Phys. A. 354 111–126 (2005).
- [3] Ji, C.Y., Jiang, D.Q., Shi, N.Z., The behavior of an SIR epidemic model with stochastic perturbation, Stochastic Anal. Appl. 30, 755–773 (2012).
- [4] Ji, C.Y., Jiang, D.Q., Shi, N.Z., Multigroup SIR epidemic model with stochastic perturbation, Phys. A. 390, 1747–1762 (2011).
- [5] Wang, J.J., Zhang, J.Z., Jin, Z. Analysis of an SIR model with bilinear incidence rate. Nonlinear Anal. Real World Appl. 11, 2390–2402 (2010).
- [6] Song, X., Jiang, Y., Analysis of a saturation incidence SVEIRS epidemic model with pulse and two time delays, Appl. Math. Comput. 214, 381–390 (2009).
- [7] Yang, Q., Jiang, D., Shi, N., Ji, C., The ergodicity and extinction of stochastically perturbed SIR and SEIR epidemic models with saturated incidence, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 388, 248–271 (2012).
- [8] Liu, X., Yang, L. Stability analysis of an SEIQV epidemic model with saturated incidence rate, Nonlinear Anal. Real World Appl. 13, 2671–2679 (2012).
- [9] Cantrell, R.S., Cosner, C. On the dynamics of predatorprey models with the Beddington-DeAngelis functional response. J. Math. Anal. Appl. 257, 206-222 (2001).
- [10] Crowley, P.H., Martin, E.K. Functional responses and interference within and between year classes of a dragonfly population, J. North. Am. Benth. Soc. 8, 211–221 (1989).
- [11] Hattaf, K., Mahrouf, M., Adnani, J., Yousfi, N. Qualitative analysis of a stochastic epidemic model with specific functional response and temporary immunity. Phys. A 490, 591–600 (2018).
- [12] Hattaf, K., Yousfi, N., Tridane, A., Stability analysis of a virus dynamics model with general incidence rate and two delays, Appl Math Comput 221:514–521 (2013).
- [13] Hattaf, K., Yousfi, N., Global stability for reaction-diffusion equations in biology, Comput Math Appl 66:1488–1497 (2013).
- [14] Hattaf, K., Yousfi, N., Global dynamics of a delay reaction-diffusion model for viral infection with specific functional response, Comput Appl Math, doi:10.1007/s40314-014-0143-x (2014).
- [15] Hattaf, K., Yousfi, N., A generalized HBV model with diffusion and two delays, Comput Math Appl 69:31–40 (2015).
- [16] Capasso, V., Serio, G., A generalization of the Kermack–McKendrick deterministic epidemic model, Math. Biosci. 42, 43–61 (1978).
- [17] Liu, W.M., Levin, S.A., Iwasa, Y., Influence of nonlinear incidence rates upon the behavior of sirs epidemiological models, J. Math. Biol. 23, 187–204 (1986).
- [18] Liu, W.M., Hethcote, H.W., Levin, S.A., Dynamical behavior of epidemiological models with nonlinear incidence rates, J. Math. Biol. 25, 359–380 (1987).
- [19] Lizana, M., Rivero, J., Multiparametric bifurcations for a model in epidemiology, J. Math. Biol. 35, 21–36 (1996).
- [20] Derrick, W.R., Van den Driessche, P., A disease transmission model in a nonconstant population. J. Math. Biol. 31, 495–512 (1993).
- [21] Azbelev, N.V., Maksimov, V.P. and Rakhmatullina, L.F., Introduction to the Theory of Functional Differential Equations: Methods and Applications, Contemporary Mathematics and Its Applications, Volume 3, Hindawi Publishing Corporation (2007).
- [22] Azbelev, N.V. and Islamov, G.G., To the theory of abstract linear equation, Functional-Differential Equations, Perm. Politekh. Inst., Perm, pp. 3–16 (1989).
- [23] Azbelev, N.V. and Maksimov, V.P., Equations with retarded argument, Differentsial'nye Uravneniya 18, no. 12, 2027–2050, 2206 (Russian) (1982).
- [24] Azbelev, N.V. and Maksimov, V.P., and Rakhmatullina, L.F., Introduction to the Theory of FunctionalDifferential Equations, Nauka, Moscow (1991).
- [25] Azbelev, N.V. and Simonov, P. M., stability of Differential Equations with Aftereffect, Stability and Control: Theory, Methods and Applications, vol. 20, Taylor and Francis, London (2003).
- [26] Hale, J.K., Lunel, S.M.V., Verduyn, L.S., Lunel, S.M.V., Introduction to Functional Differential Equations, vol. 99. Springer, New York (1993).
- [27] World Health Organization, Coronavirus World Health Organization 19 (2020). https://www.who.int/ health-topics/coronavirus
- [28] Suudi Arabistan Nüfusu, Worldometer (2021). https://www.macrotrends.net/

## C. AKBAŞ

- [29] Diekmann, O., Heesterbeek, J.A.P. and Metz, J.A.J., On the definition and computation of the basic reproduction ratio  $R_0$  in models for infectious diseases in heterogeneous populations. J. Math. Biol. 28, 365–382 (1990).
- [30] Diekmann, O. and Heesterbeek, J.A.P., Mathematical epidemiology of infectious diseases: model building, analysis and interpretation. Chichester, UK: Wiley (2000).
- [31] Thieme, H.R., Spectral bound and reproduction number for infinite-dimensional population structure and time heterogeneity. SIAM J. Appl. Math. 70, 188–211 (2009).
- [32] Meskaf, A. et al., Global stability analysis of a two-strain epidemic model with non-monotone incidence rates, Chaos, Solitons and Fractals 133, 109647 (2020).

MARMARA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 34722, İSTANBUL, TURKEY *Email address*, C. AKBAŞ: ceydaakbas@marun.edu.tr

# ON A CONFORMABLE DYNAMIC EQUATION OF SECOND ORDER

Z.CEYLAN AND F. A. ÇETINKAYA

0000-0002-5200-5706 and 0000-0003-0601-3112

## ABSTRACT

We study the self-adjoint conformable dynamic equation of second order

$$Lx(t) = (px^{\Delta_{\alpha}})^{\Delta_{\alpha}}(t) + q(t)x^{\sigma}(t) = 0$$

on an arbitrary time scale  $\mathbb{T}$ , where  $p, q \in C_{rd}$  and  $p(t) \neq 0$  for all  $t \in \mathbb{T}$ . We prove an existence and uniqueness theorem for the solutions of an initial value problem consisting of the above-given dynamic equation and initial conditions. Then, we define the Lagrange bracket of two functions and prove the conformable Lagrange identity on time scales. After that, we derive a conformable boundary value problem of the form

$$Lx + \lambda x^{\sigma} = 0, \ R_a(x) = R_b(x) = 0,$$

where  $Lx = x^{\Delta_{\alpha}\Delta_{\alpha}} + qx^{\sigma}$  such that  $q: \mathbb{T} \to \mathbb{R}$  is rd-continuous, and

$$R_a(x) = \gamma_1 x(\rho(a)) + \gamma_2 x^{\Delta_\alpha}(\rho(a)),$$
  

$$R_b(x) = \delta_1 x(\rho(b)) + \delta_2 x^{\Delta_\alpha}(\rho(b))$$

such that 
$$\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \delta_1, \delta_2 \in \mathbb{R}$$
 with  $(\gamma_1^2 + \gamma_2^2)(\delta_1^2 + \delta_2^2) \neq 0$  hold. We examine some of

the spectral properties of this boundary value problem.

## References

N. Benkhettou, S. Hassani, D. F. M. Torres, A conformable fractional calculus on arbitrary time scales, Journal of King Saud University-Science, Vol.28, N.1, pp.93-98 (2016).

DOI number: 10.1016/j.jksus.2015.05.003

<sup>[2]</sup> M. Bohner, A. Peterson, Dynamic Equations on Time Scales, An Introduction with Applications, Birkhauser, Boston Inc., Boston, MA (2001).

<sup>[3]</sup> Z. Ceylan, A conformable fractional calculus on arbitrary time scales, Journal of Universal Mathematics, Vol.4, N.1, pp.73-80 (2021).

DOI number: 10.33773/jum.695777

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 34N05, 26A33; 34K08.

Key words and phrases. Time scales, Conformable derivative, Boundary value problems.

(author one) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: z2.ceylann@gmail.com

(author two) Mersin university, Department of Mathematics, 33343, Mersin, Turkey  $\mathit{Email}\ address,$  author two: <code>faycacetinkaya@mersin.edu.tr</code>

# BLOW-UP OF THE PHENOMENON FOR SEMILINEAR PARABOLIC PROBLEMS WITH VARIABLE SOURCES

#### E. AKKOYUNLU AND R. AYAZOGLU (MASHIYEV)

0000-0003-2989-4151 and 0000-0003-4493-2937

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we establish some sufficient conditions to guarantee the existence of non-global solutions to the model for any  $\eta(0)$  and also derive the upper bounds for the blow-up time and a criterion for blow-up.

#### References

- S. Antontsev, S. Shmarev, Blow-up of solutions to parabolic equations with nonstandard growth conditions, J. Comput. Appl. Math., Vol.234, No.9, pp. 2633-2645 (2010).
- [2] S. Antontsev, S. Shmarev, On the blow-up of solutions to anisotropic parabolic equations with variable nonlinearity, Proc. Steklov Inst. Math., Vol.270, No.1, pp. 27-42 (2010).
- [3] R. Ayazoglu, G. Alisoy and I. Ekincioglu, Existence of one weak solution for p(x)-Biharmonic equations involving a concave-covex nonlinearity, Matematički Vesnik, Vol.69, No.4, pp. 296-307 (2017).
- [4] K. Baghaei, M. B. Ghaemi, M. Hesaaraki, Lower bounds for the blow-up time in a semilinear parabolic problem involving a variable source, Appl. Math. Lett., Vol.27, pp. 49-52 (2014).
- [5] J. Bebernes, A. Bressan, Thermal behavior for a confined reactive gas, J. Differ. Equ., Vol.44, No.1, pp. 118-133 (1982).
- [6] M. M. Bokalo, O. M. Buhrii, R. A. Mashiyev, Unique solvability of initial-boundary-value problems for anisotropic elliptic-parabolic equations with variable exponents of nanlinearity, J. Nonl. Evol. Equ. Appl., Vol.2013, No.6, pp. 67-87 (2014).
- [7] O. M. Buhrii, R. A. Mashiyev, Uniqueness of solutions of the parabolic variational inequality with variable exponent of nonlinearity, Nonlinear Anal., Vol.70, No.6, pp. 2325-2331 (2009).
- [8] J. Furter, M. Grinfield, Local vs. nonlocal interactions in populations dynamics, J. Math. Biol., Vol.27, No.1, pp. 65-80 (1989).
- [9] M. A. Herrero, J. J. L. Velazquez, Blow-up behaviour of one-dimensional semilinear parabolic equations, Ann. Inst. H. Poincare Anal. Non Lineaire, Vol.10, No.2, pp. 131-189 (1993).
- [10] S. Kaplan, On the growth of the solutions of quasilinear parabolic equations, Comm. Pure Appl. Math., Vol.16, No.3, 305-330 (1963).
- [11] O. Kholyavka, O. M. Buhrii, M. Bokalo, R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev), Initial-boundary-value problem for third order equations of Kirchhoff type with variable exponents of nonlinearity, Advances in Math. Sciences and Appl., Vol.23, No.2, pp. 509-528 (2013).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35B40, 35B44, 35K55.

Key words and phrases. Parabolic problem, Blow up, Variable sources.

- [12] L. E. Payne, G. A. Philippin, P. W. Schaefer, Blow-up phenomena for some nonlinear parabolic problems, Nonlinear Anal., Vol.69, No.10, pp. 3495-3502 (2008).
- [13] J. P. Pinasco, Blow-up for parabolic and hyperbolic problems with variable exponents, Nonlinear Anal., Vol.71, No.3-4, pp. 1094-1099 (2009).
- [14] R. A. Mashiyev, O. M. Buhrii, Existence of solutions of the parabolic variational inequality with variable exponent of nonlinearity, J. Math. Anal. Appl., Vol.377, No.2, pp. 450-463 (2011).

(E. Akkoyunlu) FACULTY OF EDUCATION, BAYBURT UNIVERSITY, BAYBURT, TURKEY *Email address*, E. Akkoyunlu: eakkoyunlu@bayburt.edu.tr

(R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev)) FACULTY OF EDUCATION, BAYBURT UNIVERSITY, BAYBURT, TURKEY *Email address*, R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev): rabilmashiyev@gmail.com

# NOTES ON RANK PROPERTIES OF BLUPS IN LMM AND ITS TRANSFORMED MODEL

M. ERİŞ BÜYÜKKAYA, M. YİĞİT, AND N. GÜLER

0000-0002-6207-5687, 0000-0002-9205-7842 and 0000-0003-3233-5377

### ABSTRACT

Consider a linear mixed model (LMM) and its transformed model without making any restrictions on the correlation of random effects and any full rank assumptions. LMMs include both fixed and random effects and supply helpful tools to account for the variability of model parameters that affect response variables. This study concerns rank relations of covariance matrices of predictors under the original LMM and its transformed model. Our aim is to establish the rank of covariance matrices between the best linear unbiased predictors (BLUPs) of unknown vectors under considered two LMMs by using various rank formulas. We also give some results for special cases by applying the results obtained for general cases. For studies on transformation approach to linear models in the literature, see, e.g., [1, 4]. Also, for studies on BLUPs and LMMs in the literature, see, e.g., [2, 3].

#### References

- C. H. Morrell, J. D. Pearson, L. J. Brant, Linear transformations of linear mixed-effects models, Am Stat., Vol. 51, pp. 338–343, (1997).
- [2] S. J. Haslett, S. Puntanen, On the equality of the BLUPs under two linear mixed models, Metrika, Vol. 74, pp. 381–395, (2011).
- [3] X. Liu, Q. W. Wang, Equality of the BLUPs under the mixed linear model when random components and errors are correlated, J. Multivariate Anal., Vol. 116, pp. 297–309, (2013).
- [4] Y. Tian, Transformation approaches of linear random-effects models, Stat. Methods Appl., Vol. 26, N. 4, pp. 583–608, (2017).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 62J05, 62H12; 15A03.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  BLUP, covariance matrix, linear mixed model, rank, transformed model.

(Melek Eriş Büyükkaya) KARADENIZ TECHNICAL UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF STATISTICS AND COMPUTER SCIENCES, TR-61080, TRABZON, TURKEY

Email address, Melek Eriş Büyükkaya: melekeris@ktu.edu.tr

(Melike Yiğit) Sakarya University, Department of Mathematics, TR-54187, Sakarya, Turkey

 $Email \ address, \ Melike \ Yiğit: \ \texttt{melikeyigitt@gmail.com}$ 

 (Nesrin Güler) Sakarya University, Department of Econometrics, TR-54187, Sakarya, Turkey

Email address, Nesrin Güler: nesring@sakarya.edu.tr

# CONVERGENCE OF THE SOLUTION OF IMPULSIVE NICHOLSON'S BLOWFLIES MODEL WITH PIECEWISE CONSTANT ARGUMENT

## M. LAFCI BÜYÜKKAHRAMAN

#### 0000-0001-9813-8195

#### ABSTRACT

We prove the existence of the unique solution of impulsive Nicholson's blowflies model

$$x'(t) = b(t)\{-\delta(t)x(t) + p(t)x([t-1])e^{-a(t)x([t-1])}\}, t \neq n \in \mathbb{Z}^+ = \{1, 2, \dots\}, \\ \triangle x(n) = d_n x(n), t = n \in \mathbb{Z}^+, t \ge 0$$

with the initial conditions

$$x(-1) = x_{-1}, \ x(0) = x_0,$$

where [.] denotes the greatest integer function. Moreover, we get sufficient conditions for the convergence of the solution and give two examples to support this.

## References

[1] K. Gopalsamy and G. Ladas, On the oscillation and asymptotic behavior of  $N'(t) = N(t)[a + bN(t - \tau) - cN^2(t - \tau))$ , Quart. Appl. Math, vol.48, pp.433-440 (1990).

[2] H. Bereketoglu, and G. S. Oztepe, Asymptotic constancy for impulsive differential equations with piecewise constant argument, Bulletin mathématique de la Société des Sciences Mathématiques de Roumanie, pp.181-192 (2014).

[3] E. Demirci and F. Karakoç, Convergence of solutions of nonautonomous Nicholson's Blowflies model with impulses, Communications Faculty of Sciences University of Ankara Series A1 Mathematics and Statistics, vol.68, N.2, pp.1922-1929 (2019).

Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Uşak University, Uşak, 64200, Turkey

Email address: mehtap.lafci@usak.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 34K06; 34K45.

Key words and phrases. Nicholson's blowflies model, Convergence, Piecewise constant argument, Impulsive differential equation.

# $\Gamma\text{-}\mathbf{SEMIGROUPS}$ REGARDED AS SEMIGROUPS UNDER $\Gamma$

#### ANJEZA KRAKULLI

0000-0001-7369-1613

#### ABSTRACT

There is a striking similarity between  $\Gamma$ -semigroups on the one hand, and semigroups on the other one. In this paper we express this similarity using the language of the category theory. To this end we consider two categories. The category  $\Gamma$ -**Sgrp** of  $\Gamma$ -semigroups and  $\Gamma$ -semigroup morphisms, and the category  $\Gamma \downarrow$  **Sgrp** of semigroups under a given semigroup ( $\Gamma, \bullet$ ), and prove that there are functors  $\Psi : \Gamma$ -**Sgrp**  $\rightarrow \Gamma \downarrow$  **Sgrp** and  $\Psi' : \Gamma \downarrow$  **Sgrp**  $\rightarrow \Gamma$ -**Sgrp** such that  $\Psi$  is a left adjoint of  $\Psi'$ .

### References

- [1] Çullhaj, F., Krakulli, A., Some characterizations of regularity and intra-regularity of  $\Gamma$ -semigroups by means of quasi-ideals, Accepted for publication in Novi Sad J. Math.(November 2020)
- [2] Hajnal, A., Kertész, A., Some new algebraic equivalents of the axiom of choice, Publ. Math. Debrecen 19 (1972), pp. 339-340.
- [3] Howie, J. M., Fundamentals of Semigroup Theory. Clarendon Press Oxford, 1995
- [4] Mac Lane, S., Categories for the working mathematician, Second Edition, Springer, 1997
- [5] Pasku E., The adjoint semigroup of a  $\Gamma$  semigroup, Novi Sad J. Math. Vol. 47, No.2, (2017) 31-39
- [6] Saha N. K., On  $\Gamma\text{-semigroup},$  Bull. Cal. Math. Soc. 79 (1987), 331-335.
- [7] Sen M. K., Saha N. K., On Γ-semigroup I, Bull. Cal. Math. Soc. 78 (1986), 180-186.

ANJEZA KRAKULLI, UNIVERSITETI ALEKSANDËR MOISIU, FAKULTETI I TEKNOLOGJISË DHE INFORMACIONIT, DEPARTAMENTI I MATEMATIKËS, DURRËS, ALBANIA,

Email address, author one: anjeza.krakulli@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Semigroup,  $\Gamma$ -semigroup, Category, Adjoint Functor.

# CATEGORICAL ASPECTS OF **F-SEMIGROUPS**

#### ANJEZA KRAKULLI

0000-0001-7369-1613

#### ABSTRACT

It is well known that any nonempty set  $\Gamma$  can be equipped with a multiplication • such that  $(\Gamma, \bullet)$  is a group. Related to  $(\Gamma, \bullet)$ , we consider two categories. The first one is the category  $\Gamma$ -**Sgrp** of  $\Gamma$ -semigroups and their homomorphisms, and the second one is the category **Mon**( $\Gamma$ ) of monoids having the same group of units  $(\Gamma, \bullet)$  and with morphisms those monoid homomorphisms which fix  $\Gamma$ . Then we define a functor  $\Psi : \Gamma$ -**Sgrp**  $\to$  **Mon**( $\Gamma$ ) which maps each  $(S, \Gamma)$  to its enveloping monoid  $\Omega_1(S, \Gamma)$ , and another functor  $\Psi' :$  **Mon**( $\Gamma$ )  $\to \Gamma$ -**Sgrp** which maps each monoid M to its  $\Gamma$  semigroup of units  $(M, \Gamma)$ , and prove that  $\Psi$  is a left adjoint of  $\Psi'$ .

### References

- [1] Çullhaj, F., Krakulli, A., Some characterizations of regularity and intra-regularity of  $\Gamma$ -semigroups by means of quasi-ideals, Accepted for publication in Novi Sad J. Math(November 2020).
- [2] Çullhaj, F., Krakulli, A., Γ-semigroups are concrete, 4-th International Conference on Mathematics " An Instambul Meeting for World Mathematicians" ICOMATH, Instambul, TURKEY (2020)
- [3] Hajnal, A., Kertész, A., Some new algebraic equivalents of the axiom of choice, Publ. Math. Debrecen 19 (1972), pp. 339-340.
- [4] Howie, J. M., Fundamentals of Semigroup Theory. Clarendon Press Oxford, 1995
- [5] Mac Lane, S., Categories for the working mathematician, Second Edition, Springer, 1997
- [6] Pasku E., The adjoint semigroup of a  $\Gamma$  semigroup, Novi Sad J. Math. Vol. 47, No.2, (2017) 31-39
- [7] Saha N. K., On Γ-semigroup, Bull. Cal. Math. Soc. 79 (1987), 331-335.
- [8] Sen M. K., Saha N. K., On Γ-semigroup I, Bull. Cal. Math. Soc. 78 (1986), 180-186.

UNIVERSITETI ALEKSANDËR MOISIU, FAKULTETI I TEKNOLOGJISË DHE INFORMACIONIT, DEPAR-TAMENTI I MATEMATIKËS, DURRËS, ALBANIA,

Email address: anjeza.krakulli@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Semigroup,  $\Gamma$ -semigroup, Category, Adjoint Functor.

# SOME CURVATURE CONDITIONS OF KENMOTSU MANIFOLDS

### M.YILDIRIM

0000-0002-7885-1492

# ABSTRACT

In this study, some curvature conditions of Kenmotsu manifolds are examined and a concrete example is given for such manifolds.

#### References

[1] Blair, D.E.: Contact manifolds in Riemannian geometry, Lecture Notes in Mathematics , Springer-Verlag, Berlin,(1976)

[2] Kenmotsu K.: A class of almost contact Riemannian manifolds, Tohoku Math. J., 24, 93-103, (1972)

[3] Jun, J.B, De, U.C., Pathak, G. : On Kenmotsu Manifolds, J. Korean Math. Soc. 42,435-445, (2005)

[4] Mantica, C.A., Suh, Y.J.: Pseudo Q-symmetric Riemannian manifolds. Int. J. Geom. Methods Mod. Phys. 10, 1–25 (2013).

[5] Özturk, H., Aktan, N., Murathan, C. : On  $\alpha$ -Kenmotsu manifolds satisfying certain conditions, Applied sciences 12 , 115-126, (2010)

[6] Pitis, G.: Geometry of Kenmotsu Manifolds: Publishing House of Transilvania University of Braşov, Braşov, (2007)

[7] Sasaki, S.: On differentiable manifolds with certain structures which are closely related to almost contact structure Tohoku Math. Tohoku Math. J. 12, 459–476 (1960).

[8] Tanno, S.: The automorphism groups of almost contact Riemannian manifolds. Tohoku Math, J., 21,21-38, (1969)

[9] Yano, K. and Kon M.,: Structures on manifolds, Series in pure Mathematics, 3. World Scientific Publishing Co., Springer, (1984)

(Mustafa YILDIRIM) AKSARAY UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS, 68100, AKSARAY, TURKEY *Email address*, Mustafa YILDIRIM: mustafayldrm24@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53D15; 53C25.

Key words and phrases. Kenmotsu manifold, projective curvature tensor, concircular curvature tensor.

# ASSOCIATED CURVES DEPENDING ON THE TYPES OF BISHOP FRAME

#### BEYHAN YILMAZ

0000-0002-5091-3487

## ABSTRACT

In this study, the evolute curves, Bertrand curves and Mannheim curves of the normal indicatrix of a regular curve are examined in Euclidean 3-space. On the other hand, using the Frenet frame of the normal indicatrix of a regular curve, the versions of Bishop frame are obtained. Considering these associated curves with together the versions of Bishop frame, we say that elements of the version frames correspond to associated curves of the normal indicatrix of a regular curve.

#### References

[6] M. Babaarslan, Y. Yayli, On helices and Bertrand curves in Euclidean 3-space, Mathematical and Computational Applications, 18, 1-11 (2013).

<sup>[1]</sup> A. Turgut, E. Erdogan, Involute Evolute Curve Couples of Higher Order in  $\mathbb{R}^n$  and Their Horizontal Lifts in  $\mathbb{R}^n$ , Communications of the Faculty of Sciences of the University of Ankara, Series A1, 41, 125-130 (1992).

<sup>[2]</sup> D. J. Struik, Lectures on Classical Differential Geometry, Dover Publications, (1988).

<sup>[3]</sup> H. H. Hacisalihoglu, Diferensiyel Geometri, Inonu Universitesi Fen-Edebiyat Fakultesi Yayinlari, (1983).

<sup>[4]</sup> H. Liu, F. Wang, Mannheim partner curves in 3-Euclidean space, J. Geom., 88, 120-126 (2008).

<sup>[5]</sup> H. Matsuda, S. Yorozu, Notes on Bertrand curves, Yokohama Mathematical Journal, 50, 41-58 (2003).

<sup>[7]</sup> M. S. Lone, H. Es, M. K. Karacan, B. Bukcu, Mannheim curves with modified orthogonal frame in Euclidean 3-space, Turk. J. Math., 43, 648-663 (2019).

<sup>[8]</sup> N. Echabbi, A. Quazzani Chahdi, Some Associated Curves of Normal Indicatrix of a Regular Curve, Journal of Mathematics Research, 12, 84-97 (2020).

<sup>[9]</sup> S. Yilmaz, M. Turgut, A New Version of Bishop Frame and An Aplication to Spherical Images, J. Math. Anal. Appl., 371, 764-776 (2010).

<sup>[10]</sup> T. Korpinar, M. T. Sarıaydin, E. Turhan, Associated Curves According to Bishop Frame in Euclidean 3-Space, Advanced Modeling and Optimization, 15, 713-717 (2013).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A04; 53A05, 53A40.

Key words and phrases. Evolute curve, Mannheim curve, Bertrand curve, Normal indicatrix, Versions of Bishop frame.

# BEYHAN YILMAZ

(Beyhan Yilmaz) Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam University, Mathematics Department, 46100, KAHRAMANMARAŞ, TURKEY Email address: beyhanyılmaz@ksu.edu.tr

# SMARANDACHE CURVES ACCORDING TO ALTERNATIVE FRAME IN $\mathbb{E}^3$

ŞENAY ALIÇ AND BEYHAN YILMAZ

0000-0001-9375-3746 and 0000-0002-5091-3487

## ABSTRACT

In this study, we focus on Smarandache curves which is a special class of curves. These curves have previously been studied by many authors in different spaces. We will re-characterize these curves with the help of an alternative frame different from Frenet frame. Also, we will obtain frame elements, curvature and torsion of these curves.

#### References

<sup>[1]</sup> B. O'Neill, Elementary Differential Geometry, Academic Press Inc, New York, (1966).

<sup>[2]</sup> B. O'Neill, Semi-Riemannian Geometry, Academic Press, New York, (1983).

<sup>[3]</sup> H.H. Hacısalihoglu, The Motion Geometry and Quaternions Theory (in Turkish), Gazi University Publications, (1983).

<sup>[4]</sup> M. Turgut and S. Yılmaz, Smarandache Curves in Minkowski Space-time, International Journal of Mathematical Combinatorics, 3, 51-55, (2008).

<sup>[5]</sup> A.T. Ali, Special Smarandache Curves in the Euclidean Space, International Journal of Mathematical Combinatorics, 2, 30-36, (2010).

<sup>[6]</sup> S. Senyurt and S. Sivas, An Application of Smarandache Curve, Ordu Univ. J. Sci. Tech. 3(1), 46-60, (2013).

<sup>[7]</sup> K. Taşköprü and M. Tosun, Smarandache Curves on  $S^2$ , Boletim da Sociedade paranaense de Matemtica 3 serie, 32(1):51-59, (2014).

<sup>[8]</sup> S. Şenyurt and A. Çalışkan, An Application According to Spatial Quaternionic Smarandache Curve. Applied Mathematical Sciences. 9(5), 219-228, (2015).

<sup>[9]</sup> F. Karaman, Special Smarandache Curves, Master's Thesis, University of Bilecik Seyh Edebali,(2015).

<sup>[10]</sup> B. Uzunoğlu, I. Gök and Y. Yaylı, A New Approach on Curves of Constant Precession, Appl. Math. Comput. 275, 317-323, (2016).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A04.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Euclidean Space, Frenet frame, Smar<br/>andache Curves, Alternative frame.

(Şenay ALIÇ) KAHRAMANMARAŞ SÜTÇÜ İMAM UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 46100, KAHRAMANMARAŞ, TURKEY Email address, Şenay Alıç: senay\_alc45@hotmail.com

(Beyhan YILMAZ) KAHRAMANMARAŞ SÜTÇÜ İMAM UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 46100, Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address, Beyhan Yılmaz: beyhanyilmaz@ksu.edu.tr

# SOLITON SOLUTIONS OF SOME NONLINEAR EVOLUTION EQUATIONS ARISING IN MATHEMATICAL PHYSICS

## M. ODABASI KOPRULU

0000-0002-3025-3063

# ABSTRACT

In the modern advancement, nonlinear evolution equations still take much attention due to the applications in technology and science. This study scrutinizes soliton solutions for some evolution equations arising in mathematical physics by an analytical approach. To this reason, the Calogero-Bogoyavlenskii-Schiff equation, (2 + 1) dimensional KdV4 equation and the nonlinear Jaulent-Miodek hierarchy equation have been considered and periodic, dark and singular soliton solutions to these equations have been attained. Results have been verified by Mathematica and the plots have been given to interpret the nature of the solutions.

#### References

 M.A. Hong-Cai, Q.I.N. Zhen-Yun, and D.E.N.G. Ai-Ping, Symmetry transformation and new exact multiple kink and singular kink solutions for (2+1)-dimensional nonlinear models generated by the Jaulent-Miodek hierarchy, Communications in Theoretical Physics, Vol. 59, N. 2 pp. 141-145 (2013).

[2] M. Kaplan, A. Bekir and A. Akbulut, A generalized Kudryashov method to some nonlinear evolution equations in mathematical physics, Nonlinear Dynamics, Vol. 85, pp. 2843-2850 (2016).

[3] A.M. Wazwaz, A study on the (2+1)-dimensional KdV4 equation derived by using the KdV recursion operator, Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, Vol. 36, No. 13, pp. 1760-1767 (2013).

[4] A.M. Wazwaz, Multiple-soliton solutions for the Calogero-Bogoyavlenskii-Schiff, Jimbo-Miwa and YTSF equations, Applied Mathematics and Computation, Vol. 203, N. 2, pp. 592-597 (2008).

EGE UNIVERSITY, TIRE KUTSAN VOCATIONAL SCHOOL, 35900, IZMIR, TURKEY *Email address:* meryemodabasi@gmail.com, meryem.odabasi@ege.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35C07, 35C08; 35Q99.

Key words and phrases. Nonlinear evolution equations, Soliton solutions, Analytical methods.

# ON SUBPROJECTIVITY DOMAINS OF GOLDIE TORSION MODULES

YILMAZ DURĞUN AND AYŞE ÇOBANKAYA

0000-0002-1230-8964 and 0000-0001-9485-9534

# ABSTRACT

In this study, we investigated subprojectivity domains of goldie torsion modules. A module X is called to be Y-subprojective if for every epimorphism  $\pi : P \to Y$ and every homomorphism  $\alpha : X \to Y$ , there exists a homomorphism  $\gamma : X \to P$ such that  $\pi \gamma = \alpha$ . For any module X, the subprojectivity domain  $\mathfrak{Pr}^{-1}(X)$  of X is defined to be the collection of all modules Y such that X is called to be Y-subprojective. The smallest possible subprojectivity domain of a goldie torsion module is the class of ec-flat modules. Ec-flat modules are studied and introduced in [1]. Nonsingular modules and projective modules are clear examples of ec-flat modules.

Goldie torsion modules whose subprojectivity domain is smallest as possible will be called gp-indigent. Properties of subprojectivity domains of goldie torsion modules and of gp-indigent modules are studied.

#### References

Y. Durğun and S. Özdemir, On S-Closed Submodules, J. Korean Math. Soc. 54 (2017) 1281-1299.

<sup>[2]</sup> C. Holston, S. R. Lopez-Permouth, J. Mastromatteo and J.E. Simental- Rodriguez, An alternative perspective on projectivity of modules, Glasgow Math. J., 57(1), 83-99 (2016).

<sup>[3]</sup> C. Holston, S. R. Lopez-Permouth and N.O. Ertaş, Rings whose modules have maximal or minimal projectivity domain, J. Pure Appl. Algebra 216 (2012) 673-678.

<sup>[4]</sup> F. Kasch, Modules and rings, London Mathematical Society Monographs, Academic Press, Inc.(London-New York, 1982).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 16D10; 18G25.

Key words and phrases. Subprojectivity domain, Goldie torsion modules, Gp-indigent modules.

The authors were supported by Research Fund of the Cukurova University. Project Number: 12308.

(Y. Durğun) ÇUKUROVA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 01330, ADANA / TURKEY *Email address*, Yılmaz Durğun: ydurgun@cu.edu.tr

(A. Çobankaya) Çukurova University, Department of Mathematics, 01330, Adana / Turkey

Email address, Ayşe Çobankaya: acaylak@cu.edu.tr

# GLOBAL NONEXISTENCE OF THE HIGHER ORDER. KIRCHHOFF TYPE SYSTEM WITH LOGARITHMIC NONLINEARITIES

### NAZLI IRKIL AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9130-2893 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

# ABSTRACT

In this work, we consider higher order Kirchhoff type system with logarithmic nonlinearities. Logarithmic nonlinearities occur naturally in supersymmetric field theory and inflation cosmology. In addition to, there are applications in many branches of physics such as, geophysics optics and nuclear physics. According to available literature, some authors studied different equation with logarithmic nonlinearity. We study finite time blow up of solutions for positive initial energy.

## References

[1] Bialynicki-Birula I., Mycielski J., Wave equations with logarithmic nonlinearities, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci. Ser. Sci. Math. Astron. Phys., 23(4), 461-466, (1975).

[2] Pişkin E., Irkıl N., Mathematical behavior of solutions of p-Laplacian equation with logarithmic source term, Sigma J Eng & Nat Sci., 10 (2), 213-220, (2019).

[3] Pişkin E, Irkıl N, [3] E. Pişkin, N. Irkıl, Global existence and decay of solutions for a higher-order kirchhoff-type systems with logarithmic nonlinearities, Quaest. Math., 1-24 (in press).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 21000, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY Email address, author one: nazliirkil@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 21000, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY Email address, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35B44;35G20.

Key words and phrases. Blow up, Kirchhoff type equation, System of higher-order.

# MATHEMATICAL BEHAVIOR FOR A PETROVSKY TYPE EQUATION WITH MEMORY TERM AND LOGARITHMIC SOURCE TERM

## NAZLI IRKIL AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-9130-2893 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

### ABSTRACT

In this present, our aim is to establish the nonexistence for Petrovsky type equation memory term and logarithmic nonlinearity. Based on the concavity method, the main ingredient of this study is to construct several conditions for initial data leading to the nonexistence of solution in case positive initial of energy functional. The logarithmic nonlinearity is encountered naturally in quantum mechanics, inflation cosmolog, supersymmetric field theories [1]. The authors considered the different works regarding with analysis of equation with logarithmic source term [2, 3, 4, 5, 6].

# References

[1] Al-Gharabli M.M., Messaoudi S.A., Existence and a general decay result for a plate equation with nonlinear damping and a logarithmic source term, J. Evol. Equ., 18, 105–125 (2018).

[2] Bialynicki-Birula I., Mycielski J., Wave equations with logarithmic nonlinearities, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci. Ser. Sci. Math. Astron. Phys., 23(4), 461-466, (1975).

[3] Kafini M, Messaoudi S.A, Local existence and blow up of slutions to a logarithmic nonlinear wave equation with delay, Appl. Anal., 99(3), 530-547, (2020).

[4] Pişkin E., Irkıl N., Mathematical behavior of solutions of p-Laplacian equation with logarithmic source term, Sigma J Eng & Nat Sci., 10 (2), 213-220, (2019).

[5] Pişkin E, Irkıl N, Blow up of the solution for hyperbolic type equation with logarithmic nonlinearity. Aligarh Bull. Math., 39(1), 43-53, (2020).

[6] Ye Y., Global solution and blow up of logarithmic Klein-Gordon equation, Bull. Korean Math. Soc., 57(2), 281-294, (2020).

(author one) DICLE UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 21000, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: nazliirkil@gmail.com

(author two) DICLE UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 21000, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $<sup>2000\</sup> Mathematics\ Subject\ Classification.\ 35B44; 35L10.$ 

Key words and phrases. Blow up, Logarithmic nonlinearity, Second order hyperbolic.

# ENLARGEMENT OF BOUNDED SEQUENCE SPACE VIA NATURAL DENSITY

MEHMET KÜÇÜKASLAN, UMUTCAN KAYA\*, AND MAYA ALTINOK

0000-0002-3183-3123, 0000-0002-0419-6106 and 0000-0002-6671-743X

# ABSTRACT

In this talk I will talk about how can we enlarge some spaces with the help of natural density. This enlargements will allows us to understand how can we use the notion of small sets for the purpose of generalize the existing ideas. I will also search for answer for questions like "Are the obtained spaces also Banach space?", "Are the cardinal numbers of existing and obtained spaces different?". Lastly, I will mention about whether we can compare the density-like methods or not.

#### References

 M. Altınok, U. Kaya and M. Küçükaslan, lambda-statistical sup-inf and lambda-statistical convergence, Journal of Universal Mathematics, 4(1) (2021), 34- 41.

[2] M. Altınok, U. Kaya and M. Küçükaslan, Statistical extension of bounded sequence spaces, Commun. Fac. Sci. Univ. Ank. Ser. A1 Math. Stat. 70(1) (2021), 82-99.

[3] M. Küçükaslan, U. Kaya and M. Altınok, lambda-statistical extension of bounded sequence space, The Aligarh Bulletin of Mathematics, Volume 39, Number 2 (2020), 119-142

(Mehmet Küçükaslan) Mersin University, Faculty of Science and Arts, 33343, Mersin, Turkey

Email address, Mehmet Küçükaslan: mkkaslan@gmail.com

(Umutcan Kaya) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND ARTS, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Umutcan Kaya: umutcanmath@gmail.com

(Maya Altınok) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND ARTS, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Maya Altınok: mayaaltinok@tarsus.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Natural Density, Statistical convergence, Bounded sequence space. \*Speaker.

# BLOW-UP OF SOLUTIONS TO A PARABOLIC SYSTEM WITH VARIABLE SOURCES

#### R. AYAZOGLU (MASHIYEV) AND E. AKKOYUNLU

0000-0003-4493-2937 and 0000-0003-2989-4151

# ABSTRACT

In this paper, we establish some sufficient conditions on variable sources and parametris to guarantee the existence blow-up of solutions parabolic system with variable sources.

### References

- J. R. Anderson, Local existence and uniqueness of solutions of degenerate parabolic equations, Commun. Partial. Differ. Equ., Vol.16, No.1, pp. 105-143 (1991).
- [2] S. N. Antontsev and S.I. Shmarev, Blow-up of solutions to parabolic equations with nonstandard growth conditions, J. Comput. Math. Appl., Vol.234, No.9, pp. 2633-2645 (2010).
- [3] M. M. Bokalo, O. M. Buhrii, R. A. Mashiyev, Unique solvability of initial-boundary-value problems for anisotropic elliptic-parabolic equations with variable exponents of nanlinearity, J. Nonl. Evol. Equ. Appl., Vol.2013, No.6, pp. 67-87 (2014).
- [4] O. M. Buhrii, R. A. Mashiyev, Uniqueness of solutions of the parabolic variational inequality with variable exponent of nonlinearity, Nonlinear Anal., Vol.70, No.6, pp. 2325-2331 (2009).
- [5] V. A. Galaktionov, S. P. Kurdyumov and A. A. Samarskii, A parabolic system of quasilinear equations I, Differentsial'nye Uravneniya, Vol.19, No.12, pp. 2133-2143 (1983).
- [6] V. A. Galaktionov, S. P. Kurdyumov and A. A. Samarskii, A parabolic system of quasilinear equations II, Differentsial'nye Uravneniya, Vol.21, No.9, pp. 1544-1559 (1985).
- [7] O. Kholyavka, O. Buhrii, M. Bokalo and R. Ayazoglu(Mashiyev), Initial-boundary-value problem for third order equations of Kirchhoff type with variable exponents of nonlinearity, Advances in Math. Sciences and Appl., Vol.23, No.2, pp. 509-528 (2013).
- [8] R. A. Mashiyev and O. M. Buhrii, Existence of solutions of the parabolic variational inequality with variable exponent of nonlinearity, J. Math. Anal. Appl., Vol.377, No.2, pp. 450-463 (2011).
- [9] K. Rajagopal and M. Ružička, Mathematical modelling of electro-rheological fluids, Contin. Mech. Thermodyn., Vol.13, No.1, pp. 59-78 (2001).
- [10] P. Souplet, Blow-up in nonlocal reaction-diffusion equations, SIAM J. Math. Anal., Vol.29, No.6, pp. 1301-1334 (1998).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35K51, 35K58.

Key words and phrases. Parabolic system, Blow up, Variable source.
(R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev)) FACULTY OF EDUCATION, BAYBURT UNIVERSITY, BAYBURT, TURKEY *Email address*, R. Ayazoglu (Mashiyev): rabilmashiyev@gmail.com

(E. Akkoyunlu) FACULTY OF EDUCATION, BAYBURT UNIVERSITY, BAYBURT, TURKEY *Email address*, E. Akkoyunlu: eakkoyunlu@bayburt.edu.tr

# ON QUATERNIONIC BERTRAND CURVES IN EUCLIDEAN 3-SPACE

#### AYKUT HAS AND BEYHAN YILMAZ

0000-0003-0658-9365 and 0000-0002-5091-3487

## ABSTRACT

In this article, quaternionic Bertrand curves are examined. First, algebraic properties and basic definitions and theorems of quaternionic are given. Later, some characterizations of quaternonic Bertrand curves in the 3D Euclidean space are obtained. As a result, it are observed that the characterizations obtained by Euclidean inner product for spatial quaternionic Bertrand curves are the same as the characterizations obtained from the quaternonic inner product.

#### References

 K. Bharathi and M. Nagaraj, Quaternion valued function of a real Serret-Frenet formulae, Indian J. Pure Appl. Math, 16, pp.741-756 (1985).

[2] F.J. Burke, Bertrand Curves Associated with a Pair of Curves, Mathematics Magazine 34, pp.60-62 (1960).

[3] C.H. Bioche, Sur les courbes de M. Bertrand, Bulletin de la Société Mathématique de France 17, pp.109-112 (1889).

[4] H.H. Hacısalioglu, Hareket Geometrisi ve Kuaterniyonlar Teorisi, University of Gazi Press, Ankara, (1983).

[5] H.H. Hacısalioglu, Hareket Geometrisi ve Kuaterniyonlar Teorisi, University of Gazi Press, (1983)

[6] J.P. Ward, Quaternions and Cayley Numbers, Kluwer Academic Publishers, (1997)

(Aykut HAS) Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam University, Mathematics Department, 46100, Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address, Aykut HAS: ahas@ksu.edu.tr

(Beyhan YILMAZ) KAHRAMANMARAŞ SÜTÇÜ İMAM UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 46100, KAHRAMANMARAŞ, TURKEY

Email address, Beyhan YILMAZ: beyhanyilmaz@ksu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A04; 53A17; 53A40.

Key words and phrases. Quaternion, Spatial Quaternion, Quaternion Algebra, Bertrand Curve, Curvatures, Euclidean Space.

# NON-NEWTONIAN GENERATING FUNCTIONS AND THEIR APPLICATIONS

#### HALIDE YAVUZ SARI AND CENAP DUYAR

0000-0001-8824-8243 and 0000-0002-6113-5158

## ABSTRACT

In this study, generating functions in Non-Newtonian calculus were introduced and some of their properties were shown. Generating functions of some sequences were investigated for the Geometric, Anageometric and Bigeometric calculus within the scope of Non-Newtonian calculus. Generating Functions corresponding to known numbers such as Fibonacci and Lucas numbers were represented in these three classes of Non-Newtonian calculus and the differences between these representations were revealed.

#### References

[1] M. Grossman And R. Katz, Non-Newtonian Calculus, Pigeon Cove, Massachusetts, (1972).

[2] T. Koshy, Fibonacci and Lucas Numbers with Applications, A Wiley-Interscience Publications, Newyork, (2001).

[3] W.Herbert Saul, generatingfunctionology, Academic Press, Inc., 2 edition, (1994).

(H.YAVUZ SARI) ONDOKUZ MAYIS UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY

Email address, H.YAVUZ SARI: hldyvz@gmail.com

(C.DUYAR) ONDOKUZ MAYIS UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY

 $Email \ address, \ C. DUYAR: \verb"cenapd@omu.edu.tr" \\$ 

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26A06; 11U10, 08A05.

Key words and phrases. Non-Newtonian generating function, geometric calculus, anageometric calculus, bigeometric calculus.

# A CHARACTERIZATION OF BIPARTITE WELL-COVERED GRAPHS

#### ZAKIR DENIZ

0000-0002-0701-0397

## ABSTRACT

A graph is *well-covered* if every maximal independent set in the graph is of the same size. We are interested in well-covered bipartite graphs which are also known as *very well-covered graphs* where the size of any graph is twice of its independence number. Those graphs were studied in [1, 2]. In this talk, we present a new characterization of well-covered bipartite graphs.

#### References

[1] O. Favaron, Very well covered graphs. Discrete Mathematics 42.2-3 (1982): 177-187.

[2] G. Ravindra, Well covered graphs, J. Combin. Inform. System Sci. 2 (1977) 2021.

[3] J. W. Staples, On some subclasses of well-covered graphs, Ph.D. Thesis, 1975, Vanderbilt University.

DUZCE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 81620, DUZCE, TURKEY *Email address:* zakirdeniz@duzce.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $<sup>2000\</sup> Mathematics\ Subject\ Classification.\ 05C69,\ 05C99.$ 

Key words and phrases. Independent set, well-covered, bipartite graph.

The author is supported by TÜBİTAK, grant no:121F018.

# ON *p*-CONVEX FUNCTIONS AND HERMITE-HADAMARD TYPE INEQUALITIES

#### SEVDA SEZER

0000-0001-6448-193X

## ABSTRACT

In this paper the concept of p-convex function based on the definition of p-convex sets is introduced. Then, some characterizations and fundamental properties of these functions are given. Furthermore, Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities for p-convex functions are obtained.

#### References

- [1] G. Adilov and I. Yesilce, On Generalizations of the Concept of Convexity, Hacettepe Journal of Mathematics and Statistics, 41 (5), 723–730 (2012).
- [2] G. Adilov and I. Yesilce, Some important properties of B-convex functions, Journal of Nonlinear and Convex Analysis, 19(4), 669–680 (2018).
- [3] G. R. Adilov and S. Kemali, Abstract convexity and Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities, Journal of Inequalities and Applications, (1) 943534 (2009).
- [4] J. Bastero, J. Bernues and A. Pena, The Theorems of Caratheodory and Gluskin for 0 , Proceedings of the American Mathematical Society, 123(1), 141–144 (1995).
- [5] A. Bayoumi, Foundation of Complex Analysis in non Locally Convex Spaces, North Holland, Mathematics Studies, 193, Elsevier, (2003).
- [6] A. Ben-Tal, On generalized means and generalized convex functions, Journal of Optimization Theory and Applications, 21, 1–13 (1977).
- [7] J. Bernués, A. Pena, On the shape of p-Convex hulls, 0 Acta Mathematica Hungarica, 74(4), 345–353 (1997).

https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1006532522393

[8] S. S. Dragomir, J. Pecaric and L. E. Persson, Some inequalities of Hadamard type. Soochow J. Math, 21(3), 335–341 (1995).

[9] H. Hudzik and L. Maligranda, Some remarks on s-convex functions, Aequationes Mathematicae, 48(1), 100–111 (1994).

[10] K. S. Zhang and J. P. Wan, p-Convex functions and their properties, Pure and Applied Mathematics, 1(23), 130–133 (2007).

AKDENIZ UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF EDUCATION, ANTALYA, TURKEY *Email address:* sevdasezer@akdeniz.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26A51, 26B25.

Key words and phrases. p-Convex set, p-Convex function, Hermite-Hadamard inequality.

## **ON s-CONVEX FUNCTIONS**

### Z. EKEN

#### 0000-0002-8939-4653

### ABSTRACT

In this paper, *s*-convex functions in the first, second, third and fourth sense and some of their basic properties are introduced. In addition, some relations between these functions are studied.

#### References

[1] W. W. Breckner, Stetigkeitsaussagen für eine Klasse verallgemekterter konvexer Funktionen in topologischen linearen Raumen, Publ. Inst. Math., 23, 13-20, (1978).

[2] Eken, Z., Sezer, S., Tinaztepe, G., Adilov, G., s-Convex Functions in the Fourth Sense and Some of Their Properties, submitted.

[3] Hudzik, H., Maligranda, L. Some remarks on s-convex functions, Aeq. Math., 48, 100–111, (1994).

[4] Kemali, S., Sezer, S., Tinaztepe, G., Adilov, G., s-Convex Functions in the Third Sense, submitted.

[5] W. Orlicz, A note on modular spaces I, Bull. Acad. Polon. Soi., Ser. Math. Astronom Phys., 9, 157-162, (1961).

(Address) AKDENIZ UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF EDUCATION, ANTALYA, TURKEY *Email address:* zeynepeken@akdeniz.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $<sup>2000\</sup> Mathematics\ Subject\ Classification.\ 26A51,\ 26B25.$ 

Key words and phrases. Convexity, s-Convex Functions.

## GENERALIZATION OF PRODUCT MEASURABLE SPACES

#### SEVILAY KIĞILCIM AND İLKER ERYILMAZ

0000-0002-9459-2275 and 0000-0002-3590-892X

## ABSTRACT

Since the direct cartesian product of any two measurable spaces is not a measurable space, a detailed way will be given to construct an appropriate measure for subsets of  $X_1 \times X_2 \times \cdots \times X_n$  where  $(X_1, \mathfrak{I}_1, \mu_1), (X_2, \mathfrak{I}_2, \mu_2), \ldots, (X_n, \mathfrak{I}_n, \mu_n)$  are arbitrary measurable spaces. Rectangles of  $\prod_{i=1}^n X_i$  will build up a ring and so a  $\sigma$ -ring. By monotone classes lemma and unique extension theorems a measure will be found.

#### References

 R. G. Bartle, The Elements of Integration and Lebesgue Measure, Wiley, New York, (2014).
 S.K. Berberian, Measure and Integration (Reprint ed.), American Mathematical Society, (2011).

[3] P.R. Halmos, Measure Theory, Springer, New York: Van Nostrand, (1974).

[4] W. Rudin, Real and Complex Analysis, Second Edition, McGraw Hill Book Company, New York, (1974).

(S. KIĞILCIM) Ondokuz Mayis University, department of Mathematics, 55200, samsun, Turkey

Email address, S. KIĞILCIM: sevilaykglcm@gmail.com

(İlker ERYILMAZ) ONDOKUZ MAYIS UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAM-SUN, TURKEY

Email address, İlker ERYILMAZ: rylmz@omu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 28A05, 28A35; 46E27.

Key words and phrases.  $\sigma-\mathrm{ring},$  product measure, extension of measure.

# ON \*-BOUNDEDNESS AND \*-LOCAL BOUNDEDNESS OF NON-NEWTONIAN SUPERPOSITION OPERATORS IN $c_{0,\alpha}$ AND $c_{\alpha}$ TO $\ell_{1,\beta}$

#### FATMANUR ERDOĞAN AND BIRSEN SAĞIR

0000-0001-5638-5294 and 0000-0001-5954-2005

## ABSTRACT

Many investigations have been made about of Non-Newtonian calculus and superposition operators until today. Non-Newtonian superposition operator was defined by Sağır and Erdoğan in [9]. In this study, we have defined \*- boundedness and \*-locally boundedness of operator. We have proved that the non-Newtonian superposition operator  ${}_{N}P_{f}: c_{0,\alpha} \to \ell_{1,\beta}$  is \*-locally bounded if and only if f satisfies the condition  $(NA_{2}t)$ . Then we have shown that the necessary and sufficient conditions for the \*-boundedness of  ${}_{N}P_{f}: c_{0,\alpha} \to \ell_{1,\beta}$ . Finally, the similar results have been also obtained for  ${}_{N}P_{f}: c_{\alpha} \to \ell_{1,\beta}$ .

## References

- M. Grossman and R. Katz, "Non-Newtonian Calculus", 1st ed., Lee Press, Pigeon Cove Massachussets, (1972).
- [2] F. Dedagich and P.P. Zabreiko, "Operator superpositions in the spaces lp", Sibirskii Matematicheskii Zhurnal, 28, 86-98, (1987).
- [3] P. Tainchai, "Boundedness of superposition operators on some sequence spaces", Master of Sciences Dissertation, Graduate School of Chiang Mai University, 40, Thailand, (1996).
- [4] A. Sama-ae, "Boundedness of superposition operators on the sequence spaces of Maddox", Master of Sciences Dissertation, Graduate School of Chiang Mai University, 55, Thailand, (1997).
- [5] A. F. Çakmak and F. Başar, "Some new results on sequence spaces with respect to non-Newtonian calculus", Journal of Inequalities and Applications, vol. 228, no.1, 1-17, (2012).
- [6] B. Sağır and N. Güngör, "Locally Boundedness and Continuity of Superposition Operators on the Double Sequence Spaces  $C_{r0}$ ", Journal of Computational Analysis and Applications, vol. 19(2), 365-377, (2015).
- [7] C. Duyar and M. Erdogan, "On non-Newtonian real number series", IOSR Journal of Mathematics, vol. 12, iss. 6, ver. IV, 34-48, (2016).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 47H30,46A45,26A06,11U10.

Key words and phrases. \*-Boundedness, \*-local boundedness, non-Newtonian superposition operator, non-Newtonian sequence spaces.

- [8] O. Oğur, "On characterization of boundedness of superposition operators on the Maddox space  $C_{r0}(p)$  of double sequences", New Trends in Mathematical Sciences, 4, 80-88, (2017).
- [9] B. Sağır and F. Erdoğan, "On Characterization of Non-Newtonian Superposition Operators in Some Sequence Spaces", Filomat, 33:9, 2601-2612, (2019).
  [10] B. Sağır and F. Erdoğan, "On Function Sequences and Series in the Non-Newtonian Calcu-
- lus", Journal of Science and Arts, 4(49), 915-936, (2019).

(F.Erdoğan) Ondokuz Mayis University, Institute of Graduate Education, Depart-MENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY

Email address, F.Erdoğan: fatmanurkilic89@hotmail.com

(B.Sağır) Ondokuz Mayis University, Faculty of Sciences and Arts, Department of MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY

Email address, B.Sağır: bduyar@omu.edu.tr

# NONEXISTENCE OF GLOBAL SOLUTIONS FOR A KIRCHHOFF-TYPE VISCOELASTIC EQUATION WITH DISTRIBUTED DELAY

#### HAZAL YÜKSEKKAYA AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-1863-2909 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

#### ABSTRACT

In this paper, we consider a Kirchhoff-type viscoelastic equation with distributed delay and source terms. We obtain the nonexistence of global solutions under suitable conditions.

#### References

- [1] R.A. Adams, J.J.F. Fournier, Sobolev Spaces, Academic Press, 2003.
- [2] A. Choucha, D. Ouchenane and S. Boulaaras, Blow-up of a nonlinear viscoelastic wave equation with distributed delay combined with strong damping and source terms, J. Nonlinear Funct. Anal., 2020 (2020), 1-10.
- [3] A. Choucha, D. Ouchenane and K. Zennir, Exponential growth of solution with L<sub>p</sub>-norm for class of non-linear viscoelastic wave equation with distributed delay term for large initial data, Open J. Math. Anal., 3(1), 76-83, 2020.
- [4] R. Datko, J. Lagnese and M.P. Polis, An example on the effect of time delays in boundary feedback stabilization of wave equations, SICON, 24(1), 152-156, 1986.
- [5] J.K. Hale, S.M. Verduyn Lunel, Introduction to Functional-Differential Equations, Appl. Math. Sci., 99, x+447, 1993, (Springer-Verlag, New York).
- [6] M. Kafini, S.A. Messaoudi, A blow-up result in a nonlinear wave equation with delay, Mediterr. J. Math., 13, 237-247, 2016.
- [7] G. Kirchhoff, Vorlesungen über Mechanik, 3rd. ed., Teubner, Leipzig, 1883.
- [8] S. Nicaise, C. Pignotti, Stabilization of the wave equation with boundary or internal distributed delay, Differ. Integral Equ., 21, 935-958, 2008.
- [9] S. Nicaise, C. Pignotti, Stability and instability results of the wave equation with a delay term in the boundary or internal feedbacks, SIAM J. Control Optim, 45(5), 1561-1585, 2006.
- [10] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Local existence and blow up of solutions for a logarithmic nonlinear viscoelastic wave equation with delay, Comput. Methods Differ. Equ., 9(2), 623-636, 2021.
- [11] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Nonexistence of global solutions of a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, Miskolc Math. Notes, 1-19. (Accepted)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35B44, 35L05, 35L70.

Key words and phrases. Distributed delay, Nonexistence, Kirchhoff-type viscoelastic equation. The authors are grateful to DUBAP (ZGEF.20.009) for research funds.

- [12] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Decay of solutions for a nonlinear Petrovsky equation with delay term and variable exponents, The Aligarh Bull. of Maths., 39(2), 63-78, 2020.
- [13] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow-up of solutions for a logarithmic quasilinear hyperbolic equation with delay term, J. Math. Anal., 12(1), 56-64, 2021.
- [14] H. Yüksekkaya, E. Pişkin, Blow up of Solutions for Petrovsky Equation with Delay Term, Journal of Nepal Mathematical Society, 4 (1) (2021) 76-84.
- [15] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow up of solution for a viscoelastic wave equation with m-Laplacian and delay terms, Tbil. Math. J., SI (7) (2021) 21-32.
- [16] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Non-existence of solutions for a Timoshenko equations with weak dissipation, Math. Morav., 22 (2) (2018) 1–9.
- [17] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow up solutions for a Timoshenko equation with damping terms, Middle East J. Sci. 4 (2), (2018), 70–80.
- [18] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Mathematical behavior of the solutions of a class of hyperbolic-type equation, J. BAUN Inst. Sci. Technol., 20(3), 117-128, (2018).
- [19] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Global Attractors for the Higher-Order Evolution Equation, Applied Mathematics and Nonlinear Sciences, 5(1) (2020) 195–210.
- [20] E. Pişkin and H. Yüksekkaya, Nonexistence of solutions of a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, C-POST, 3(1), 97–101, 2020.
- [21] E. Pişkin and H. Yüksekkaya, Decay and blow up of solutions for a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, C-POST, 3(1), 91–96, 2020.
- [22] S.T. Wu and L.Y. Tsai, Blow-up of solutions for some non-linear wave equations of Kirchhoff type with some dissipation, Nonlinear Anal., 65(2), 243–264, 2006.
- [23] Y. Ye, Global existence of solutions and energy decay for a Kirchhoff-type equation with nonlinear dissipation, J. Inequal. Appl., 2013:195, 2013.
- [24] E. Zuazua, Exponential decay for the semi-linear wave equation with locally disributed damping, Commun. Part. Diff. Eq., 15, 205-235, 1990.
- [25] S.T. Wu and L.Y. Tsai, On global existence and blow-up of solutions for an integro-differential equation with strong damping, Taiwanese Journal of Mathematics, 10(4), 979-1014, 2006.

(Hazal Yüksekkaya) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, Hazal Yüksekkaya: hazally.kaya@gmail.com

(Erhan Pişkin) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY Email address, Erhan Pişkin: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

102

# BLOW-UP RESULTS FOR A VISCOELASTIC PLATE EQUATION WITH DISTRIBUTED DELAY

#### HAZAL YÜKSEKKAYA AND ERHAN PIŞKIN

0000-0002-1863-2909 and 0000-0001-6587-4479

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we consider a nonlinear viscoelastic plate equation with distributed delay. Under suitable conditions, we obtain the blow-up of solutions with distributed delay and source terms.

#### References

- [1] R.A. Adams, J.J.F. Fournier, Sobolev Spaces, Academic Press, 2003.
- [2] M.M. Cavalcanti, V.N. Domingos Cavalcanti and J. Ferreira, Existence and uniform decay for nonlinear viscoelastic equation with strong damping, Math. Methods Appl. Sci., 24, 1043-1053, 2001.
- [3] A. Choucha, D. Ouchenane and S. Boulaaras, Blow-up of a nonlinear viscoelastic wave equation with distributed delay combined with strong damping and source terms, J. Nonlinear Funct. Anal., 2020 (2020), 1-10.
- [4] A. Choucha, D. Ouchenane and K. Zennir, Exponential growth of solution with L<sub>p</sub>-norm for class of non-linear viscoelastic wave equation with distributed delay term for large initial data, Open J. Math. Anal., 3(1), 76-83, 2020.
- [5] R. Datko, J. Lagnese and M.P. Polis, An example on the effect of time delays in boundary feedback stabilization of wave equations, SICON, 24(1), 152-156, 1986.
- [6] J.K. Hale, S.M. Verduyn Lunel, Introduction to Functional-Differential Equations, Appl. Math. Sci., 99, x+447, 1993, (Springer-Verlag, New York).
- [7] M. Kafini, S.A. Messaoudi, A blow-up result in a nonlinear wave equation with delay, Mediterr. J. Math., 13, 237-247, 2016.
- [8] J.E. Lagnese, Asymptotic energy estimate for Kirchhoff plates subject to weak viscoelastic damping, Internat. Ser. of Numer. Math., 91, Birkhcauser-Verlag, Bassel, 1989.
- [9] S.E. Mukiawa, Decay result for a delay viscoelastic plate equation, Bull. Braz. Math. Soc. New Ser., 51, 333-356, 2020.
- [10] M.I. Mustafa, M. Kafini, Decay rates for memory-type plate system with delay and source term, Math. Meth. Appl. Sci., 40(4), 883-895, 2017.
- [11] S. Nicaise, C. Pignotti, Stabilization of the wave equation with boundary or internal distributed delay, Differ. Integral Equ., 21, 935-958, 2008.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 35B44, 35L05, 93D20.

Key words and phrases. Blow-up, Distributed delay, Viscoelastic plate equation. The authors are grateful to DUBAP (ZGEF.20.009) for research funds.

- [12] S. Nicaise, C. Pignotti, Stability and instability results of the wave equation with a delay term in the boundary or internal feedbacks, SIAM J. Control Optim, 45(5), 1561-1585, 2006.
- [13] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Local existence and blow up of solutions for a logarithmic nonlinear viscoelastic wave equation with delay, Comput. Methods Differ. Equ., 9(2), 623-636, 2021.
- [14] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Nonexistence of global solutions of a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, Miskolc Math. Notes, 1-19. (Accepted)
- [15] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Decay of solutions for a nonlinear Petrovsky equation with delay term and variable exponents, The Aligarh Bull. of Maths., 39(2), 63-78, 2020.
- [16] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow-up of solutions for a logarithmic quasilinear hyperbolic equation with delay term, J. Math. Anal., 12(1), 56-64, 2021.
- [17] H. Yüksekkaya, E. Pişkin, Blow up of Solutions for Petrovsky Equation with Delay Term, Journal of Nepal Mathematical Society, 4 (1) (2021) 76-84.
- [18] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow up of solution for a viscoelastic wave equation with m-Laplacian and delay terms, Tbil. Math. J., SI (7) (2021) 21-32.
- [19] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Non-existence of solutions for a Timoshenko equations with weak dissipation, Math. Morav., 22 (2) (2018) 1–9.
- [20] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Blow up solutions for a Timoshenko equation with damping terms, Middle East J. Sci. 4 (2), (2018), 70–80.
- [21] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Mathematical behavior of the solutions of a class of hyperbolic-type equation, J. BAUN Inst. Sci. Technol., 20(3), 117-128, (2018).
- [22] E. Pişkin, H. Yüksekkaya, Global Attractors for the Higher-Order Evolution Equation, Applied Mathematics and Nonlinear Sciences, 5(1) (2020) 195–210.
- [23] E. Pişkin and H. Yüksekkaya, Nonexistence of solutions of a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, C-POST, 3(1), 97–101, 2020.
- [24] E. Pişkin and H. Yüksekkaya, Decay and blow up of solutions for a delayed wave equation with variable-exponents, C-POST, 3(1), 91–96, 2020.
- [25] E. Pişkin and N. Polat, On the decay of solutions for a nonlinear Petrovsky equation, Math. Sci. Lett., 3(1), 43-47, 2013.
- [26] J.E. Rivera, E.C. Lapa and R. Barreto, Decay rates for viscoelastic plates with memory, J. Elast., 44(1), 61-87, 1996.
- [27] Z. Yang, Existence and energy decay of solutions for the Euler-Bernoulli viscoelastic equation with a delay. Z. Angew. Math. Phys., 66, 727-745, 2015.
- [28] E. Zuazua, Exponential decay for the semi-linear wave equation with locally disributed damping, Commun. Part. Diff. Eq., 15, 205-235, 1990.

(Hazal Yüksekkaya) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY *Email address*, Hazal Yüksekkaya: hazally.kaya@gmail.com

(Erhan Pişkin) DICLE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, DIYARBAKIR, TURKEY Email address, Erhan Pişkin: episkin@dicle.edu.tr

104

# SOME PROPERTIES OF CARTESIAN PRODUCTS OF THE ZERO DIVISOR GRAPHS

#### SEHER TECIRLI AND YAŞAR NACAROGLU

0000-0002-2897-0338 and 0000-0001-7179-0490

## ABSTRACT

For a commutative ring R, the zero-divisor graph of R, denoted by  $\Gamma(R)$ , is a graph whose vertices are non-zero zero divisors of R. In here, any two vertices uand v are adjacent if and only if u.v = 0.

In this paper, we examined some graph parameters as diameter, radius, girth, degree sequence, maximum degree, minimum degree, irregularity index, domination number, clique number, chromatic number for the Cartesian product of the graphs  $\Gamma(Z_{p^3})$  and  $\Gamma(Z_{q^3})$ , where p and q are primes. Further, we calculated the first and second Zagreb indices of the graph  $\Gamma(Z_{p^3}) \times \Gamma(Z_{q^3})$ . The obtained result are supported by numerical examples.

#### References

[1] I. Beck, Coloring of commutative rings, J. Algebra, 116, pp.208–226 (1988).

[2] D.D. Anderson, M. Naseer, Beck's coloring of a commutative ring, J. Algebra, 159, pp.500–517 (1993).

[3] D.F. Anderson, P.S. Livingston, The zero-divisor graph of a commutative ring, J. Algebra, 217, pp.434–447 (1999).

[4] D.F. Anderson, J.D. LaGrange, Commutative Boolean Monoids, reduced rings and the compressed zero-divisor graphs, J. Pure Appl. Algebra, 216, pp.1626–1636 (2012).

[5] S. Pirzada, M. Aijaz and M. Imran Bhat, On zero divisor graphs of the rings  $Z_n$ , Afrika Matematika, Vol. 31, N. 3-4, pp.727-737 (2020).

(author one) Kahramanmaras Sutcu Imam University, Faculty of Science, Department of Mathematics, stecirli463@gmail.com, Kahramanmaraş, Türkiye

Email address, author one: stecirli463@gmail.com

(author two) Kahramanmaras Sutcu Imam University, Department of Mathematics, yasarnacaroglu@ksu.edu.tr, Kahramanmaraş, Türkiye

Email address, author two: yasarnacaroglu@ksu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. First and second zagreb index, The zero-divisor graph, Cartesian product, Grap parameters.

# ON SOME NEW HERMITE-HADAMARD TYPE INEQUALITIES FOR FUNCTIONS WHOSE *n*TH DERIVATIVES ARE $(\eta_1, \eta_2)$ -STRONGLY CONVEX

## SEDA KILINÇ YILDIRIM AND HÜSEYIN YILDIRIM

0000-0002-3258-6240 and 0000-0001-8855-9260

## ABSTRACT

The aim of this paper, is to establish some new inequalities of Hermite-Hadamard type by using  $(\eta_1, \eta_2)$  -strongly convex function via whose *n*th derivatives in absolute value at certain powers. Moreover, we also consider their relevances for other related known results.

#### References

- S. Abbaszadeh, and A. Ebadian (2018). Nonlinear integrals and Hadamard-type inequalities, Soft Computing, 22 (9) (2018), 2843–2849.
- [2] M. Alomari and M. Darus, On the Hadamard's inequality for log-convex functions on the coordinates, J. Ineq. Appl. 2009 (2009), Article ID 283147, 13 pp.
- [3] M. Alomari, M. Darus and S. S. Dragomir, New inequalities of Hermite–Hadamard type for functions whose second derivatives absolute values are quasi-convex, Tamkang. J. Math. 41(4) (2010) 353–359.
- [4] M. Alomari, M. Darus and U.S. Kirmaci, Refinements of Hadamard-type inequalities for quasi-convex functions with applications to trapezoidal formula and to special means, Comp. Math. Appl. 59 (2010) 225–232.
- [5] M. U. Awan, M. A. Noor, K. I. Noor and F. Safdar, On strongly generalized convex functions, Filomat 31(18) (2017) 5783–5790.
- [6] M. K. Bakula, M. E. Ozdemir and J. Pecaric, Hadamard type inequalities for m-convex and (α, m)-convex, J. Inequal. Pure and Appl. Math. 9(2008) Article 96.
- [7] R.-F. Bai, F. Qi and B.-Y. Xi, Hermite–Hadamard type inequalities for the m- and (α, m)-Logarithmically convex functions, Filomat 27(1) (2013) 1–7. Hermite–Hadamard type inequalities 12 (2021) No.1, 179-187 187.
- [8] L. Chun and F. Qi, Integral inequalities of Hermite-Hadamard type for functions whose 3rd derivatives are sconvex, Appl. Math. 3(2012), 1680–1685.
- [9] S. S. Dragomir, Two mappings in connection to Hadamard's inequalities, J. Math. Anal. Appl. 167 (1992) 49–56.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26A51, 26D10, 26D15, 52A01.

Key words and phrases. Hermite-Hadamard inequality,  $(\eta_1, \eta_2)$  -convex function, Riemann-Liouville fractional integal.

- [10] S. S. Dragomir and R. P. Agarwal, Two inequalities for differentiable mappings and their applications to special means of real numbers and to trapezoidal formula, Appl. Math. Lett. 11(5) (1998) 91–95.
- [11] M. E. Gordji, M. R. Delavar and S. S. Dragomir, Some inequalities related to η-convex functions, RGMIA, v 18, Article No. 8, (2015).
- [12] M. E. Gordji, M. R. Delavar and M. De La Sen, On φ-convex functions, J. Math. Ineq. 10(1) (2016) 173–183.
- [13] M. E. Gordji, S. S. Dragomir and M. R. Delavar, An inequality related to η-convex functions (II), Int. J. Nonlinear Anal. Appl. 6(2) (2015) 27–33.
- [14] S. Kermausuor and E. R. Nwaeze, Some new inequalities involving the Katugampola fractional integrals for strongly η-convex functions, Tbil. Math. J., 12(1) (2019), 117–130.
- [15] S. Kermausuor, E. R. Nwaeze and A. M. Tameru, New integral inequalities via the Katugampola fractional integrals for functions whose second derivatives are strongly η-convex, Mathematics, 7(2) (2019), Art. 183.
- [16] U. S. Kirmaci, M. K. Bakula, M. E. Ozdemir and J. Pecaric, Hadamard-type inequalities for s-convex functions, Appl. Math. Comput. 193(1) (2007) 26–35.
- [17] E. R. Nwaeze, S. Kermausuor, Certain results associated with the strongly  $\eta$ -convex function with modulus  $\mu \geq 0$ , Acta Math. Univ. Comenian. 89(1) (2020), 61–74.
- [18] E. R. Nwaeze, S. Kermausuor and A. M. Tameru, Some new k-Riemann–Liouville Fractional integral inequalities associated with the strongly η-quasiconvex functions with modulus μ ≥ 0, J. Inequal. Appl. 2018:139 (2018).
- [19] E. R. Nwaeze and D. F. M. Torres, Novel results on the Hermite–Hadamard kind inequality for η-convex functions by means of the (k, r)-fractional integral operators. In: Silvestru Sever Dragomir, Praveen Agarwal, Mohamed Jleli and Bessem Samet (eds.) Advances in Mathematical Inequalities and Applications (AMIA). Trends in Mathematics. Birkhauser, Singapore, 311–321, 2018.
- [20] M. Z. Sarikaya, E. Set, H. Yaldiz and N. Basak, Hermite–Hadamard's inequalities for fractional integrals and related fractional inequalities, Math. Comput. Model. 57(9–10) (2013), 2403–2407.
- [21] B. -Y. Xi and F. Qi, Some integral inequalities of Hermite-Hadamard type inequalities for convex functions with applications to means, J. Funct. Space Appl. 2012 (2012) 14 pp.
- [22] J. Zhang, Z.-L. Pei and F. Qi, Integral inequalities of Simpson's type for strongly extended (s; m)-convex functions, J. Comput. Anal. Appl. 26(3) (2019), 499–508.

(author one) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND ARTS, UNIVERSITY OF KAHRAMANMARAŞ SÜTÇÜ İMAM, 46000, KAHRAMANMARAŞ, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: sedakilincmath@gmail.com

(author two) Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science and Arts, University of Kahramanmaraş Sütçü İmam, 46000, Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address, author two: hyildir@ksu.edu.tr

## A STUDY ON PICTURE FUZZY SETS

#### S. MEMİŞ

#### 0000-0002-0958-5872

#### ABSTRACT

Recently, the concept of picture fuzzy sets (pf-sets) has propounded as a generalization of intuitionistic fuzzy sets to overcome further uncertainties than intuitionistic fuzzy uncertainties. In this paper, this concept and some of its operations are modified to ensure its consistency. Afterwards, some of the basic properties of the modified pf-sets are investigated. Finally, the need for further research is discussed.

#### References

[1] L. A. Zadeh, Fuzzy sets, Information and Control, vol.8, N.3, pp. 338-353 (1965).

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0019-9958(65)90241-X

 H. J. Zimmermann, Fuzzy set theory and its applications, Information and Control, Springer Science+Business Media, New York (2011).

 K. T. Atanassov, Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, vol.20,N.1, pp. 87-96 (1986). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0165-0114(86)80034-3

[4] K. T. Atanassov, On intuitionistic fuzzy sets theory, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, (2012).

[5] B. C. Cuong, Picture fuzzy sets, Journal of Computer Science and Cybernetics, vol.30,N.4, pp. 409-420 (2014).

https://doi.org/10.15625/1813-9663/30/4/5032

[6] D. Molodtsov, Soft set theory–first results, Computers & Mathematics with Applications, vol.37, N.4-5, pp. 19-31 (1999).

https://doi.org/10.1016/S0898-1221(99)00056-5

[7] Y. Yang, C. Liang, S. Ji, and T. Liu, Adjustable soft discernibility matrix based on picture fuzzy soft sets and its applications in decision making, Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems, vol.29,N.4, pp. 1711-1722 (2015).

https://doi.org/10.3233/IFS-151648

Department of Mathematics, Çanakkale Onsekiz Mart University, 17100, Çanakkale, Turkey

 $Email \ address: \verb"samettmemis@gmail.com"$ 

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Fuzzy sets, Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Picture fuzzy sets, Set theory.

# ON MIDPOINT TYPE INEQUALITIES FOR CO-ORDINATED CONVEX FUNCTIONS VIA GENERALIZED FRACTIONAL INTEGRALS

#### H. KARA, H. BUDAK, AND F. HEZENCI

0000-0002-2075-944X, 0000-0001-8843-955X and 0000-0003-1008-5856

#### ABSTRACT

In this study firstly, we prove an identity for twice partially differentiable mappings involving the double generalized fractional integral. By using the this obtained identity, we establish some midpoint type inequalities for differentiable coordinated convex functions. Furthermore, by special cases of our main results, we obtain several new inequalities for Riemann-Liouville fractional integrals and k-Riemann-Liouville fractional integrals.

#### References

[1] H. Budak, H. Kara and R. Kapucu, New midpoint type inequalities for generalized fractional integral, Computational Methods for Differential Equations, 2021.

[2] F. Ertuğral and M. Z. Sarikaya, Simpson type integral inequalities for generalized fractional integral, Revista de la Real Academia de Ciencias Exactas, Físicas y Naturales. Serie A. Matemáticas, 113(4), 2019, 3115-3124.

[3] J. Han, P. O. Mohammed and H. Zeng, *Generalized fractional integral inequalities of Hermite-*Hadamard-type for a convex function, Open Mathematics, 18(1), 2020, 794-806.

[4] M. A. Latif and S. S. Dragomir, On some new inequalities for differentiable co-ordinated convex functions, Journal of Inequalities and Applications, 2012(1), 2012, 1-13.

[5] D. Zhao, M. A. Ali, A. Kashuri, H. Budak M. Z. Sarikaya, Hermite-Hadamard-type inequalities for the interval-valued approximately h-convex functions via generalized fractional integrals, Journal of Inequalities and Applications, 2020(1), 1-38.

(H. Kara, H. Budak and F. Hezenci) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND ARTS, DÜZCE UNIVERSITY, DÜZCE, TURKEY

Email address, Hasan Kara: hasan64kara@gmail.com

Email address, Hüseyin Budak: hsyn.budak@gmail.com

Email address, Fatih Hezenci: fatihezenci@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26D07, 26D10, 26D15; 26B15, 26B25.

Key words and phrases. Midpoint inequality, Co-ordinated convex function, generalized fractional integrals.

## ON NEW INEQUALITIES OF HERMITE-HADAMARD TYPE FOR FRACTIONAL INTEGRALS

F. HEZENCI, H. BUDAK, AND H. KARA

0000-0003-1008-5856, 0000-0001-8843-955X and 0000-0002-2075-944X

## ABSTRACT

In the present paper, we prove a new version of the Hermite-Hadamard inequality for generalized fractional integrals. We also establish a new identity for generalized fractional integrals. Furthermore, the fractional integral operators have been applied to Hermite Hadamard type integral inequalities to provide their generalized properties.

## References

 Z. Dahmani, On Minkowski and Hermite-Hadamard integral inequalities via fractional integration, Ann. Funct. Anal. 1(1) (2010), 51-58.-99.

[2] J. Deng and J. Wang, Fractional Hermite-Hadamard inequalities for  $(\alpha, m)$ -logarithmically convex functions. J. Inequal.Appl. 2013, Article ID 364 (2013)

[3] R. Gorenflo, F. Mainardi, Fractional calculus: integral and differential equations of fractional order, Springer Verlag, Wien (1997), 223-276.

[4] M.Z. Sarikaya, H. Budak and F. Usta, Some generalized integral inequalities via fractional integrals, Acta Mathematica Universitatis Comenianae, 89(1), 2019, 27-38.

- [5] M.Z.Sarikaya and M.E. Kiris, Some new inequalities of Hermite-Hadamard type for s-convex functions, Miskolc Mathematical Notes 16(1), 2015, 491–501.
- [6] M.Z. Sarikaya, E. Set, H. Yaldiz and N. Basak, Hermite -Hadamard's inequalities for fractional integrals and related fractional inequalities, Mathematical and Computer Modelling, DOI:10.1016/j.mcm.2011.12.048, 57 (2013) 2403–2407.

[7] E. Set, M. Z. Sarikaya, M. E. Ozdemir and H. Yildirim, The Hermite-Hadamard's inequality for some convex functions via fractional integrals and related results, JAMSI, 2014, 10(2), 69-83.
[8] Y. Zhang and J. Wang, On some new Hermite-Hadamard inequalities involving Riemann-U. E. Set, M. Z. Sarikaya, M. E. Ozdemir and H. Yildirim, The Hermite-Hadamard's involving Riemann-U. E. Set, M. Z. Sarikaya, M. E. Ozdemir and H. Yildirim, The Hermite-Hadamard's involving Riemanntic states of the set of the

Liouville fractional integrals, J. Inequal. Appl. 2013, Article ID 220 (2013)

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 26D07, 26D10, 26D15; 26B15, 26B25.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Hermite-Hadamard's inequalities, generalized fractional integral, integral inequalities.

ON NEW INEQUALITIES OF HERMITE-HADAMARD TYPE FOR FRACTIONAL INTEGRALS

(F. Hezenci, H. Budak and H. Kara) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, FACULTY OF SCIENCE AND ARTS, DÜZCE UNIVERSITY, DÜZCE, TURKEY

 $Email \ address, \ {\tt Fatih \ Hezenci: \ fatihezenci@gmail.com}$ 

Email address, Hüseyin Budak: hsyn.budak@gmail.com

Email address, Hasan Kara: hasan64kara@gmail.com

# INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY QUASI-INTERIOR IDEALS OF SEMIGROUPS

#### S.TARSUSLU(YILMAZ) AND G. ÇUVALCIOĞLU

0000-0001-9192-7001 and 0000-0001-5451-3336

## ABSTRACT

The notion of quasi-interior ideal was defined by M. Murali Krishna Rao as a generalization of bi-ideal, quasi-ideal and interior ideal of semigroups. In the continuation of this study, fuzzy quasi-interior ideal of semigroups was introduced.

In this study, it is purposed to introduced the concept of quasi-interior ideal on intuitionistic fuzzy semigroups. The concept introduced was supported with examples and its basic algebraic properties were examined.

#### References

[1] Atanassov K.T., Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets, VII ITKR.s Session, Sofia, June (1983).

[2] Birkhoff G., Lattice Theory, American Mathematical Society, United States of America, p.418(1940).

[3] Davvaz B., Majumder S.K., Atanassov's Intuitionistic Fuzzy Interior Ideals of Γ-semigroups, U.P.B. Sci. Bull., Series A, 73(3), pp. 45-60(2011).

[4] Murali Krishna Rao, M., Quasi-Interior Ideals and Weak-Interior Ideals, Asia Pac. J. Math.,7:21(2020).

[5] Murali Krishna Rao, M., Quasi-Interior Ideals and Fuzzy Quasi-Interior Ideals of Semigroups, Annals of Fuzzy Mathematics and Informatics, 19(2), pp.199-209(2020).

[6] Shabir M. and Khan A., Intuitionistic Fuzzy Interior Ideals in Ordered Semigroups, J. Appl. Math. and Informatics, 27, no.5-6, pp.1447-1457(2009).

[7] Zadeh L.A., Fuzzy Sets, Information and Control, 8, pp.338-353(1965).

(1) DEPARTMENT OF NATURAL AND MATHEMATICAL SCIENCES, FACULTY OF ENGINEERING, TARSUS UNIVERSITY, 33400, TARSUS, TURKEY.

Email address, author one: sinemtarsuslu@tarsus.edu.tr

(2) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, FACULTY OF ARTS AND SCIENCES, MERSIN UNIVERSITY, MERSIN, TURKEY.

Email address, author two: gcuvalcioglu@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 03E72,08A72.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, intuitionistic fuzzy semigroups, Quasi-Interior Ideals.

# MATHEMATICAL MODELING OF MEASLES OUTBREAK WITH TWO PATCHES

TURGAY KÜÇÜK, TUĞBA AKMAN YILDIZ, AND FIKRIYE NURAY YILMAZ

0000-0003-3424-2019, 0000-0003-1206-2287 and 0000-0003-0002-9201

## ABSTRACT

Mathematical modeling of measles disease is a powerful tool to examine disease progression [1]. In this work, we investigate a patchy SVEIS model with susceptible, vaccinated, exposed and infectious compartments for measles outbreak between two countries, namely Turkey (Country 1) and one of its neighbors (Country 2). We study three different disease transmission pathways. In particular, we consider the reciprocal migration of two susceptible compartments, mutual migration of infected individuals and their combination [2]. At first, based on the measles incidence data of Turkey in 2001 [3], we estimate the parameter values in the single-patch model by data fitting [4]. All parameters, other than transmission coefficient of Country 2 and migration rates, are assumed to be the same as the parameter values of Country 1 to follow their effect to the outbreak. Then, we obtain the disease-free equilibrium (DFE) point and the basic reproduction number  $R_0$  under four different conditions. In all cases,  $R_0 < 1$  which means that the DFE point is locally asymptotically stable. Finally, we observe that the simulation results obtained in MATLAB are consistent with stability analysis. Moreover, we deduce that both of the contact rates and migration rates must be carefully controlled since they not only affect the number of infected individuals but also the peak of the outbreak.

#### References

I. Al-Darabsah, A time-delayed SVEIR model for imperfect vaccine with a generalized nonmonotone incidence and application to measles, Applied Mathematical Modelling 91, 74–92, (2021).

<sup>[2]</sup> Q. Cui, Q. Zhipeng, D. Ling, An SIR epidemic model with vaccination in a patchy environment, Mathematical Biosciences & Engineering 14 (5-6) 1141–1157 (2017)

<sup>[3]</sup> İ. H. Kara, A. Ceylon, H. Acemoğlu, Measles epidemic in Turkey and developing countries: Review of the literature, Middle East Journal of Family Medicine 5(5), 1-11 (2004).

<sup>[4]</sup> G. Sahu, J. Dhar, Analysis of an SVEIS epidemic model with partial temporary immunity and saturation incidence rate, Applied Mathematical Modelling, 36 (3) 908–923, (2012).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. SVEIS outbreak model, vaccination, stability, patchy model.

## 114 TURGAY KÜÇÜK, TUĞBA AKMAN YILDIZ, AND FIKRIYE NURAY YILMAZ

(author one) GAZI UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 06560, ANKARA, TURKEY Current address: National Defense University, Kara Harp Okulu, 06664, Ankara, Turkey Email address, author one: turgaykucuk\_06@hotmail.com

(author two) Department of Computer Engineering, University of Turkish Aeronautical Association, 06790 Ankara, Turkey

Email address, author two: takman@thk.edu.tr

(author three) GAZI UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 06560, ANKARA, TURKEY  $Email\ address,$  author three: fnozdemir@gazi.edu.tr

# GEOMETRIC CHARACTERIZATIONS OF THE TUBULAR SURFACES

#### F. ATEŞ

0000-0002-3529-1077

## ABSTRACT

Canal surface is defined as an envelope of the circles whose lie on the normal plane of a space curve. The tubular surface is canal surface with constant radius. In this paper, we purpose to give some properties about the tubular surfaces. We obtain some theoretical results of these surfaces and will be explained on the examples. Also, we give the visualizations of these examples by using the mathematica program language.

#### References

[1] F. Ateş, E. Kocakuşaklı, İ. Gök, and N. Ekmekci, Tubular Surfaces Formed by Semi-spherical Indicatrices in  $E_1^3$ , Mediterr. J. Math. 17, 127 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s00009-020-01561-z

[2] A. Bejancu, Lightlike curves in Lorentz manifolds, Publ. Math. Debrecen 44(1-2) (1994) 145-155.

[3] P. A. Blaga, On tubular surfaces in computer graphics, Stud. Univ. Babeş-Bolyai Inform., 50 (2005), no. 2, 81-90.

[4] F. Doğan and Y. Yaylı, On the curvatures of tubular surface with Bishop frame, Commun. Fac. Sci. Univ. Ank. Ser. A1 60(1) (2011) 59–69.

[5] F. Doğan and Y. Yaylı, Tubes with Darboux Frame, Int. J. Contemp. Math. Sciences, 7(2012), no. 16, 751 - 758

[6] F. Doğan, Generalized Canal Surfaces. Ankara University Graduate School, Ph.D. Thesis; 2012.

(author one) Necmettin Erbakan University, Department of Mathematics-Computer Sciences, 42090, Konya, Turkey

Email address: fgokcelik@erbakan.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A55; 53A04.

Key words and phrases. Tubular surface, geodesic curve, asymptotic curve.

# A CONTRIBUTION TO THE FIXED-DISC RESULTS ON S-METRIC SPACES

N. TAŞ

0000-0002-4535-4019

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we prove some fixed-disc results using new contrations. To do this, we define the notions of Jleli-Samet type  $x_0$ -S-contraction and Li-Jiang type  $x_0$ -S-contraction. Also, we obtain an equivalent theorem using these type contractions Finally, we give an illustrative example.

#### References

- [1] Banach, S., Sur les operations dans les ensembles abstraits et leur application aux equations integrals, Fund. Math., 2 (1922), 133-181.
- [2] Jiang, S., Li, L. and Damjanović, B., A note on 'Some fixed point theorems for generalized contractive mappings in complete metric spaces', Fixed Point Theory Appl. 2016 (2016), 62.
- [3] Jleli, M. and Samet, B., A new generalization of the Banach contraction principle, J. Inequal. Appl. 2014 (2014), no. 38, 1-8.
- [4] Mlaiki, N., Çelik, U., Taş, N. and Özgür, N. Y., Wardowski type contractions and the fixedcircle problem on S-metric spaces, J. Math., 2018 (2018), 9 pages.
- [5] Özgür, N. Y. and Taş, N., Some generalizations of fixed point theorems on S-metric spaces, Essays in Mathematics and Its Applications in Honor of Vladimir Arnold, New York, Springer, 2016.
- [6] Özgür, N. Y. and Taş, N., Some fixed point theorems on S-metric spaces, Mat. Vesnik, 69 (2017), no.1, 39-52.
- [7] Özgür, N. Y. and Taş, N., Some new contractive mappings on S-metric spaces and their relationships with the mapping (S25), Math. Sci. (Springer), 11 (2017), no. 1, 7-16.
- [8] Özgür, N. Y. and Taş, N., Some fixed-circle theorems on metric spaces, Bull. Malays. Math. Sci. Soc., 42 (2019), 1433-1449.
- [9] Özgür, N. Y., Taş, N. and Çelik, U., New fixed-circle results on S-metric spaces, Bull. Math. Anal. Appl., 9 (2017), no. 2, 10-23.
- [10] Özgür, N. Y. and Taş, N., Some fixed-circle theorems on S-metric spaces with a geometric viewpoint, Facta Univ., Ser. Math. Inf. 34 (2019), no. 3, 459-472.
- [11] Proinov, P. D., Fixed point theorems for generalized contractive mappings in metric spaces, J. Fixed Point Theory Appl. (2020) 22:21.
- [12] Sedghi, S., Shobe, N. and Aliouche, A., A generalization of fixed point theorems in S-metric spaces, Mat. Vesnik, 64 (2012), no.3, 258-266.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Fixed disc, S-metric space, Jleli-Samet type  $x_0$ -S-contraction, Li-Jiang type  $x_0$ -S-contraction.

[13] Sedghi, S. and Dung, N. V., Fixed point theorems on S-metric spaces, Mat. Vesnik, 66 (2014), no.1, 113-124.

[14] Taş, N. and Özgür, N. Y., On the geometry of fixed points of self-mappings on S-metric spaces, Commun. Fac. Sci. Univ. Ankara, Ser. A1 69 (2020), no. 2, 190-198.

[15] Wardowski, D., Fixed points of a new type of contractive mappings in complete metric spaces, Fixed Point Theory and Appl., 2012:94 (2012).

(Nihal TAŞ) BALIKESIR UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 10145 BALIKESIR, TURKEY  $Email\ address$ , Nihal TAŞ: nihaltas@balikesir.edu.tr

## NEW FIXED-CIRCLE RESULTS ON SOFT METRIC SPACES

#### N. TAŞ AND O. B. ÖZBAKIR

0000-0002-4535-4019 and 0000-0002-6582-4460

## ABSTRACT

Fixed-circle problem has been studied as a geometric generalization of the fixedpoint theory on various metric spaces. To obtain new solutions to this problem, in this talk, we give some fixed-circle theorems on a soft metric space using different contractive conditions. The obtained results generalize some known fixed-circle theorems in the literature. Also, we support our results with illustrative examples.

#### References

P. K. Maji, P. Biswas and A. R. Roy, Soft set theory, Comput. Math. Appl. 45 (2003), 555-562.
 D. Molodtsov, Soft set theory - first results, Comput. Math. Appl. 37 (1999), 19-31.

[3] N. Y. Özgür and N. Taş, Some fixed-circle theorems and discontinuity at fixed circle, AIP Conference Proceedings 1926, 020048 (2018).

[4] N. Y. Özgür and N. Taş, Some fixed-circle theorems on metric spaces, Bull. Malays. Math. Sci. Soc. 42 (2019), no. 4, 1433-1449.

[5] N. Taş, Bilateral-type solutions to the fixed-circle problem with rectified linear units application, Turkish J. Math. 44 (2020), no. 4, 1330-1344.

[6] D. Wardowski, On a soft mapping and its fixed points, Fixed Point Theory Appl. 2013 (2013), 182.

(Nihal TAŞ) BALIKESIR UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 10145 BALIKESIR, TURKEY *Email address*, Nihal TAŞ: nihaltas@balikesir.edu.tr

(Oya Bedre ÖZBAKIR) EGE UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF SCIENCE, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 35100 İZMIR, TURKEY

Email address, Oya Bedre ÖZBAKIR: oya.ozbakir@ege.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Soft circle, soft metric space.

# THE INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY PROMETHEE METHOD: AN ORIGINAL APPLICATION

#### FERIDE TUĞRUL AND MEHMET ÇITIL

0000-0001-7690-8080 and 0000-0003-3899-3434

## ABSTRACT

In this paper applied the intuitionistic fuzzy theory-based PROMETHEE method, to the field of education. The aim is to bring novelty in the field of education and to create a new education system that regulates. A multi-criteria decision making algorithm was created with intuitionistic fuzzy theory through using the PROMETHEE method in order to create a training module appropriate for individuals. In this paper, controlled sets are used to express the importance of the criteria in the intuitionistic fuzzy PROMETHEE method in the form of intuitionistic fuzzy values.

#### References

[1] K.T. Atanassov. Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets, VII ITKR.s Session, So.a., June, (1983).

[2] M. Behzadian, R.B. Kazemzadeh, A. Albadvi, M. Aghdasi, PROMETHEE: A comprehensive literature review on methodologies and applications, European Journal of Operational Research, 200, 198-215, (2010).

[3] J.P. Brans, L'ing'eni'erie de la decision; Elaboration d'instruments d'aide a lad'ecision. Lam'ethode PROMETHEE, in: R. Nadeau, M. Landry, ed., L'aide a la d'ecision: Nature, Instruments et Perspectives d'Avenir, Qu'ebec, Canada. Presses de l'Universit'e Laval, 183-213, (1982).

[4] G. Çuvalcıoğlu. Controlled Set Theory. Bogolyubov Readings DIF-2013, Ukraine, 342, (2013).

[5] G. Çuvalcıoğlu. Some Properties of Controlled Set Theory. Notes on Intuitionistic Fuzzy Set. 20(2), 37-42, (2014).

[6] H. Liao, Z.S. Xu. Multi-Criteria Decision Making with Intuitionistic Fuzzy PROMETHEE. Journal of Intelligent Fuzzy Systems. 27, 1703-1717, (2014).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 03E72; 90B50.

Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic Fuzzy Theory, Multi Criteria Decision Making, PROMETHEE Method, Intuitionistic Fuzzy PROMETHEE.

[7] B. Mareschal, J.P. Brans, P. Vincke, et al., PROMETHEE: A new family of outranking methods in multicriteria analysis. Technical Report. ULB–Universite Libre de Bruxelles (1984).

[8] F. Tuğrul, Çitil, M., A New Perspective on Evaluation System in Education with Intuitionistic Fuzzy Logic and PROMETHEE Algorithm, Journal of Universal Mathematics, 4(1), 13-24, (2021).

[9] P. Vincke, J.P. Brans, A preference ranking organization method, The PROMETHEE method for Multiple Criteria Decision Making, Management Science 31, 647–656, (1985).

Department of Mathematics, Kahramanmaraş Sütcü İmam University, Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

 $Email \ address: {\tt feridetugrul@gmail.com}$ 

Department of Mathematics, Kahramanmaraş Sütcü İmam University, Kahramanmaraş, Turkey

Email address: citil@ksu.edu.tr

## A GENERALIZATION OF SZÁSZ-KANTOROVICH OPERATORS

SHAYMAA JAMEEL ZAINALABDIN, AYDIN İZGİ, AND HARUN ÇİÇEK

0000-0002-3861-3430, 0000-0003-3715-8621 and 0000-0003-3018-3015

#### ABSTRACT

The Theory of Approximation started with Weierstrass theorem in 1885 and continued with the example given in 1912 by Bernstein in Weierstrass in theorem.value problems. Accelerated in 1951 with Korovkin theorem. It has been going on rapidly since then. In order to obtain smooth curves and surfaces (in the range of Bernstein polynomials [0, 1]), non-uniform curves and surfaces are approached with Szasz operators. In this thesis, in 1950 a generalization of Szasz operators, defined as a generalization of Bernstein polynomials, will be studied. Szasz operators are  $[\{S_n\}(f;x) = e^{-nx} \sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(nx)^k}{k!} f\left(\frac{k}{n}\right)], [0 \le x < \infty]$  In this thesis we will study the  $\frac{(j+1)(n+\alpha)}{k!}$ 

operators 
$$[Z_n(f;x) = \frac{n(n+b)}{n+a}e^{-nx}\sum_{k=0}^{\infty} \frac{(nx)^j}{j!} \int_{\frac{j.(n+a)}{n(n+b)}}^{\frac{(j-1)(n+b)}{n(n+b)}} f(t) dt]$$

#### References

[1] SZASZ, O., 1950. Genelalization of S. Bernstein's polynomials to the infinite.

(author one) HARRAN UNIVERSITY, MATHS DEPARTMENT, 6300, ŞANLIURFA, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: shaymaa.jameel91@mail.com

(author two) HARRAN UNIVERSITY, MATHS DEPARTMENT , 6300, ŞANLIURFA, TURKEY Email address, author two: <code>a\_izgi@harran.edu.tr</code>

(author three) HARRAN UNIVERSITY, MATHS DEPARTMENT , 6300, ŞANLIURFA, TURKEY *Email address*, author three: haruncicek@harran.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Szasz and Kantorovich operators , weighted spaces , Modulus of continuity , Korovkin theorem .

# A NOTE ON MODIFICATION OF BERNSTEIN POLYNOMIALS BASED ON POST-QUANTUM CALCULUS

#### R.ASLAN

0000-0002-8180-9199

## ABSTRACT

In this work, we introduce a modification of Bernstein polynomials related on postquantum calculus. We evaluate some prelimanizies results such as moments, central moments and derive Korovkin type approximation theorem. Also, we estimate the order of convergence by means of the moduli of continuity and for a function belong to the Lipschitz type class. Further, we prove Voronovskaya-type asymptotic theorem.

#### References

 S. Bernstein, Démonstration du théorème de Weierstrass fondée sur le calcul des probabilités, Comp. Comm. Soc. Mat. Charkow Ser., vol. 33, 1-2 (1912).

[2] W. E. Cheney, Introduction to approximation theory, Chelsea, New York, (1966).

[3] A. Lupas, A q-analogue of the bernstein operators, University of cluj-napoca seminar on numerical and statistical calculus, Preprint, vol. 9, 85-92 (1987).

[4] M. Mursaleen, J. A. Khursheed and A. Khan, On (p,q)-analogue of bernstein operators, Appl. Math. Comput., vol. 266, 874-882 (2015).

[5] K. Weierstrass, Über die analytische darstellbarkeit sogenannter willkürlicher functionen einer reellen veränderlichen, Sitzungsberichte der Königlich Preußischen Akademie der Wissenschaften zu Berlin, vol. 2, 633-639 (1885).

LABOR AND EMPLOYMENT AGENCY, 63050, HALILIYE, ŞANLIURFA, TURKEY  $Email \ address: {\tt resat63@hotmail.com}$ 

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 41A10; 41A25, 41A36.

Key words and phrases. Order of convergence, (p,q)-calculus, Bernstein polynomials, Korovkin type approximation.

# ON APPROXIMATION PROPERTIES OF $\lambda$ -SZÁSZ-DURRMEYER OPERATORS

R.ASLAN

0000-0002-8180-9199

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we study some approximation properties of  $\lambda$ -Szász-Durrmeyer operators. Firstly, we obtain some moments and central moments. Next, we estimate the rate of convergence in terms of the usual moduli of continuity, Lipschitz type class and Peetre's K-functional, respectively. Moreover, we investigate Korovkin type approximation and Voronovskaya type asymptotic theorem for these operators. Finally, by the help of Maple software, we give the comparison of the convergence of these newly defined operators to the certain functions with some illustrations.

#### References

[1] F. Altomare and M. Campiti, Korovkin-type approximation theory and its applications, vol. 17, Walter de Gruyter, (2011).

[2] J. L. Durrmeyer, Une formule d'inversion de la transformée de Laplace, Applications a la theorie des moments, these de 3e cycle Faculté des Sciences de l'Université de Paris, (1967).

[3] A. D. Gadzhiev, The convergence problem for a sequence of positive linear operators on unbounded sets and theorems analogous to that of P. P. Korovkin, Dokl. Akad. Nauk., vol. 218, 1001-1004 (1974).

[4] P. P. Korovkin, On convergence of linear positive operators in the space of continuous functions, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR, vol. 90, 961-964 (1953).

[5] O. Szász, Generalization of the Bernstein polynomials to the infinite interval, J. Res. Nat. Bur. Stand., vol. 45, 239-245 (1950).

Labor and Employment Agency, 63050, Haliliye, Şanlıurfa, Turkey  $Email \ address: {\tt resat63@hotmail.com}$ 

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 41A10; 41A25, 41A36.

Key words and phrases. Rate of convergence, Szász-Durrmeyer operators, Peetre's K-functional, Voronovskaya type asymptotic theorem.

# GREEN'S FUNCTION FOR MULTIPLICATIVE STURM-LIOUVILLE PROBLEM

E. YILMAZ, T. GULSEN, AND S. GOKTAS

0000-0002-2288-8050, 0000-0002-7822-9193 and 0000-0001-7842-6309

### ABSTRACT

In this study, we construct Green's function for the multiplicative Sturm-Liouville equation. This function is defined as the multiplicative (or \*-) Green's function. And, the basic properties of the multiplicative Green's function are given. Then, the multiplicative Sturm-Liouville equation is evaluated by using this function. Effectiveness of Green's function in multiplicative case will thus be seen by some examples.

The papers [1-9] to which the present study is related.

### References

 A. E. Bashirov, E. M. Kurpınar, and A. Özyapıcı, Multiplicative calculus and its applications, Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 337(1), 36–48 (2008).

[2] F. Benford, The law of anomalous numbers, Proceedings of the American Philosophical Society, 78(4), 551-572 (1938).

[3] K. Boruah and B. Hazarika, G-Calculus, TWMS Journal of Applied and Engineering Mathematics, 8(1), 94-105 (2018).

[4] D. G. Duffy, Green's Functions with Applications, Chapman and Hall/CRC; 1st edition (2001).

[5] L. Florack and Hv. Assen, Multiplicative Calculus in Biomedical Image Analysis, Journal of Mathematical Imaging and Vision, 42(1), 64-75 (2012).

[6] M. Grossman, An introduction to Non-Newtonian calculus, International Journal of Mathematical Education in Science and Technology, 10(4), 525-528 (1979).

[7] I. Stakgold and M. Holst, Green's Functions and Boundary Value Problems, John Wiley & Sons (2011).

[8] D. Stanley, A multiplicative calculus, Primus, 9 (4), 310–326 (1999).

[9] A. Zettl, Sturm-Liouville Theory, American Mathematical Society, (2010).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 34N05, 34B27.

Key words and phrases. Multiplicative Calculus, Green's Function, Multiplicative Sturm-Liouville equation.

(Emrah Yılmaz) Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science, Firat University, 23119, Elazig / Turkey

 $Email \ address: \ \texttt{emrah231983@gmail.com}$ 

(Tuba Gulsen) Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science, Firat University, 23119, Elazig / Turkey

Email address: tubagulsen87@hotmail.com

(Sertac Goktas) Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science and Letters, Mersin University, 33343, Mersin-TURKEY

Email address: srtcgoktas@gmail.com

# NONLINEAR P-LAPLACIAN FRACTIONAL BOUNDARY VALUE PROBLEMS WITH INTEGRAL BOUNDARY CONDITIONS

FULYA YORUK DEREN AND TUGBA SENLIK CERDIK

0000-0003-10827215 and 0000-0001-7382-5327

## ABSTRACT

The theory of fractional calculus is a branch of mathematics that deals with the study and applications of arbitrary order derivatives and integrals. (See [2, 3]) The area of fractional calculus and fractional differential equations is of great significance because there are many applications of fractional boundary value problems in various research areas such as mechanics, electricity, chemistry, biology, engineering, economy, control theory etc. At the same time existence results of positive solutions for fractional boundary value problems are studied by many authors. For instance in [4], Liu et al. studied existence results of positive solutions for a nonlinear p-Laplacian boundary value problem by using fixed point theorems on cones.

In this talk a nonlinear p-Laplacian boundary value problem with integral boundary condition is considered. By means of the Leggett-Williams fixed point theorem on cones [1] and the inequalities of the Green's function, an existence result of three positive solutions is established for a nonlinear p-Laplacian boundary value problem of fractional order. Also, an example is given to support our theoritical result.

#### References

 RW. Leggett, RW, LR. Williams, LR: Multiple positive fixed points of nonlinear operators on ordered Banach spaces. Indiana Univ. Math. J. 28 673-688 (1979).

[2] I. Podlubny, Fractional Differential Equations. Academic Press, San Diego (1999).

[3] A.A. Kilbas, H.M. Srivastava, J.J. Trujillo, Theory and Applications of Fractional Differential Equations, in: North-Holland Mathematics Studies, vol. 204, Elsevier Science B.V, Amsterdam, 2006.

<sup>[4]</sup> Liu, Z.H., Lu, L.: A class of BVPs for nonlinear fractional differential equations with p-Laplacian operator. Electron. J. Qual. Theory Differ. Equ. 70, 1?16 (2012)

Date: May 25, 2021.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  p-Laplacian fractional boundary value problem, fixed point theorem on cones.

## NONLINEAR P-LAPLACIAN FARCTIONAL BVPS WITH INTEGRAL BOUNDARY CONDITIONS

(author one) EGE UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 35100, IZMIR, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: fulya.yoruk@ege.edu.tr

(author two) BEYKENT UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, ISTANBUL, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: tuba.cerdik@beykent.edu.tr
IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 128-129

# A NUMERICAL SOLUTION OF MHD JEFFERY–HAMEL MODEL ARISING IN FLUID MECHANICS

#### ÖMÜR KIVANÇ KÜRKÇÜ

0000-0002-3987-7171

## ABSTRACT

This study is concerned with obtaining a numerical solution of third order MHD Jeffery–Hamel nonlinear differential equation arising in fluid dynamics, by constructing a matrix-collocation method involving the Nörlund polynomial, matrix expansions of linear and nonlinear terms, and collocation points. The method runs easily on a computer programme, which is devised specifically for the model, after gathering its all matrix compounds into a unique matrix equation. Hence, the precise numerical and graphical results are demonstrated in table and figures, respectively. These comparable tools allow us to discriminate the efficiency and accuracy of the method. One can thus observe that the method is eligible scheme to treat the equation in question.

#### References

[1] D. Jordan and P. Smith, Nonlinear Ordinary Differential Equations: An Introduction for Scientists and Engineers, Oxford University press, New York, (2007).

[2] G.B. Jeffery, The two-dimensional steady motion of a viscous fluid, Philosophical Magazine, vol. 6, pp. 455–465 (1915) .

[4] D.D. Ganji, M. Sheikholeslami, and H.R. Ashorynejad, Analytical approximate solution of nonlinear differential equation governing Jeffery–Hamel flow with high magnetic field by Adomian decomposition method, International Scholarly Research Notices, vol. 2011, Article ID 937830, 16 pages (2011).

https://doi.org/10.5402/2011/937830

[5] A.A. Khidir, Spectral-homotopy perturbation method for solving governing MHD Jeffery-Hamel problem, Journal of Computational Methods in Physics, vol. 2014, Article ID 512702, 7 pages (2014).

https://doi.org/10.1155/2014/512702

[6] W. Adel, K.E. Biçer, and M. Sezer, A novel numerical approach for simulating the nonlinear MHD Jeffery–Hamel flow problem, Int. J. Appl. Comput. Math. vol. 7, 74 (2021). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40819-021-01016-3

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Collocation points, Jeffery–Hamel flow, Matrix-collocation method, Nonlinear differential equation.

[7] Ö.K. Kürkçü and M. Sezer, An accurate and novel numerical simulation with convergence analysis for nonlinear partial differential equations of Burgers–Fisher type arising in applied sciences, Int. J. Nonlinear Sci. Numer. Simul. (in press).

https://doi.org/10.1515/ijnsns-2020-0040.

[8] N.E. Nörlund, Vorlesungen über dierenzenrechnung, Springer, Berlin, (1924), reprinted by Chelsea, New York, (1954).

(Ömür Kıvanç Kürkçü) Konya Technical University, Department of Engineering Basic Sciences, 42250, Konya, Turkey

Email address, Ömür Kıvanç Kürkçü: omurkivanc@outlook.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 130

# COMBINED SLOBODA GOMPERTZ GROWTH MODEL

#### DENIZ ÜNAL AND BEGÜM ÇIĞŞAR

0000-0002-4095-3039 and 0000-0002-8453-985X

#### ABSTRACT

In this study, a new growth model is proposed and its properties are given. In order to analyze the performance of the proposed model an application was made on the real data set and the results were presented in tables and graphics.

## References

[1] Y. U.Bao and W. A. N. G. Baitian, Sloboda Height Growth Model of Black Locust (Robinia pseudoacacia) Plantation in Western Shanxi, Forest Resources Management, Vol. 01(2012).

[2] L. Bolton, A. H. Cloot, S. W.Schoombie and J. P.Slabbert, A proposed fractional-order Gompertz model and its application to tumour growth data, Mathematical medicine and biology: a journal of the IMA, Vol.32, N.2, 187-209 (2015).

[3] S. Dey, F. A. Moala and D. Kumar, Statistical properties and different methods of estimation of Gompertz distribution with application, Journal of Statistics and Management Systems, Vol.21, N.5, pp.839-876 (2018).

[4] B.Gompertz, On the nature of the function expressive of the law of human mortality, and on a new mode of determining the value of life contingencies, In a letter to Francis Baily, Esq. FRS &c. Philosophical transactions of the Royal Society of London, N.115, pp.513-583 (1825).

[5] F. X. Schumacher, A new growth curve and its application to timber yield studies, Journal of forestry, Vol.37, N.10, pp. 819-20 (1939).

[6] B. Sloboda, For the representation of growth processes with the help of differential equations of the first order, notifications of the Baden-Württemberg forestry experimental and research institute, Vol.32 (1971).

[7] R. L. Sandland and C. A.McGilchrist, Stochastic growth curve analysis, Biometrics, pp.255-271 (1979).

[8] A. Puget, Weight gain of the Afghan Pıka(Ochotona Sufescens Rufescens) from birth to 19 weeks of age, and during gestation (1974).

(author one) Çukurova University, Department of Statistics, 01330, Adana, Turkey  $\mathit{Email}\ address,$  author one: dunal@cu.edu.tr

(author two) ÇUKUROVA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF STATISTICS, 01330, ADANA, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: bcigsar@student.cu.edu.tr

This study was supported by Çukurova University Scientific Research Projects Coordination Unit. Project Number:FDK-2019-12338.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 00A71,62P99,91C99.

Key words and phrases. Curve Fitting, Growth Model, Sigmoid Functions.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 131-132

# NUMERICAL EXPERIMENTS WITH AN INFEASIBLE PRIMAL-DUAL ALGORITHM FOR SOLVING THE SEMIDEFINITE LEAST SQUARES PROBLEMS

#### CH. DAILI AND M. ACHACHE

0000-0002-0049-4843

## ABSTRACT

This paper focuses on the numerical resolution of a Semi-definite least squares problems (SDLS) by an infeasible primal-dual type interior-point method based on the directions of Alizadeh-Haeberly-Overton (AHO) (Monteiro, 1997). Moreover, we also present some numerical experiments to illustrate the efficiency of this algorithm and a conclusion that ends the article is stated.

## References

[1] M. Achache, L. Guerra, "A full Nesterov–Todd-step feasible primal–dual interior point algorithm for convex quadratic semi-definite optimization", Applied Mathematics and Computation, Vol.01,N.1, pp.581-590 (2014).

[2] F.Alizadeh, J.-P. Haeberly, and M. Overton, "Primal-dual interior-point methods for semidefinite programming: convergence rates, stability and numerical results", SIAM Journal on Optimization, Vol.08, N.1, pp.746-768 (1998).

[3] F.Alizadeh, J.-P.Haeberly, and M.Overton, "Primal-dual Interior -point Methods for Semidefinite Programming, Technical Report 659, Computer Science Department", Courant Institute of Mathematical Sciences, New York University, New York, NY, (1994).

[4] D. Henrion and J. Malick, "SDLS: a Matlab package for solving conic least-squares problem Version 1.2", (2009).

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Semidefinite programming, Interior point method, semidefinite leastsquares problem, Primal-dual interior point algorithm.

# CH. DAILI AND M. ACHACHE

(author one) Setif-1 Ferhat Abbas university, Mathematics department, 19000, Setif, Algeria

 ${\it Email\ address,\ author\ one:\ {\tt chafia.dailiQuniv-setif.dz}}$ 

(author two) Setif-1 Ferhat Abbas university, Mathematics department, 19000, Setif, Algeria

 $Email \ address, \ \texttt{author two: achache_mQuniv-setif.dz}$ 

132

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 133-134

# SOME CHARACTERIZATIONS OF RULED SURFACES GENERATED BY S- CURVES

#### GÜLDEN ALTAY SUROĞLU AND MÜNEVVER TUZ

0000-0003-1976-3465, 0000-0002-9620-247X

#### ABSTRACT

In this paper, we construct and study timelike special ruled surfaces, which are generated by S- Curves, in Minkoswki 3- Space. We investigate different properties of the constructed ruled surface.

## References

 A. T. Ali: Position Vectors of General Helices in Euclidean 3-Space. Bull. Math. Anal. Appl. 2, 198–205, 2010.

[2] C. E. Weatherburn: Differential Geometry of Three Dimensions. Cambridge University Press, 1981.

[3] A. T. Ali, H. S. Abdel Aziz, and A. H. Sorour: Ruled Surfaces Generated by Some Special Curves in Euclidean 3-Space. J. Egyptian Math. Soc. 21, 285–294, 2013.

[4] D. J. Struik: Lectures on Classical Differential Geometry. Addison-Wesley Publishing Company, Inc., 1961.

[5] D. W. Yoon: Ruled Surfaces in Lorentz-Minkowski 3-Spaces with Non-Degenerate Second Fundamental Form. Acta Math. Acad. Paedagog. Nyh´azi. 22(3), 275–284, 2006.

[6] E. N. Shonoda, M. K. Saad, Constructing a New Frame of Spacelike Curves on Timelike Surfaces in Minkowski 3-Space, Wseas Transactions on Mathematics, DOI: 10.37394/23206.

[7] L. Kula and Y. Yayli: On Slant Helix and its Spherical Indicatrix. Appl. Math. Comp. 169(1), 600–607, 2005.

[8] M. Masal, A. Z. Azak, Ruled Surfaces According to Bishop Frame in the Euclidean3-Space, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., India, Sect. A Phys. Sci., 89(2), 415-424, 2019.

[9] M. Berger and B. Gostiaux: Differential Geometry: Manifolds, Curves, and Surfaces, vol. 115 of Graduate Texts in Mathematics. Springer-Verlag, Berline-Heidelberg- New York, 1988.

[10] M. P. do Carmo: Differential Geometry of Curves and Surfaces. IMPA, Brazil, 1976.

[11] O. Gursoy: On the integral invariants of a closed ruled surface. J. Geom. 80–91, 1990.

[12] O. Kose: Contribution to the Theory of Integral Invariants of a Closed Ruled Surface. Mech. Mach. Theory. 32, 261–277, 1997.

[13] S. Ouarab, A. Ouazzani Chahdi, and M. Izid: Ruled Surfaces with Alternative Moving Frame in Euclidean 3-Space. Int. J. Math. Sci. & Eng. Appl. 12(II), 43–58, 2018.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Ruled surface, S- frame, Gaussian curvature, mean curvature.

[14] S. Ouarab, A. O. Chahdi, M. Izid, Ruled Surface Generated by a Curve Lying on a Regular Surface and its Characterizations, Journal for Geometry and Graphics, 24(2), 257-267, 2020. 2020.19.24, 2020.

[15] S. Kiziltuğ and A. Cakmak: Developable Ruled Surfaces with Darboux Frame in Minkowski 3-Space. Life Science Journal 10(4), 1906–1914, 2013.

[16] Y. H. Kim and D. W. Yoon: Classification of Ruled Surfaces in Minkowski 3-Spaces. J. Geom. Phys. 49(1), 89–100, 2004.

FIRAT UNIVERSITY, FACULTY OF SCIENCE, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, ELAZIĞ, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: galtay@firat.edu.tr

(author two) Firat University, Faculty of Science, Department of Mathematics, Elaziğ, TURKEY

Email address, author two: maydin@firat.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 135

# SUMMABILITY OF SPLICED SEQUENCES

## KEMAL FIDAN

0000-0003-1418-8983

#### ABSTRACT

Recently Osikiewicz [1] has studied the summability of spliced sequences. A spliced sequence is formed by combining all of the terms of two or more convergent sequences, in their original order, into a new spliced sequence [1]. Osikiewicz has shown that A-limits of spliced sequences are closely related to A-densities of the sets in the partition. Furthermore, Unver et al. [2] have investigated the summability of spliced sequences in metric spaces and given the Bochner integral representation of A-limits of the spliced sequences in Banach spaces. Next in [3] replacing convergent sequences by bounded sequences, they have given some inequalities that help us to approximate the core of transformation of a spliced sequence. The results in [3] also reduce to Osikiewicz's equalities in special cases. This seminar is a compilation of above mentioned articles.

#### References

[1] J. A. Osikiewicz, Summability of spliced sequences, Rocky Mountain J. Math, 35, 2005, 977-996.

[2] M. Ünver, M. K. Khan and C. Orhan, A-distributional summability in topological spaces, Positivity, 18, 2014, 131-145.

[3] T. Yurdakadim and M. Ünver, Some results concerning the summability of spliced sequences. Turk. J. Math. 40, 2016, 1134-1143.

Current address: Kırşehir Ahi Evran University, Mathematics Department, 40100, Kırşehir, Turkey

Email address, author one: kemalkarapinar2009@hotmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2010</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 40A05, 40C05; Secondary 11B05. Key words and phrases. Splice sequences, Statistical convergence.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 136-137

# COMPOSITIONS OF POSITIVE INTEGERS AND THE PADOVAN NUMBERS

#### ORHAN DIŞKAYA AND HAMZA MENKEN

0000-0001-5698-7834 and 0000-0003-1194-3162

# ABSTRACT

The Padovan sequence  $\{P_n\}_{n>0}$  is defined by the third order recurrence

(1) 
$$P_{n+3} = P_{n+1} + P_n$$

with the initial conditions  $P_0 = 1$ ,  $P_1 = 0$  and  $P_2 = 1$ . The Padovan sequence appears as sequence A000931 on the On-Line Encyclopedia of Integer Sequences (OEIS) [1]. For relevance, we consider as  $P_{-2} = P_{-1} = 0$ . In [2] the Padovan polynomial sequence  $\{P_n(x)\}_{n\geq 0}$  is defined by a third order recurrence

(2) 
$$P_{n+3}(x) = xP_{n+1}(x) + P_n(x)$$

with the initial conditions  $P_0(x) = 1$ ,  $P_1(x) = 0$  and  $P_2(x) = x$ . For relevance, we consider as  $P_{-2}(x) = P_{-1}(x) = 0$ . To simplify notation, take  $P_n(x) = \mathcal{P}_n$ .

A composition of an integer n is a representation of n as a sum of positive integers, for example the eight compositions of 4 are as follows: 4, 3+1, 1+3, 2+2, 2+1+1, 1+2+1, 1+1+2, 1+1+1+1. A partition of n is a representation of n as a sum of positive integers where the order of the summands is considered irrelevant[5]. A composition of a positive integer n is an ordered sum of 1s and 2s [3, 4]. For example, 2 has two distinct such compositions, and 3 has three, and 4 has five.

In the present work, we study compositions of positive integers with 2s and 3s. We prove that these compositions can be given in terms of Padovan numbers. We create some flooring models of these compositions related to the Padovan numbers.

#### References

[1] OEIS Foundation Inc. The On-Line Encyclopedia of Integer Sequences (2021). https://oeis.org/

<sup>[2]</sup> Gogin N, Mylläri A. Padovan-like sequences and Bell polynomials, Mathematics and Computers in Simulation. 2016; 125: 168-177.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 33B39; Secondary 11B83.

Key words and phrases. Padovan numbers, Padovan polynomials, compositions.

[3] Koshy T. Fibonacci and Lucas Numbers with Applications Volume 1, John Wiley & Sons, New Jersey; 2018.

[4] Koshy T. Fibonacci and Lucas numbers with applications Volume 2, John Wiley & Sons, New Jersey; 2019.

[5] Sills A-V. Compositions, partitions, and Fibonacci numbers, *Fibonacci Quarterly*. 2011; 49 no. 4: 348-354.

(Orhan Dişkaya) Mersin University, Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences, 33343, Mersin, Turkey

## Email address, Orhan Dişkaya: orhandiskaya@mersin.edu.tr

(Hamza Menken) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Hamza Menken: hmenken@mersin.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 138-139

# SOME NOTES ON THE PLASTIC CONSTANT

#### ORHAN DIŞKAYA AND HAMZA MENKEN

0000-0001-5698-7834 and 0000-0003-1194-3162

#### ABSTRACT

The Padovan sequence is named after Richard Padovan who attributed its discovery to Dutch architect Hans van der Laan in his 1994 essay Dom. The Padovan sequence  $\{P_n\}_{n>0}$  is defined by

(1) 
$$P_0 = P_1 = P_2 = 1$$
 and  $P_{n+3} = P_{n+1} + P_n$ 

for all  $n \ge 0$ . Here,  $P_n$  is the *n*th Padovan number. First few terms of this sequence are 1, 1, 1, 2, 2, 3, 4, 5, 7, 9, 12, 16, 21. The ratio of successive the Padovan number converges to the plastic constant. As n gets larger, it appers that  $\frac{P_{n+1}}{P_n}$  approaches a limit, namely,

$$1,32471795724474602596\ldots$$

The plastic number p (also known as the plastic constant, the plastic ratio, the platin number and the minimal Pisot number) is a mathematical constant which is the unique real solution of the cubic equation

$$x^3 - x - 1 = 0.$$

It has the exact value

$$p = \sqrt[3]{\frac{9 + \sqrt{69}}{18}} + \sqrt[3]{\frac{9 - \sqrt{69}}{18}}$$

that was firstly defined in 1924 by Gerard Cordonnier. He described applications to architecture and illustrated the use of the plastic constant in many buildings (for the details see [1, 2, 3]). Its decimal expansion begins with

$$\alpha \approx 1.3247 = p = Plastic ratio.$$

In the present work we construct the plastic number in three-dimensional space. We examine the nested radicals and continued fraction expansions of the plastic ratio. Also, we give some properties and geometric interpretations of the plastic constant.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 11B39; Secondary 11B83.

Key words and phrases. Padovan numbers, plastic ratio, continued fraction.

## References

[1] de Spinadel, V. W., and Buitrago, A. R. (2009). Towards van der Laan's Plastic Number in the Plane. Journal for Geometry and Graphics, 13(2), 163-175.

[2] Marohnić, L., & Strmečki, T. (2013, January). Plastic Number: Construction and Applications. In International Virtual Conference ARSA (Advanced Researsch in Scientific Area) 2012.
[3] Yilmaz, N., and Taskara, N. (2013). Binomial transforms of the padovan and perrin matrix sequences. In Abstract and Applied Analysis (Vol. 2013). Hindawi.

(Orhan Dişkaya) Mersin University, Graduate School of Natural and Applied Sciences, 33343, Mersin, Turkey

Email address, Orhan Dişkaya: orhandiskaya@mersin.edu.tr

(Hamza Menken) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Hamza Menken: hmenken@mersin.edu.tr

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 140

# KINEMATICS APPLICATIONS OF ONE-PARAMETER UMBRELLA MOTIONS USING DUAL TRANSFORMATIONS

## G. YUCA

0000-0002-2015-7350

# ABSTRACT

Homothetic motions and umbrella motions are defined with the help of dual transformations in Euclidean and Lorentzian spaces in [1]. In this study, we examine kinematics applications of one-parameter umbrella motions in both spaces. We also dwell on these motions in dual spaces.

#### References

 G. Yuca, and Y. Yaylı, Homothetic motions and dual transformations, 37(1), 194–205, 2021.
 H. H. Hacısalihoglu, On The Rolling of one curve or surface upon another. Mathematical Proceeding of the R. Irish Academy, 71(A)-2, 13-17, 1971.

[3] G. Yuca, and Y. Yayli, A dual transformation between  $S\hat{O}(3)$  and  $S\hat{O}(2,1)$  and its geometric applications, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., India, Sect. A. Phys. Sci., 88-2, 267-273, 2018.

[4] G. Yuca, Kinematics Applications of Dual Transformations, Journal of Geometry and Physics, Vol.163- 104139, 2021.

[5] R. Dohi, Y. Maeda, M. Mori and H. Yoshida, A dual transformation between SO(n+1) and SO(n,1) and its geometric applications, Linear Algebra and Its Applications. 432, 770-776, 2010.

(author one) AKSARAY UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 68100, AKSARAY, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: gulsumbicer@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2020</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 15B33, Secondary 70B10.

Key words and phrases. Umbrella motions, kinematics, dual transformations, Lorentzian spaces.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 141

# ONE-PARAMETER HOMOTHETIC MOTIONS WITH QUATERNIONS AND THEIR GEOMETRIC APPLICATIONS

## H. ONDER AND G. YUCA

0000-0003-1069-6729 and 0000-0002-2015-7350

# ABSTRACT

Quaternions and their geometric applications using dual transformations are examined in [1]. Homothetic motions with dual transformations are defined in [2]. In this study, we investigate one-parameter homothetic motions with quaternions. Additionally, we give their geometric applications in real and dual spaces.

#### References

[1] G. Yuca, and Y. Yaylı, Dual transformations and Quaternions, Mathematical Methods in the Applied Sciences, (2021), DOI: 10.1002/MMA.7459.

[2] G. Yuca, and Y. Yaylı, Homothetic motions and dual transformations, 37(1), 194–205, 2021.

[3] G. Yuca, and Y. Yaylı, A dual transformation between  $S\widehat{O}(3)$  and  $S\widehat{O}(2,1)$  and its geometric applications, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., India, Sect. A. Phys. Sci., 88-2, 267-273, 2018.

[4] G. Yuca, Kinematics Applications of Dual Transformations, Journal of Geometry and Physics, Vol.163- 104139, 2021.

[5] R. W. Hamilton, On quaternions, Proceedings of the Royal Irish Academy, 3: 1-16, 1947.

(author one) AKSARAY UNIVERSITY *Email address*, author one: hmylndr@gmail.com

(author two) AKSARAY UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 68100, AKSARAY, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: gulsumbicer@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2020</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 15B33, Secondary 70B10.

 $Key\ words\ and\ phrases.$  Quaternion, dual quaternion, kinematics, homothetic motion, dual transformation.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 142-143

# REDUCTION ALGORITHMS FOR SECOND ORDER LOGIC

## ZAFER ÖZDEMIR

0000-0001-7090-373X

## ABSTRACT

Logical systems has degrees which is add expression power to language. Second order logic is extension of first order logic which is itself extension of classical logic. While first order logic can only incorporates with for all elements, second order logic incorporates for all properties into the syntax. In some cases, second order formula can be logically correspond to a first order formula. Some reduction algorithms and techniques have been developed for computing a first-order equivalent of a second-order formula. Thanks to these reduction algorithms, sometimes we can pass through from second order logic to first order logic. In this work we are focus on DLS and SCAN algorithms, we introduce these algorithms and compare their effectiveness. The algorithms takes as input a second order formula and either returns as output an equivalent first order formula or terminates with failure. DLS basically work on quantifiers using Skolemization techniques. SCAN algorithm is related to the method of eliminating existential monadic second-order quantifiers.

## References

- [1] A. Chagrov and M. Zakharyaschev. Modal Logic, volume 35 of Oxford Logic Guides. Clarendon Press, Oxford, 1997.
- [2] A. Szalas. On the correspondence between modal and classical logic: An automated approach. Journal of Logic and Computation, 3(6):605-620, 1993.
- [3] A. Nonnengart, H. J. Ohlbach, and A. Szalas. Quanti
- er elimination for second order predicate logic. In Logic, Language and Reasoning: Essays in honour of Dov Gabbay. Kluwer, 1999.
- [4] Doherty, P., Lukaszewicz, W., Szałas, A. (1997). Computing circumscription revisited: A reduction algorithm. Journal of Automated Reasoning, 18(3), 297-336.
- [5] Goranko, V., Hustadt, U., Schmidt, R. A., Vakarelov, D. (2003, May). SCAN is complete for all Sahlqvist formulae. In International Conference on Relational Methods in Computer Science (pp. 149-162). Springer, Berlin, Heidelberg.

<sup>[6]</sup> J. van Benthem. Modal Logic and Classical Logic. Bibliopolis, 1983.

<sup>[7]</sup> P. Kolaitis and C. Papadimitriou. Some computational aspects of circumscription. In AAAI-88: Proceedings of the 7th National Conference on Arti

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Modal formula, Reduction algorithms, Quantifier elimination .

cial Intelligence, pages 465-469,1988.

[8] W. Ackermann. Solvable Cases of the Decision Problem. North-Holland, Amsterdam, 1954.

[9] V. Lifschitz. Computing circumscription. In Proceedings of the 9th Int'l Joint Conference on Arti

cial Intelligence, volume 1, pages 121-27, 1985.

Nışantaşı University, Mechatronics Engineering department, 34398, İstanbul, Turkey  $Email\ address:\ \tt zafer.ozdemir@nisantasi.edu.tr$ 

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 144

# NEW TYPES CONTINUITY

# P.EVIRGEN AND M.KÜÇÜKASLAN

0000-0002-3183-3123 and 0000-0002-1295-339X

## ABSTRACT

In this talk, by using natural density (see in [2]) symmetric continuity, weak continuity, weak symmetric continuity which was investigated in [1] will be generalized. Some basic properties of generalized form will be given with several useful examples.

# References

 P.Pongsriiam, T.Thongsiri, Weakly symmetrically continuous function, Chamchuri Journal of Mathematics, Volume 8(2016), 49–65.

[2] J.A.Fridy, On statistical convergence, Analysis 5 (1985), 301-313.

(Pelda Evirgen) MERSIN UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 33343, MERSIN, TURKEY *Email address*, Pelda Evirgen: peldaevirgennn@gmail.com

(Mehmet Küçükaslan) Mersin University, Department of Mathematics, 33343, Mersin, Turkey

Email address, Mehmet Küçükaslan: mkucukaslan@mersin.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

*Key words and phrases.* Statistical strong weak symmetric continuity, statistical weak continuity, statistical weak symmetric continuity .

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 145-146

# APPLICATION OF ADJACENCY SEQUENCES IN CHARACTERIZING REGULAR BIPOLAR FUZZY GRAPHS

#### G. GHORAI

0000-0002-3877-8059

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, adjacency sequence, first and second fundamental sequences are defined in a bipolar fuzzy graph with example. Some examples are constructed to show that if G is a regular bipolar fuzzy graph, the underlying crisp graph need not be regular and all the vertices need not have the same adjacency sequences. Also it is shown that if a bipolar fuzzy graph G and its underlying crisp graph are regular, all the vertices need not have the same adjacency sequences. A necessary and sufficient condition is established for a BFG with at most four vertices to be regular using the concept of adjacency sequences. Moreover, some characterizations have been made for a line graph and the complement of a regular bipolar fuzzy graph to be regular.

#### References

 M. Akram and W. A. Dudek, Regular bipolar fuzzy grpahs, Neural Computing and Applications 21 197-205 (2012).

- [2] R. A. Borzooei and H. Rashmanlou, Domination in vague graphs and its applications, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 29(5) 1933-1940 (2015).
- [3] R. A. Borzooei and H. Rashmanlou, Degree of vertices in vague graphs, Journal of applied mathematics and informatics 33(5-6) 545-557 (2015).
- [4] R. A. Borzooei and H. Rashmanlou, Semi global domination sets in vague graphs with application, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 30(6) 3645-3652 (2016).

<sup>[5]</sup> R. A. Borzooei, H. Rashmanlou, S. Samanta and M Pal, A study on fuzzy labeling graphs, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 30(6) 3349-3355 (2016).

<sup>[6]</sup> R. A. Borzooei, H. Rashmanlou, S. Samanta and M Pal, Regularity of vague graphs, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 30(6) 3681-3689 (2016).

<sup>[7]</sup> W. L. Craine, Characterizations of fuzzy interval graphs, Fuzzy Sets and Systems 68(2) 181-193 (1994).

<sup>[8]</sup> G. Ghorai and M. Pal, Ceratin types of product bipolar fuzzy graphs, International Journal of Applied and Computational Mathematics 3(2) 605-619 (2017).

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 05C72, 03E72.

Key words and phrases. Bipolar fuzzy graph, Adjacency Sequence, Fundamental Sequence, Regular BFG, Line Graph, Complement.

[9] G. Ghorai and M. Pal, Novel concepts of strongly edge irregular *m*-polar fuzzy graphs, International Journal of Applied and Computational Mathematics 3(4) 3321-3332 (2017).

[10] G. Ghorai and M. Pal, Planarity in vague graphs with application, Acta Mathematica Academiae Paedagogiace Nyregyhziensis 33(2) 147-164 (2017).

[11] G. Ghorai and M. Pal, A note on "Regular bipolar fuzzy graphs" Neural Computing and Applications 21(1) 2012 197-205, Neural Computing and Applications 30(5) 1569-1572 (2018).

[12] T. AL-Hawary, Complete fuzzy graphs, International J Math Combin 4 26-34 (2011).

[13] J. N. Mordeson and C. S. Peng, Operations on fuzzy graphs, Information Sciences 19 159-170 (1994).

[14] J. N. Mordeson and P. S. Nair, Fuzzy graphs and hypergraphs, Physica Verlag, (2000).

[15] A. Nagoorgani and K. Radha, On regular fuzzy graphs, Journal of Physical Sciences 12 33-40 (2008).

[16] P. S. Nair and S. C. Cheng, Cliques and fuzzy cliques in fuzzy graphs, IFSA World Congress and 20th NAFIPS International Conference 4 2277 - 2280 (2001).

[17] H. Rashmanlou, Y. B. Jun and R. A. Borzooei, More results on highly irregular bipolar fuzzy graphs, Annals of Fuzzy Mathematics and Informatics 8(1) 149-168 (2014).

[18] H. Rashmanlou, S. Samanta, M. Pal and R. A. Borzooei, A study on bipolar fuzzy graphs, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 28(2) 571-580 (2015).

[19] H. Rashmanlou and R. A. Borzooei, Product vague graphs and its applications, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems 30(1) 371-382 (2016).

[20] A. Rosenfeld, Fuzzy graphs, Fuzzy Sets and their Applications 513 (L.A. Zadeh, K.S. Fu, and M. Shimura, Eds.), Academic Press, New York, 1975, 77-95.

[21] M. S. Sunitha and A. Vijayakumar, Complement of fuzzy graphs, Indian Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics 33(9) 1451-1464 (2002).

[22] S. Samanta and M. Pal, Bipolar fuzzy hypergraphs, International Journal of Fuzzy Logic Systems 2(1) 17-28 (2012).

[23] S. Poulik and G. Ghorai, Note on "Bipolar fuzzy graphs with applications", Knowledge-Based Systems 192 1-5 (2020).

[24] S. Poulik and G. Ghorai, Certain indices of graphs under bipolar fuzzy environment with applications, Soft Computing 24(7) 5119-5131 (2020).

[25] S. Poulik and G. Ghorai, Empirical results on operations of bipolar fuzzy graphs with their degree, Missouri Journal of Mathematical Sciences 32(2) 211-226 (2020).

[26] S. Poulik and G. Ghorai, Determination of journeys order based on graph's Wiener absolute index with bipolar fuzzy information, Information Sciences 545 608-619 (2021).

[27] A. A. Talebi and H. Rashmanlou, Complement and isomorphism on bipolar fuzzy graphs, Fuzzy Information and Engineering 6 505-522 (2014).

[28] H. L. Yang, S. G. Li, W. H. Yang and Y. Lu, Notes on "Bipolar fuzzy graphs" Information Sciences 242 113-121 (2013).

[29] L. A. Zadeh, 'Fuzzy sets', Information and Control 8(3) 338-353 (1965).

[30] W. R. Zhang, Bipolar fuzzy sets and relations: a computational framework for cognitive modeling and multiagent decision analysis, Proceedings of IEEE Conference 305-309 (1994).

(Ganesh Ghorai) VIDYASAGAR UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF APPLIED MATHEMATICS WITH OCEANOLOGY AND COMPUTER PROGRAMMING, MIDNAPORE - 721 102, INDIA

*Email address*, author one: ghoraiganesh@mail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 147

# SINGULARITIES OF SOME FUNCTIONS IN GALILEAN SPACE

## E. CERİT AND T. ŞAHİN

0000-0002-9240-5245 and 0000-0001-7598-5842

## ABSTRACT

In this study, we discuss the concept of geometry, the emergence of different geometries and some basic properties of Galilean space. We also give the necessary conditions for the singularities of a function in the Galilean space.

## References

[1] O. Röschel, Die Geometrie des Galileischen Raumes. PhD Thesis, Habilitationssch., Inst. Für. Mat . und Angew. Geometrie, 120 s., (1984).

[2] J.W. Bruce and P. J. Giblin, Curves and Singularities (second editions), Cambridge Univ. Press., 321 s, New York, (1992).

[3] T. Şahin, Distance Function, Height Function in Galilean Space and Their Singularities, PhD Thesis, Ondokuz Mayıs Unv., 107 s , Samsun, (2010).

[4] T. Şahin and M. Yılmaz, The rectifying developable and the tangent indicatrix of a curve in Galilean 3-space, Acta Math Hung 132, 154–167 (2011). https://doi.org/10.1007/s10474-011-0117-z

(author one) AMASYA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 05000, AMASYA, TURKEY *Current address*: Amasya university, Department of Mathematics, 05000, Amasya, TURKEY *Email address*, author one: cerittezgi@gmail.com

(author two) AMASYA UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 05000, AMASYA, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: tevfiksah@gmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 53A35; 58K05.

Key words and phrases. Galile uzayı,  $A_k$ -Tekilliği, Teğet-Normal çatısı.

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 148-149

# CATEGORICAL PROPERTIES OF INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY GROUPS

#### P.K. SHARMA AND CHANDNI

0000-0003-0098-0056 and 0000-0001-5463-8665

# ABSTRACT

The category theory deals with mathematical structures and relationships between them. Categories now appear in most branches of mathematics and in some areas of theoretical computer science and mathematical physics, and acting as a unifying notion. In this paper we study the relationship between the category of groups and the category of intuitionistic fuzzy groups. We proved that the category of groups is a subcategory of category of intuitionistic fuzzy groups and that it is not an abelian category. We established a function  $\beta : Hom(A, B) \to [0, 1] \times [0, 1]$  on the set of all intuitionistic fuzzy homomorphisms between intuitionistic fuzzy groups A and B of groups G and H respectively. We proved that  $\beta$  is a covariant functor from the category of groups to the category of intuitionistic fuzzy groups. Further, we show that the category of intuitionistic fuzzy groups is a top category by establishing a contravariant functor from the category of intuitionistic fuzzy groups to the lattices of all intuitionistic fuzzy groups.

#### References

- Eilenberg Samuel and MacLane Saunders (1945) General Theory of Natural Equivalences, American Mathematical Society, 58(2), 231-294.
- [2] Leinster Tom (2014) Basic Category Theory, Cambridge studies in Advanced Mathematics, Vol. 143, ISBN: 978-1-107-04424-1.
- [3] Awodey, Steve., (2005) Category Theory, Oxford University Press, 2 edition, ISBN-13: 978-0199237180.
- [4] Wyler, O., (1971) On the categories of general topology and topological algebra, Archiv der Mathematik , 22 7-17.
- [5] Kim J., Lim P.K., Lee J.G., Hur K., (2017) The category of intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Annals of Fuzzy Mathematics and Informatics, 14(6) 549-562.
- [6] Atanassov, K.T., (1986), Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 20(1), pp. 87-96.
- [7] Atanassov, K.T., (1999), Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets Theory and Applications, Studies on Fuzziness and Soft Computing, 35, Physica-Verlag, Heidelberg.

[8] Zadeh, L.A., (1965) Fuzzy Sets, Inform. Control, 8, 338-353.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic fuzzy group, Intuitionistic fuzzy homomorphism, Category, Covariant functor, Contravariant functor.

[9] Biswas, R., (1989), Intuitionistic fuzzy subgroup, Mathematical Forum X, pp. 37-46.

[10] Zhan, J. and Tan, Z., (2004) Intuitionistic M-fuzzy groups, Soochow J. Math., 30, 85-90.

[11] Chuanyu, Xu., (2008) New structure of Intuitionistic fuzzy groups, Advanced Intellegent Computing Theories and Applications, , pp. 145-152, Springer Berlin Heidelberg NewYork, ISBN-13 978-3-540-85929-1.

[12] Fathi, M. and Salleh A.R., (2009) Intuitionistic fuzzy groups, Asian Journal of Algebra, 2(1) 1-10.

[13] Yuan, Xue-hai, Hons-Xing, Stamley, E., (2010) On the definition of the intuitionistic fuzzy subgroup, Camplus and Mathematics with Applications, 59, 3117-3129.

[14] Sharma, P.K., (2011) Intuitionistic fuzzy groups, International Journal of Data warehousing and Mining, 1(1) 86-94.

[15] Sharma, P.K., (2012) On intuitionistic fuzzy Abelian subgroups, Advances in Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 12(1) 1-16.

[16] Sharma, P.K., (2015) Intuitionistic Fuzzy Representations of Intuitionistic Fuzzy Groups, Asian Journal of Fuzzy and Applied Mathematics, 3(3) 81-94.

(P.K. Sharma) P.G. department of Mathematics, D.A.V. College, Jalandhar, Punjab, India

Email address, P.K. Sharma: pksharma@davjalandhar.com

(Chandni) RESEARCH SCHOLAR, LOVELY PROFESSIONAL UNIVERSITY, PHAGWARA, INDIA *Email address*, Chandni: chandni16041986@gmail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 150-151

# SIMPLE AND SEMI-SIMPLE INTUITIONISTIC L-FUZZY MODULES

#### P.K. SHARMA AND KANCHAN

0000-0001-6625-6939 and 0000-0001-5463-8665

## ABSTRACT

This paper, discuss the notions of simple and semi-simple intuitionistic L-fuzzy module of an R-module M. It is proved that when L is regular lattice then an R-module M is simple if and only if  $\chi_M$  is intuitionistic L-fuzzy simple module. We also proved that, if A is an intuitionistic L-fuzzy semi-simple module, then every  $(\alpha, \beta)$ -cut set of A is semi-simple, where  $\alpha, \beta \in L \setminus \{0\}$  with  $\alpha \leq N(\beta)$  and further when L is also regular then support of intuitionistic L-fuzzy semi-simple module is also semi-simple also in this case A contains a simple submodule. Some equivalent conditions for semisimplicity of intuitionistic L-fuzzy module are also obtained. Further we proved that when L is a regular complete Brouwerian lattice, then every strictly proper intuitionistic L-fuzzy submodules of a semi-simple module is intuitionistic L-fuzzy semi-simple.

#### References

- [1] Atanassov, K.T., (1983), Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, In: Sgurev v(ed) vii ITKR's session, Central Science and Technology Library of the Bulgarian Academy of Sci, Sofia.
- [2] Atanassov, K., Stoeva, S., (1984), Intuitionistic L-fuzzy sets, Cybernetics and System Research, Elsevier Sci. Publ. Amsterdam, 2, 539-540.
- [3] Atanassov, K.T., (1986), Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 20(1), 87-96.
- [4] Atanassov, K.T., (1999), Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets Theory and Applications, Studies on Fuzziness and Soft Computing, 35, Physica-Verlag, Heidelberg.
- [5] Basnet, D.K., (2011), Topics in intuitionistic fuzzy algebra, Lambert Academic Publishing, ISBN: 978-3-8443-9147-3

[6] Biswas, R., (1989), Intuitionistic fuzzy subgroup, Mathematical Forum X, 37-46.

[7] Birkhoff Gareett, (1969) Lattice Theory, American Mathematical Society Colloquium Publications, Vol. 25.

<sup>[8]</sup> Goguen, J., (1967), L-fuzzy sets, Jour. Math. Anal. Appl., 18, 145-174.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic L-fuzzy submodule, Intuitionistic L-fuzzy simple module, Intuitionistic L-fuzzy semi-simple module.

The second author would like to thank IKG PT University, Jalandhar for providing the opportunity to do research work.

[9] Hur H., Su Y.J., Kang H.W., (2005), Intuitionistic fuzzy ideal of a ring, J. Korea Soc. Math. Educ. Ser. B : Pure Appl. Math., 12(3), 193-209.

[10] Isaac, P, and John, P.P.,2011, On intuitionistic fuzzy submodules of a modules, International Journal of Mathematical Sciences and Applications, 1(3), 1447-1454.

[11] Jefferson, Y.C., Chandramouleeswaran, M., (2017), On Intuitionistic L-Fuzzy Ideals Of BP-Algebras, International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 112(5), 113-122.

[12] Kandasamy, W.B.V,(2003) Smarandache Fuzzy Algebra, American Research Press, Rehoboth.

[13] Meena K., and Thomas K.V., (2011), Intuitionistic L-fuzzy Subrings, International Mathematical Forum, 6(52), 2561-2572.

[14] Mordeson, J.N., Malik, D.S., (1998), Fuzzy Commutative Algebra, World Scientific publishing Co. Pvt. Ltd.

[15] Palaniappan, N., Naganathan, S., and Arjunan, K., (2009), A Study on Intuitionistic L-Fuzzy Subgroups, Applied Mathematical Sciences, 3(53), 2619-2624.

[16] Rahman, S. and Saikia, H.K., (2012), Some Aspects of Atanassov's Intuitionistic Fuzzy Submodules, International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 77(3), 369-383.

[17] Sharma P.K., (2011),  $(\alpha, \beta)$ -cut of intuitionistic fuzzy modules, International Journal of Mathematical Sciences and Applications, 1(3), 1489-1492.

[18] Sharma P.K., (2017) Exact sequence of intuitionistic fuzzy G-modules, Notes on Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets, 23(5) 66-84.

[19] Sharma P.K., Kanchan, (2018), On intuitionistic L-fuzzy prime submodules, Annals of Fuzzy Mathematics and Informatics, 16(1) 87-97.

[20] Zadeh, L.A., (1965), Fuzzy sets, Information and control, 8, 338-353.

(P.K. Sharma) P.G. department of Mathematics, D.A.V. College, Jalandhar, Punjab, India

Email address, P.K. Sharma: pksharma@davjalandhar.com

(Kanchan) Research Scholar, IKG Punjab Technical University, Jalandhar, Punjab, India

Email address, Kanchan: kanchan4usoh@gmail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 152-153

# INTUITIONISTIC L-FUZZY ESSENTIAL AND CLOSED SUBMODULES

#### P.K. SHARMA, KANCHAN, AND GAGANDEEP KAUR

0000-0001-9251-839X, 0000-0001-5463-8665 and 0000-0001-6625-6939

# ABSTRACT

Let R be a commutative ring with identity and M be an R-module. An intuitionistic L-fuzzy submodule (ILFSM) C of an intuitionistic L-fuzzy module Aof R-module M, is called an intuitionistic L-fuzzy essential submodule in A, if  $C \cap B \neq \chi_{\{\theta\}}$  for any non-trivial ILFSM B of A. In this case we say that A is an essential extension of C. Also, if C has no proper essential extension in A, then C is called an intuitionistic L-fuzzy closed submodule in A. Further, for ILFSMs B, C of A, C is called complement of B in A if C is maximal with the property that  $B \cap C = \chi_{\{\theta\}}$ . We study these mentioned notations which are generalization of the notions of essential submodule, closed submodule and complement of a submodule in the intuitionistic L-fuzzy module theory. We prove many basic properties of both these concepts.

#### References

- [1] Anderson, F.W. and Fuller, K.R., (1992) *Rings and Categories of Modules*, Second edition, Springer Verlag.
- [2] Atanassov, K., Stoeva, S., (1984), Intuitionistic L-fuzzy sets, Cybernetics and System Research, Vol. 2, Elsevier Sci. Publ. Amsterdam, 539-540.
- [3] Birkhoff, G., (1967), Lattice Theory, Ameri, Math. Soci. Coll. Publ. Rhode Island.
- [4] Deschrijver, G., and Kerre, E.E., (2003), On the relationship between some extensionss of fuzzy set theory, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 133 227-235.

[5] Goguen, J., (1967), L-fuzzy sets, Jour. Math. Anal. Appl., 18, 145-174.

[6] Hassan K. Marhon, Hatam Y. Khalaf., (2020), Some Properties of the Essential Fuzzy and Closed Fuzzy Submodules, Iraqi Journal of Science, 61(4), 890-897.

[7] Isaac, P., (2007), Essential L-fuzzy submodules of an L-module, Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics, 15(2), 355-362.

2000 Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 03F55, 16D10; Secondary 08A72.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic L-fuzzy submodule, Intuitionistic L-fuzzy essential submodule, Intuitionistic L-fuzzy closed submodule.

The second author would like to thank IKG PT University, Jalandhar for providing the opportunity to do research work.

[8] Kasch, F., (1982), Modules and Rings, Academic press, London.

[9] Kanchan, Sharma, P. K. and Pathania, D.S. (2020) Intuitionistic L-fuzzy submodules, Advances in Fuzzy Sets and Systems 25(2), 123-142.

[10] Meena, K., and Thomas, K.V., (2011), Intuitionistic L-fuzzy Subrings, International Mathematics Forum, 6(52), 2561-2572.

[11] Palaniappan, N., Naganathan, S., and Arjunan, K., (2009), A study on Intuitionistic L-fuzzy Subgroups, Applied Mathematics Sciences, 3(53), 2619-2624.

[12] Sharma, P.K., Kanchan, (2018), On intuitionistic L-fuzzy prime submodules, Annals of Fuzzy Mathematics and Informatics, 16(1), 87-97.

[13] Sharma, P.K., Kanchan, (2020), On intuitionistic L-fuzzy primary and P-primary submodules, Malaya Journal of Matematik, 8(4), 1417-1426.

[14] Wang, G.J., and He, Y.Y., (2000), Intuitionistic fuzzy sets and L-fuzzy sets, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, 110, 271-274.

[15] Wisbauer, R., (1991), Foundations of Module and Ring Theory, Gordon and Breach, Philadelphia.

(P.K. Sharma) P.G. department of Mathematics, D.A.V. College, Jalandhar, Punjab, India

Email address, P.K. Sharma: pksharma@davjalandhar.com

(Kanchan) Research Scholar, IKG Punjab Technical University, Jalandhar, Punjab, India

Email address, Kanchan: kanchan4usoh@gmail.com

(Gagandeep Kaur) DEPARTMENT OF APPLIED SCIENCE, GNDEC, LUDHIANA, PUNJAB, INDIA. *Email address*, Gagandeep Kaur: loteygagandeepkaur@gmail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th IFS And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 978-605-68670-5-7 pp: 154

# LOCAL $T_0$ AND $T_1$ CONSTANT FILTER CONVERGENCE SPACES

#### K. ÖZDEMIR AND A. ERCIYES

0000-0002-3635-6928 and 0000-0002-0942-5182

# ABSTRACT

The aim of this paper is to characterize local forms of  $T_0$  and local forms of  $T_1$  constant filter convergence spaces and to investigate the relationships between them as well as to show that the full subcategories of the category of constant filter convergence spaces consisting of local  $T_0$  and local  $T_1$  constant filter convergence spaces are productive, coproductive, and hereditary.

## References

 M. Baran, Separation properties, Indian Journal Pure Applied Mathematics 23(5): 333-341, (1991).

[2] M.Baran, Separation properties in categories of constant convergence spaces, Turkish Journal of Mathematics 18: 238-248, (1994).

[3] G.Preuss Theory of Topological Structures, An Approach to Topological Categories, Dordrecht, D. Reidel Publ. Co., (1988).

[4] S. Weck-Schwarz,  $T_0$ -objects and separated objects in topological categories, Quaestiones Mathematicae, 14: 315-325, (1991.

(author one) Aksaray university, Mathematics department, 68100, Aksaray, Turkey  $\mathit{Email}\ address,$  author one: kubraozdemir680@gmail.com

(author two) AKSARAY UNIVERSITY, MATHEMATICS DEPARTMENT, 68100, AKSARAY, TURKEY *Email address*, author two: ayhanerciyes@aksaray.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 54A05, 54B30; Secondary 54D10, 54A20, 18D15.

Key words and phrases. Topological category,  $T_0$  objects,  $T_1$  objects, constant filter convergence spaces.

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:155

# A UNIQUENESS THEOREM FOR A DIFFUSION OPERATOR WITH THE SPECTRAL PARAMETER IN BOUNDARY CONDITIONS ON A COMPACT SET

# İBRAHİM ADALAR

#### 0000-0002-4224-0972

# ABSTRACT

This study deals with the second-order differential pencil with quadratic dependence on the spectral parameter on a special compact set  $T = [0, a_1] \bigcup [a_2, l]$ . We consider the following boundary value problem on T,

$$\begin{split} &-y^{\Delta\Delta}(t) + \left(q_0(t) + 2\lambda q_1(t)\right) y(\sigma(t)) = \lambda^2 y(\sigma(t)), \quad t \in T, \\ &\lambda \left(y^{\Delta}(0) + h_0 y(0)\right) - h_1 y^{\Delta}(0) - h_2 y(0) = 0, \\ &\lambda \left(y^{\Delta}(l) + H_0 y(l)\right) - H_1 y^{\Delta}(l) - H_2 y(l) = 0. \end{split}$$

Here,  $y^{\Delta}(t)$  denotes delta-derivative of  $y^{\Delta}(t)$  and  $\sigma: T \to T$  denotes forward jump operator,  $q_0(t)$  and  $q_1(t)$  is a real-valued continuous function on T,  $h_2 - h_1 h_0 > 0$ ,  $H_1 H_0 - H_2 > 0$  and  $\lambda$  is the spectral parameter. We study the interior-inverse problem and show that the eigenvalues and the logarithmic delta-derivatives of the eigenfunctions at  $a_1$ are sufficient to determine uniquely the coefficients  $q_0(t)$  and  $q_1(t)$ .

# References

[1] Hilger S. Analysis on measure chains- a unifed approach to continuous and discrete calculus. Results in Math. 1990; 18 18-56.

[2] Bohner M, Peterson A. Dynamic Equations on Time Scales. Birkhäuser, Boston MA, 2001.

[3] Mochizuki K, Trooshin I. Inverse problem for interior spectral data of Sturm-Liouville operator.J. Inverse Ill-posed Probl. 2001; 9 425-433.

[4] Wang YP. An interior inverse problem for Sturm-Liouville operators with eigenparameter dependent boundary conditions. Tamkang Journal of Mathematics 2011; 42 (3): 395-403.

(author one) Zara Veysel Dursun Colleges of Applied Sciences, Sivas Cumhuriyet University, Turkey

E-mail address, author one: <u>iadalar@cumhuriyet.edu.tr</u>

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Inverse problem, Time scale, Boundary condition.

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:156

# APPROXIMATION BY TAYLOR TYPE GAUSS-WEIERSTRASS OPERATORS

# BAŞAR YILMAZ

0000-0003-3937-992X

# ABSTRACT

In this study, We examined the approximation properties of Taylor type Gauss-Weierstrass integral operators in weighted spaces and showed the approximation properties by means of the weighted modulus of smoothness. Then, we presented the Voronovskaya type theorems. We have shown that this operator based on this r parameter obtains a faster approximation than the classical Gauss-Weierstrass integral operators.

# References

[1] Rempulska, L. and Walczak, Z. (2005). On modified Picard and Gauss-Weierstrass singular integrals. Ukrainian Mathematical Journal 57(11), 1844-1852.

[2] Rempulska, L. and Tomczak, K., (2009). On some properties of the Picard operators. Archiv der Mathematik. (Brno), 45, 125-135.

13 Anastassiou, G. A. and Aral, A. (2010). On Gauss-Weierstrass type integral operators. Demonstratio Mathematica, 43(4), 841-849

[4] Yılmaz, B. (2019). On some approximation properties of Gauss-Weierstras operators, Communications Faculty Sciences University of Ankara Series A1: Mathematics and Statistics, 68(2), 2154-2160.

[5] Kirov, G. H. (1992). A generalization of the Bernstein polynomials. Mathematica Balkanica (N.S.), 2(2), 147-153.

(author one) Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science and Arts, Kirikkale University, Yahsihan,71450 Kiriklale, Turkey E-mail address, author one: <u>basarvilmaz77@yahoo.com</u>

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Gauss-Weierstrass, Voronovskaya, Weighted spaces

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:157-158

# A NOTE ON TORSION-BY-NILPOTENT GROUPS

Aynur ARIKAN, Meltem SAĞLAM

0000-0003-0621-3261, 0000-0001-7672-6447

# ABSTRACT

In this work, we study on torsion-by-nilpotent groups. Recall that a torsiyon group (or periodic group ) is a group all of whose elements have finite order. Let T be a torsion group of G. If T is normal subgroups of G such that G/T is a nilpotent group then G is a torsion-by-nilpotent group. A group class of groups  $\mathcal X$  is a class in the usually sence, consisting of groups, with two additional properties: (i)  $G_1 \cong G \in \mathcal{X}$  implies that  $G_1 \in \mathcal{X}$ , (ii)  $\mathcal{X}$  contains a trivial(or unit) group. Let  $\mathcal{X}$  be a class of groups. Denote by  $(\mathcal{X}, \infty)$  (respectively,  $(\mathcal{X}, \infty)^*$ ) the class of groups in which every infinite subset contains two distinct elements x, y such that  $\langle x, y \rangle$  (respectively,  $\langle x, x^{y} \rangle$  belong to  $\mathcal{X}$ . The origin of this type of problems is a result of B.H. Neumann [3] which asserts that a group is centre-by-finite if and only if every infinite subset contains that a commuting pair of distinct elements. Here we consider the class  $(\mathcal{X}, \infty)$  when  $\mathcal{X}$  is the class  $\mathcal{TN}$ of torsion-by-nilpotent groups, where  $\mathcal{N}$  (respectively,  $\mathcal{T}$ ) denotes the class of nilpotent (respectively, torsion). It is showned that a finitely generated soluble group in the class  $(\mathcal{TN}, \infty)$ is torsion-by-nilpotent groups, [2, Teorem 1]. In addition it is extended the result optained on  $(\mathcal{TN},\infty)$  to the class  $(\mathcal{TN},\infty)^*$  [111]. Thus, some lemmas are given for such groups and the following result is obtained and the proof of this result is proved in detail. A finitely generated soluble-by-finite group in the class  $(\mathcal{TN}, \infty)^*$  is torsion-by-nilpotent [1, Theorem1.1]

# References

[1] R.Tarek-N. Trabelsi, "A note on torsion-by-nilpotent groups", Rend. Sem. Math. Univ. Padova, 117(2007), 175-179.

[2] N. Trabelsi, "Soluble groups with many 2-generated torsion-by-nilpotent subgroups", Publ. Math. Debrecen, 67/1-2(2005), 93-102.

[3] B.H.Neumann, "A problem of Paul Erdös on groups", J.Austral. Math. Soc. ser. A, 21(1976), 467-472.

[4] A.Abdollahi, "Some Engel conditions on infinite subsets of certain groups", Bull. Austral. Math. Soc. 62(2000), 141-148.

[5] C. J. B. Brookes, "Engel elements of soluble groups", Bull. London Math. Soc. 18(1986), 7-10.

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Torsion –by nilpotent groups, soluble groups, finitely generated soluble groups, soluble-by-nilpotent groups, finitely generated soluble-by-nilpotent groups.

[6] L.Hammoudi, "Burnside and Kuroch Problems", Internat. J. Algebra Comput. 14(2004), 197-211.

[7] P.Longobardi-M.Maj, "Finitely generated soluble groups with an Engel condition on infinite subsets", Rend. Sem. Mat. Univ. Padova, 89(1993), 97-102.

[8] D.J.S.Robinson, "Finiteness conditions and generalized soluble groups", (Springer-Verlag, Berlin, Heidelberg, New York 1972).

> Department of Mathematics, Gazi University, Ankara, Turkey E-mail address: mltmsglm0755@gmail.com

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:159-160

# FUZZY AND INTUITIONSTIC FUZZY PLANER GRAPHS

# Madhumangal Pal

0000-0002-6709-836X

# ABSTRACT

Fuzzy graph is a very important research area due to its wide applications. Fuzzy multigraphs are very important subclass of fuzzy planar graphs and intuitionistic fuzzy planar graphs. These graphs are defined in a very novel approach by exploring the concept of fuzzy sets. In our study, if two edges are crossed at a point of a fuzzy graph, then the graph may be considered as a planar graph with certain degree of planarity. A lot of properties are obtained for these graphs. A very close association of fuzzy planar graph is fuzzy dual graph. This is also defined and studied several properties. The relation between fuzzy planar graph and fuzzy dual graph is also established.

## References

- M. Akram, Single-valued neutrosophic planar graphs, International Journal of Algebra and Statistics, Vol. 5(2), 157-167, 2016. DOI:10.20454/ijas.2016.1207
- 2. M. Akram, S. Samanta and M. Pal, Application of bipolar fuzzy sets in planar graphs, International Journal of Applied and Computational Mathematics, 3(2), 773-785, 2017.
- 3. M. Akram, J. M. Dar and A. Farooq, Planar graphs under pythagorean fuzzy environment, Mathematics, 6, 278, 2018. doi:10.3390/math6120278
- M. Akram, A. Bashir and S. Samanta, Complex pythagorean fuzzy planar graphs, Int. J. Appl. Comput. Math., 6, 58 (2020). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40819-020-00817-2
- N. Alshehri and M. Akram, Intuitionistic fuzzy planar graphs, Discrete Dynamics in Nature and Society, Vol. 2014, Art. ID 397823, 2014. DOI: 10.1155/2014/397823.
- 6. G.Ghorai and M.Pal, Faces and dual of m-polar fuzzy planar graphs, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy System, 31, 2041-2049, 2016.
- G. Ghorai and M. Pal, A study on m-polar fuzzy planar graphs, Int. J. Computing Science and Mathematics, 7(3), 283-292, 2016.
- 8. A.Muneera, T.Nageswara Rao, S. M. Shaw, Inverse domination in fuzzy planar graphs, International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 120(6), 4293-4303, 2018.
- 9. N. A. Jabbar, J. H. Naoom and E. H. Ouda, Fuzzy dual graph, Journal of Al-Nahrain University, 12(4), 168-171, 2009.
- 10. G. Nirmala and K. Dhanabal, Special planar fuzzy graph configurations, International Journal of Scientific and Research Publications, 2(7), 1-4, 2012.

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Torsion -by nilpotent groups, soluble groups, finitely generated soluble groups, soluble-by-nilpotent groups, finitely generated soluble-by-nilpotent groups.

- 11. Handbook of Research on Advanced Applications of Graph Theory in Modern Society, Eds. M. Pal, S. Samanta and A. Pal, Vol. 591, 2020, IGI Global, USA. DOI: 10.4018/978-1-5225-9380-5
- 12. T.Pramanik, S.Samanta and M.Pal, Interval-valued fuzzy planar graphs, Int. J. Mach. Learn. \& Cyber., 7(4), 653-664, 2016. DOI 10.1007/s13042-014-0284-7
- 13. T. Pramanik, S. Mondal, S. Samanta and M.Pal, A study on bipolar fuzzy planar graph and its application in image shrinking, Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems, 34 (3), 1863-1874, 2018. DOI:10.3233/JIFS-171209
- 14. S. Samanta, A. Pal and M. Pal, Concept of fuzzy planar graphs, Proceedings of Science and Information Conference, 7-9 October, 2013, London, 557-563, 2013.
- 15. S. Samanta, A. Pal and M. Pal, New concepts of fuzzy planar graphs, International Journal of Advanced Research in Artificial Intelligence, 3(1), 2014, 52-59.
- 16. S.Samanta and M.Pal, Some more results on bipolar fuzzy sets and bipolar fuzzy intersection graphs, The Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics, 22(2), 253-262, 2014.
- 17. S. Samanta and M. Pal, Fuzzy planar graphs, IEEE Transactions on Fuzzy Systems, 23(6), 1936-1942, 2016.

Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming Vidyasagar University, Midnapore-721102 E-mail address: <u>mmpalvu@gmail.com</u> IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:161-162

# EIGENVALUES OF INTERVAL-VALUED FUZZY GRAPH AND THEIR APPLICATION FOR INVESTIGATION OF ECOLOGICAL SYSTEM

Nupur Patra, Sanjib Mondal, Madhumangal Pal, Sukumar Mondal

0000-0002-2556-2216, 0000-0002-7131-7131, 0000-0002-6709-836X, 0000-0002-5639-8439

# ABSTRACT

Finding eigenvalues and eigenvectors of a matrix is a very difficult task for a large matrix. Many papers have been published for finding eigenvalues and eigenvectors of a fuzzy matrix (FM) (i.e. matrix with membership values) as well as a fuzzy graph. But, all papers determine such parameters based on conventional arithmetic operators, though the valid operations on FMs are max-min. To the best of our knowledge no papers are published to find eigenvalues and eigenvectors based on max-min operators. In this paper, a novel method is proposed to find the eigenvectors and eigenvectors of an interval-valued fuzzy graph (IVFG) using max-min operation. The energy of an IVFG is defined and computed using max-min operators. The very much interesting part of our paper is that we discuss a real life application of eigenvalues of an IVFG for the ecological system. As the amount of food consumed by a predator from the prey is uncertain, so we can represent it as an interval-valued fuzzy membership value and it is very much appropriate for eigenvalues and eigenvectors or energy of an IVFG.

## References

- 1. M.Akram and W.A.Dudek, Interval-valued fuzzy graph, Comp. Math. with Appl., 61(2) (2011) 289-299.
- 2. N.Anjali and S.Mathew, Energy of a fuzzy graph, Ann. Fuzzy Math. Inf., 6 (2013) 455-465.
- 3. J.J.Buckley, T.Feuring and Y.Hayashi, Fuzzy eigenvalues, The Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics, 13 (4) (2005) 757-773.
- 4. J.E.Cohen, Food webs and niche space, Princeton University Press, Princeton, New Jersey, 1978.
- 5. S.Mondal, Interval-valued fuzzy vector space, Annals of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 2(1) (2012), 86-95.
- 6. M.Pal, Interval-valued fuzzy matrices with interval-valued rows and columns, Fuzzy Inf. Eng., 7(3) (2015) 335-368.
- 7. M.Pal, S.Samanta and G.Ghorai, Modern Trends in Fuzzy Graph Theory, Springer (2020).
- 8. A.K.Shyamal and M.Pal, Interval-valued fuzzy matrices, The Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics, 14(3) (2006) 583-604.
- 9. A.Thierry, O.L.Petchey, A.P.Beckerman, P.H.Warren and R.J.Williams, The consequences of size dependent foraging for food web topology, Oikos, 120(4) (2011) 493-502.
- 10. J.E.Vermaat, J.A.Dunne and A.J.Gilbert, Major dimensions in food-web structure properties, Ecology, 90(1) (2009) 278-282.

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Interval-valued fuzzy graph, interval-valued fuzzy matrix, fuzzy eigenvalues, fuzzy eigenvectors, energy of fuzzy graph

<sup>1,4</sup>Department of Mathematics, Raja N.L.Khan Women's College, Gope place, Midnapore-721102 India E-mail address: <u>1nupurpatra93@gmail.com</u>, <u>4smnlkhan@gmail.com</u>

<sup>2,3</sup>Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming, Vidyasagar University, Midnapore-721102, India

E-mail address<u><sup>2</sup>sanjibvumoyna@gmail.com</u>, <u><sup>3</sup>mmpalvu@gmail.com</u>

IFSCOM2021 7th Ifs And Contemporary Mathematics Conference May, 25-29, 2021, Turkey ISBN: 78-605-68670-5-7 pp:163

# A NOTE ON QUADRATIC CALCULUS

# HAVANUR ÇOBAN AND BİRSEN SAĞIR

0000-0002-4076-7447 and 0000-0001-5954-2005

# ABSTRACT

In the period 1967-1972, Grossman and Katz [1] introduced the non-Newtonian calculus consisting of the branches of geometric, bigeometric, quadratic and biquadratic calculus. In this study, we construct the field  $R_q$  of quadratic real numbers. Also, we give the triangle and Minkowski's inequalities in the sens of quadratic calculus.

#### References

[1] M. Grossman, R. Katz, Non-Newtonian calculus, Lee Press, 1972

[2] W. Rudin, Principles of Mathematical Analysis, 3.th ed., Mc Graw-Hill, Inc., New York, 1953.

[3] Çakmak A.F, Başar F., 2012. Some new results on sequence spaces with respect to non-Newtonian calculus, Journal of Enequalities and Applications, 228, 1-12

# (H. ÇOBAN) ONDOKUZ MAYIS UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY Email adress, H. ÇOBAN: <u>havanurcoban9@gmail.com</u>

(B. SAĞIR) ONDOKUZ MAYIS UNIVERSITY, DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, 55200, SAMSUN, TURKEY

Email adress, B. SAĞIR: bduyar@omu.edu.tr

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases quadratic calculus; algebraic structures with respect to quadratic calculus; quadratic inequalities.
# TOURISM MANAGEMENT APPLICATION IN PYTHAGOREAN FUZZY SETS WITH COPRAS METHOD

# Ali KÖSEOĞLU

0000-0002-2131-7141

## ABSTRACT

Tourism has always been an important part of economic revenue for growing countries to balance their foreign trade. But with the pandemic, there has been an incredible decline in these incomes. Therefore, governments of growing countries have provided some advantages to tourists for enliven the economy. This situation has led tourists to consider more destinations. Multicriteria decision making methods (MCDM) are very practical tools to select best possible alternatives among many. In this paper, Pythagorean fuzzy COPRAS method is applied to tourism management problem and compared with some aggregation operators.

### References

[1] Atanassov, K. T. 1986. "Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets." Fuzzy Sets and Systems 20(1):87-96.

- [2] Biswas, Animesh, and Biswajit Sarkar. 2018. "Pythagorean Fuzzy Multicriteria Group Decision Making through Similarity Measure Based on Point Operators." *International Journal of Intelligent Systems* 33(8):1731–44.
- [3]Bolturk, Eda. 2018. "Pythagorean Fuzzy CODAS and Its Application to Supplier Selection in a Manufacturing Firm." Journal of Enterprise Information Management 31(4):550–64.
- [4]Buyukozkan, Gulcin, and Fethullah Gocer. 2019. "A Novel Approach Integrating AHP and COPRAS Under Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets for Digital Supply Chain Partner Selection." *IEEE Transactions on Engineering Management*.
- [5]Dorfeshan, Y., and S. Meysam Mousavi. 2019. "A Group TOPSIS-COPRAS Methodology with Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets Considering Weights of Experts for Project Critical Path Problem." *Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems* 36(2):1375–87.
- [6]Garg, Harish. 2016. "A New Generalized Pythagorean Fuzzy Information Aggregation Using Einstein Operations and Its Application to Decision Making." International Journal of Intelligent Systems 31(9):886–920.
- [7]Garg, Harish. 2017a. "A Novel Improved Accuracy Function for Interval Valued Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets and Its Applications in the Decision-Making Process." *International Journal of Intelligent Systems* 32(12):1247–60.
- [8]Garg, Harish. 2017b. "Generalized Pythagorean Fuzzy Geometric Aggregation Operators Using Einstein T-Norm and t-Conorm for Multicriteria Decision-Making Process." *International Journal of Intelligent Systems* 32(6):597–630.

Date: May, 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases COPRAS, multi-criteria decision making, Pythagorean fuzzy sets, tourism management

- [9]Kahraman, Cengiz, Basar Oztaysi, and Sezi Cevik Onar. 2018. "Multicriteria Scoring Methods Using Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets." Pp. 328–35 in Advances in Intelligent Systems and Computing. Vol. 642. Springer Verlag.
- [10]Khan, Muhammad Sajjad Ali, Saleem Abdullah, Asad Ali, and Fazli Amin. 2019. "Pythagorean Fuzzy Prioritized Aggregation Operators and Their Application to Multi-Attribute Group Decision Making." Granular Computing 4(2):249–63.
- [11]Liang, Decui, Zeshui Xu, Dun Liu, and Yao Wu. 2018. "Method for Three-Way Decisions Using Ideal TOPSIS Solutions at Pythagorean Fuzzy Information." Information Sciences 435:282–95.
- [12]Merigó, José M., Anna M. Gil-Lafuente, and Onofre Martorell. 2012. "Uncertain Induced Aggregation Operators and Its Application in Tourism Management." *Expert Systems with Applications* 39(1):869–80.
- [13]Peng, Xindong, and Harish Garg. 2019. "Multiparametric Similarity Measures on Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets with Applications to Pattern Recognition." *Applied Intelligence* 49(12):4058–96.
- [14]Peng, Xindong, and Ganeshsree Selvachandran. 2019. "Pythagorean Fuzzy Set: State of the Art and Future Directions." Artificial Intelligence Review 52(3):1873–1927.
- [15]Pérez-Domínguez, Luis, Luis Alberto Rodríguez-Picón, Alejandro Alvarado-Iniesta, David Luviano Cruz, and Zeshui Xu. 2018. "MOORA under Pythagorean Fuzzy Set for Multiple Criteria Decision Making." *Complexity* 2018.
- [16]Rahman, K., S. Abdullah, M. Shakeel, M. Sajjad Ali Khan, and Murad Ullah. 2017. "Interval-Valued Pythagorean Fuzzy Geometric Aggregation Operators and Their Application to Group Decision Making Problem." Cogent Mathematics 4(1):1338638.
- [17]Rani, Pratibha, Arunodaya Raj Mishra, and Abbas Mardani. 2020. "An Extended Pythagorean Fuzzy Complex Proportional Assessment Approach with New Entropy and Score Function: Application in Pharmacological Therapy Selection for Type 2 Diabetes." Applied Soft Computing Journal 94:106441.
- [18]Razavi Hajiagha, Seyed Hossein, Shide Sadat Hashemi, and Edmundas Kazimieras Zavadskas. 2013. "A Complex Proportional Assessment Method for Group Decision Making in an Interval-Valued Intuitionistic Fuzzy Environment." *Technological and Economic Development of Economy* 19(1):22–37.
- [19]Ren, Peijia, Zeshui Xu, and Xunjie Gou. 2016. "Pythagorean Fuzzy TODIM Approach to Multi-Criteria Decision Making." Applied Soft Computing Journal 42:246–59.
- [20]Wu, Qun, Wenhao Lin, Ligang Zhou, Yu Chen, and Huayou Chen. 2019. "Enhancing Multiple Attribute Group Decision Making Flexibility Based on Information Fusion Technique and Hesitant Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets." Computers and Industrial Engineering 127:954–70.
- [21]Yager, Ronald R. 2013. "Pythagorean Fuzzy Subsets." Pp. 57–61 in Proceedings of the 2013 Joint IFSA World Congress and NAFIPS Annual Meeting, IFSA/NAFIPS 2013.
- [22]Zadeh, L. A. 1965. "Fuzzy Sets." Information and Control 8(3):338-53.
- [23]Zavadskas, Edmundas Kazimieras, and Jurgita Antucheviciene. 2007. "Multiple Criteria Evaluation of Rural Building's Regeneration Alternatives." *Building and Environment* 42(1):436–51.
- [24]Zavadskas, EK, A. Kaklauskas, and V. Sarka. 1994. "The New Method of Multicriteria Complex Proportional Assessment of Projects." *Technological and Economic Development of Economy* 1(3):131–39.
- [25]Zhang, Xiaolu. 2016. "A Novel Approach Based on Similarity Measure for Pythagorean Fuzzy Multiple Criteria Group Decision Making." International Journal of Intelligent Systems 31(6):593–611.
- [261Zhang, Xiaolu, and Zeshui Xu. 2014. "Extension of TOPSIS to Multiple Criteria Decision Making with Pythagorean Fuzzy Sets." International Journal of Intelligent Systems 29(12):1061–78.

Recep Tayyip Erdogan University, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, 53100, Rize

Email adress, ali.koseoglu@erdogan.edu.tr

# AN APPROACH TO EVALUATING INVESTMENT OPPORTUNITIES IN INTUITIONISTIC MULTIPLICATIVE SETS

# Ali KÖSEOĞLU and Rıdvan ŞAHİN

0000-0002-2131-7141 and 0000-0001-7434-4269

## ABSTRACT

Intuitionistic fuzzy sets are useful tools to deal uncertain information on real life problems while expressing problem data with intuitionistic fuzzy numbers. But the evaluated values are in a uniform and symmetric interval. However, real life problems such as investment opportunities depend on many parameters that should be expressed by non-uniform and unsymmetrical information. Intuitionistic multiplicative information is a convenient approach to handle this kind of problems. But the shortcoming of this approach is to use of intuitionistic multiplicative preference relations rather than set based numbers. In this study, we give a decision-making method to handle investment problems with intuitionistic multiplicative sets.

### References

[1] Atanassov, K. T. 1986. "Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets." Fuzzy Sets and Systems 20(1):87-96.

[2]Garg, Harish. 2017. "Distance and Similarity Measures for Intuitionistic Multiplicative Preference Relation and Its Applications." *International Journal for Uncertainty Quantification* 7(2):117–33.

- [3]Xia, Meimei, and Zeshui Xu. 2013. "Group Decision Making Based on Intuitionistic Multiplicative Aggregation Operators." *Applied Mathematical Modelling* 37(7):5120–33.
- [4]Xia, Meimei, Zeshui Xu, and Huchang Liao. 2013. "Preference Relations Based on Intuitionistic Multiplicative Information." *IEEE Transactions on Fuzzy Systems* 21(1):113–33.

[5]Yu, Shan, and Zeshui Xu. 2016. "Definite Integrals of Multiplicative Intuitionistic Fuzzy Information in Decision Making." *Knowledge-Based Systems* 100:59–73.

[6]Zeng, Shouzhen, and Yao Xiao. 2016. "TOPSIS Method for Intuitionistic Fuzzy Multiple-Criteria Decision Making and Its Application to Investment Selection." *Kybernetes* 45(2):282–96.

[7]Zhang, Cheng, Huchang Liao, Li Luo, and Zeshui Xu. 2020. "Distance-Based Consensus Reaching Process for Group Decision Making with Intuitionistic Multiplicative Preference Relations." *Applied Soft Computing Journal* 88:106045.

Recep Tayyip Erdogan University, Faculty of Arts and Sciences, Department of Mathematics, 53100, Rize Email adress, <u>ali.koseoglu@erdogan.edu.tr</u>

Gumushane University, Engineering and Natural Sciences Faculty, Department of Mathematical Engineering, 29100, Gümüşhane

Date: May, 25, 2021. Key words and phrases. Decision Making, intuitionistic multiplicative set, investment selection

# ON NEW TYPE OF ZAGREB INDEX

# **BÜŞRA AYDIN and NIHAT AKGÜNEŞ**

0000-0002-8736-0409 and 0000-0001-7891-2905

### ABSTRACT

Zagreb index, one of the most important topological indices, was first considered in 1970s. The first Zagreb index  $M_1$  is equal to the sum of the squares of the degrees of the vertices and the second Zagreb index  $M_2$  is equal to the sum of the products of the degrees of pairs of adjacent vertices. In this paper, a new graph invariant is introduced. Also lists on equality results over special graphs with respect to new type of Zagreb index are given as well as new bounds on general graphs. Moreover, the extremal new type of Zagreb indices among unicylic, bicyclic and acyclic graphs have been found by using some operations.

### References

[1] A. R. Ashrafi, T. Doslic, A. Hamzeh, "Extremal graphs with respect to the Zagreb coindices", MATCH Communications in Mathematical and in Computer Chemistry, vol. 65, pp. 85-92, 2011.

[2] B. Basavanagoud, S. Patil, "A note on hyper-Zagreb index of graph operations", Iranian Journal of Mathematical Chemistry, vol. 7, no. 1, pp. 89-92, 2016.

[3] R. Cruz, J. Rada, "The path and the star as extremal values of vertex-degree-based topological indices among trees", MATCH Communications in Mathematical and in Computer Chemistry, vol. 82, pp. 715-732, 2019.

[4] K. C. Das, I. Gutman, "Some properties of the second Zagreb index", MATCH Communications in Mathematical and in Computer Chemistry, vol. 52, no. 1, pp. 103-112, 2004.

[5] K. C. Das, I. Gutman, B. Zhou, "New upper bounds on Zagreb indices", Journal of Mathematical Chemistry, vol. 46, pp. 514-521, 2009.

[6] K. C. Das, A. Yurttas, M. Togan, A. S. Cevik, I. N. Cangul, "The multiplicative Zagreb indices of graph operations", Journal of Inequalities and Applications, vol. 2013:90, 2013.

[7] K. C. Das, N. Akgunes, M. Togan, A. Yurttas, I. N. Cangul, A. S. Cevik, "On the first Zagreb index and multiplicative Zagreb coindices of graphs", Analele stiintifice ale Universitatii Ovidius Constanta, vol. XXIV, Fascicola 1, 2016.

[8] ] I. Gutman, N. Trinajstic, "Graph theory and molecular orbitals, total  $\pi$ -electron energy of alternant hydrocarbons", Chemical Physics Letters, vol. 17, pp. 535-538, 1972.

[9] I. Gutman, B. Ruscic, N. Trinajstic, C. F. Wilcox, "Graph theory and molecular orbitals, XII. Acyclic Polyenes", The Journal of Chemical Physics, vol. 62, pp. 3399-3405, 1975.

Date: May 25, 2021.

2000 Mathematics Subject Classification. 05C07; 05C12; 05C75; 05C76; 05C85; 05C90. Key words and phrases. graph operation; Zagreb index.

[10] I. Gutman, K. C. Das, "The first Zagreb index after 30 years", MATCH Communications in Mathematical and in Computer Chemistry, vol. 50, pp. 83-92, 2004.

[11] F. Harary, Graph Theory, Reading, MA: Addison-Wesley, 1994.

[12] M. Zeng, H. Deng, "The maximal tree with respect to the exponential of the second Zagreb index", arXiv:2006.08892 (2020).

[13] K. Xu, H. Hua, "A unified approach to extremal multiplicative Zagreb indices for trees, unicyclic and bicyclic graphs", MATCH Communications in Mathematical and in Computer Chemistry, vol. 68, pp. 241-256, 2012.

Department of Mathematics-Computer Sciences, Necmettin Erbakan University, Faculty of Science, Meram Yeniyol, 42100, Konya, Turkey.

Email adress, bsrcgn@gmail.com

Department of Mathematics-Computer Sciences, Necmettin Erbakan University, Faculty of Science, Meram Yeniyol, 42100, Konya, Turkey.

Email adress, nakgunes@konya.edu.tr

## COLOURING OF FUZZY DIRECTED GRAPH AND ITS APPLICATION

### RUPKUMAR MAHAPATRA, SOVAN SAMANTA AND MADHUMANGAL PAL

0000-0003-1179-5112, 0000-0003-3200-8990 and 0000-0002-6709-836X

### ABSTRACT

Graph colouring is the way each vertex of a graph is assigned a colour. It is achieved in such a manner that neighbouring vertices are not of the same colour. In graph theory, it is fundamental. It is mostly used to address issues in the modern world, such as signals for traffic, maps, schedules and more. Social networks are currently pervasive in our lives. The users are considered vertices here and connections/interactions are taken as edges. Some users follow accounts of other prominent users in these networks and others do not. It is natural that there may be another connection between vertices together with the conventional bond (information flows). The interaction between the nodes depends on dominance. This kind of condition can be modelled as a fuzzy directed graph. Edge membership plays an essential part in colouring the fuzzy directed graph. Edge membership represents the flow of knowledge between the nodes. In addition, there might be other parameters in connection with the dominance. This direction of dominance is represented by fuzzy directed graphs. This article defines the colouring of fuzzy directed graphs dependent on the influence between nodes. This includes a chromatic number, strong chromatic number and the associated characteristics. The colouring of fuzzy directed graphs is used in an application for COVID-19.

### References

[1] A. Kauffman, "Introduction a la theorie des sous-emsembles flous", Paris: Masson et Cie Editeurs, 1973.

[2] A. Rosenfeld, "Fuzzy graphs, in: L.A. Zadeh, K.S. Fu, M. Shimura (Eds.), Fuzzy sets and their applications", Academic Press, New York, pp. 77-95, 1975.

[3] S. Samanta. and M. Pal, "Fuzzy planar graphs", IEEE Transaction on Fuzzy Systems, vol. 23, no. 6, pp. 1936-1942, 2015.

[4] S. Samanta and M. Pal, "Fuzzy k-competition graphs and p-competition fuzzy graphs", *Fuzzy Engineering and Information*, vol. 5, no. 2, pp. 191-204, 2013.

[5] H. Lu, C. W. Stratton and Y.W. Tang, "Outbreak of pneumonia of unknown etiology in Wuhan, China: The mystery and the miracle", *Journal of Medical Virology*, vol. 92, no. 4, pp. 401-402, 2020.

Date: May 25, 2021. Key words and phrases. Graph colouring; chromatic index; directed fuzzy graphs [6] Q.Li, X.Guan, P. Wu, X. Wang and L. Zhou,"Early transmission dynamics in Wuhan, China, of novel coronavirusinfected pneumonia", *The New England Journal of Medicine*, vol. 382, no. 13, pp. 1199-1207, 2020.

[7] A.E.Gorbalenya, S.C.Baker, R.S.Baric, R.J.Groot and C.Drosten,"The species severe acute respiratory syndrome-related coronavirus: classifying 2019-nCoV and naming it SARS-CoV-2", *Nature Microbiology*, vol. 5, no. 4, pp. 536-544, 2020.

[8] N.Chen, M.Zhou, X. Dong and J. Qu, F. Gong,"Epidemiological and clinical characteristics of 99 cases of 2019 novel coronavirus pneumonia in Wuhan, China: a descriptive study", *Lancet*, vol. 395, no. 10223, pp. 507-513, 2020.

[9] C. Dalfo, "A new general family of mixed graphs", Discrete Applied Mathematics, vol. 269, pp. 99-106, 2019.

[10] S. Samanta, T. Pramanik and M. Pal, "Colouring of fuzzy graphs", Afrika Matematica, vol. 27, pp. 37-50, 2016.

[11] P. Hansen, J. Kuplinsky and D. de Werra, "Mixed graph colorings", *Mathematical Methods of Operations Research*, vol. 45, pp. 145-160, 1997.

[12] Y. .N. Sotskov, A. Dolgui and F. Werner, "Mixed graph coloring for unit-time job-shop scheduling", *International Journal of Mathematical Algorithms*, vol. 2, pp. 289-323, 2001.

[13] R. Mahapatra, S. Samanta and M. Pal, "Applications of edge colouring of fuzzy graphs", *Informatica*, vol 31, no. 2, pp. 313-330, 2020.

[14] R. Mahapatra, S. Samanta, T. Allahviranloo and M. Pal, "Radio fuzzy graphs and assignment of frequency in radio stations", *Computational and Applied Mathematics*, vol. 38, no. 3, pp. 1-20, 2019.

[15] R. Mahapatra, S. Samanta, M. Pal and Q. xin, "RSM index: a new way of link prediction in social networks", Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems, vol. 37, no. 2, pp. 2137-2151, 2019.

[16]R. Mahapatra, S. Samanta, M. Pal and Q. xin, "Link prediction in social networks by neutrosophic graph", International Journal of Computational Intelligence Systems, vol. 13, no. 1, pp. 1699-1713, 2020.

Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming,

Vidyasagar University, Midnapore - 721102, India.

E-mail adress: rupkumarmath@gmail.com, mmpalvu@gmail.com

Department of Mathematics,

Tamralipta Mahavidyalaya, Tamluk, West Bengal - 721636, India.

E-mail: ssamantavu@gmail.com

# LOWER AND UPPER BOUNDS FOR THE BLOW UP TIME IN OF HIGHER-ORDER HYPERBOLIC TYPE EQUATION WITH LOGARITHMIC SOURCE TERM

## Yavuz Dinç, Erhan Pişkin and Cemil Tunç

0000-0003-0897-4101, 0000-0001-6587-4479 and 0000-0003-2909-8753

# ABSTRACT

In this work, we considered the nonlinear higher-order hyperbolic type equation with nonlinear logarithmic nonlinearity. The blow up solutions of wave equation with logarithmic nonlinearity become a interesting area for authors [1,2,3]. By using the concavity method, we prove the upper and lower bound time for blow up time.

### References

- 1. H. Di, Y. Shang, Z. Song, Initial boundary value problem for a class of strongly damped semilinear wave equations with logarithmic nonlinearity, Nonlinear Analysis, 51 (2020), 1-22.
- 2. Y. Dinç, E. Pişkin, C. Tunç, Lower bounds for blow up time of p-Laplacian equation with damping term, Mathematica Moravica, (2021) 1-5 (in press).
- 3. N. Irkıl, E. Pişkin, Global existence and decay of solutions for a higher-order Kirchhoff-type systems with logarithmic nonlinearities, Quaest. Math., (2021) 1-24 (in press).

(author one)Department of Electronics Technical, Mardin Artuklu University E-mail adress: <u>vavuzdinc@artuklu.edu.tr</u>

> (author two)Department of Mathematics, Dicle University <u>episkin@dicle.edu.tr</u>

(author three)Department of Mathematics, Van Yüzüncü Yıl University cemtunc@yahoo.com

Date: May 25, 2021. Key words and phrases.Blow up, Logarithmic nonlinearity

# GLOBAL WELL-POSEDNESS OF NONLINEAR EQUATION WITH LOGARITHMIC NONLINEARITY

# Yavuz Dinç, Nazlı Irkıl, Erhan Pişkin and Cemil Tunç

0000-0003-0897-4101, 0000-0002-9130-2893, 0000-0001-6587-4479 and 0000-0003-2909-8753

# ABSTRACT

In this presentation, the existence and exponential decay results of solutions for logarithmic nonlinear equation have been discussed. The logarithmic nonlinearity is of much interest in physics, since it appears naturally in different areas of the physics [2]. Moreover, there have been some papers on the hyperbolic equation with logarithmic source term [1,3,4].

### References

- 1. Al-Gharabli MM, Messaoudi SA. Existence and a general decay result for a plate equation with nonlinear damping and a logarithmic source term. J. Evol. Equ., 18 (2018), 105-125.
- Bialynicki-Birula I, Mycielski J, Wave equations with logarithmic nonlinearities, Bull. Acad. Polon. Sci. Ser. Sci. Math. Astron. Phys., 23(4) (1975), 461-466.
- 3. Pişkin E, Irkıl N, Existence and decay of solutions for a higher-order viscoelastic wave equation with logarithmic nonlinearity, Commun.Fac.Sci.Univ.Ank.Ser. A1 Math. Stat., 70(1) (2021), 300-319.
- 4. Lian W, Xu R, Global well-posedness of nonlinear wave equation with weak and strong damping terms and logarithmic source term, Adv. Nonlinear Anal., 9(1) (2020), 613-632.

(author one)Department of Electronics Technical, Mardin Artuklu University E-mail adress: <u>yavuzdinc@artuklu.edu.tr</u>

> (author two)Department of Mathematics, Dicle University <u>episkin@dicle.edu.tr</u>

(author three)Department of Mathematics, Dicle University nazliirkil@gmail.com

(author four)Department of Mathematics, Van Yüzüncü Yıl University cemtunc@yahoo.com

# SHORTFALL EXPECTATION AND SHORTFALL VOLATILITY FORECASTS FOR GARCH(1,1) MODEL WITH MODE-CENTERED BURR INNOVATION

## JACOB SELEKY AND KHRESHNA SYUHADA

0000-0002-8839-6972 and 0000-0003-3972-1131

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we do forecasting risk measures of Shortfall Expectation (SE) and Shortfall Volatiliy (SV) for GARCH(1,1) model with Mode-Centered Burr innova-tion. The SE forecast calculates the average loss beyond tolerated risk known as Value-at-Risk (VaR). Meanwhile, the SV forecast computes standard devia- tion for the data beyond VaR and its corresponding mean is SE. Our marginal of GARCH(1,1) is chosen to capture not only volatility process for return (prop- erty of heteroscedasticity) but also empirical property of heavy-tail (leptokurtosis). Empirical analysis is carried out to show the performance of the future risk forecast as well as its comparison to normal or Student's t innovations.

#### References

- 1. Nair, Syuhada, 2016, Stochastic Volatility model with Burr distribution error: Evidence from Australian stock return, *Thailand Statistician* 14(1), 1-14
- 2. Righi, Ceretta, 2015, A comparison of Expected Shortfall estimation models, Journal of Economics and Business 78, 14-47
- 3. Syuhada, 2020, The improved Value-at-Risk for heteroscedastic processes and their coverage probability, *Journal of Probability and Statistics* Article ID 7638517

### Statistics Research Division, Institut Teknologi Bandung

### INDONESIA

E-maill adress: khreshna@math.itb.ac.id

Date: May 25, 2021.

# INTERSECTION OF FUZZY INTERSECTION GRAPHS

## SREENANDA RAUT AND MADHUMANGAL PAL

0000-0001-7560-2258 and 0000-0002-6709-836X

### ABSTRACT

Modelling of real-life problems in today's world demands extensive use of fuzzy graphs especially fuzzy intersection graphs. The uncertainties present in real world can only be handled by fuzzy logic and fuzzy set theory. In addition to this, complex real-world problems involve objects that are inter-related in such way that they cannot be handled by one particular type of fuzzy intersection graph. Keeping these problems in mind that requires repeated application of one or more kinds of intersection graphs, this article introduces the study of intersection of fuzzy intersection graphs. We have stated and proved the necessary and sufficient conditions for the existence of the same. Finding out the strengths of intersection graphs (fuzzy) and explaining the importance of studying it is also one of the aims of this article which we have carried out in detail with suitable examples and illustrations. Lastly, we establish how this newly introduced graphical model can be used effectively to find out a possible solution to regularize the routine delays of trains in Indian Railway system.

### References

- [1] M. Akram, M. Sarwar, W. Dudek, Graphs for the Analysis of Bipolar Fuzzy Information. Springer. 2020.
- [2] S. Ali, S. Mathew, J. Mordeson, Hamiltonian fuzzy graphs with application to human trafficking. Information Sciences. 2020, doi: 10.1016/j.ins.2020.10.029.
- [3] K.T. Atanassov, Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets. Studies in fuzziness and soft computing. Springer. 1999;35.
- [4] P. Ballen, Perfect graphs and the perfect graph theorems, <u>http://www.cis.upenn.edu/</u>pballen/brinkmann.pdf
- [5] C. Berge, F¨arbung von Graphen, deren s¨amtliche beziehungsweise deren ungerade Kreise starr sind, Wissenschaftliche Zeitschrift der Martin-Luther-Universit¨at Halle-Wittenberg, Mathematisch-naturwissenschaftliche Reihe (in German). 1961,10: 114.

[6] C. Berge, Perfect graphs. Six Papers on Graph Theory, Calcutta: Indian Statistical Insti- tute. 1963, pp.1–21.

[7] M. Chudnovsky, N. Robertson, P. Seymour, R.Thomas, The strong perfect graph theorem, Annals of Mathematics. 164 (1): 51–229.doi:10.4007/annals.2006.164.51.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Fuzzy intersection graph, strength of intersection, algorithm, intersection of intersection graphs, fuzzy interval graph, fuzzy permutation graph, railway system

[8] W.L. Craine, Characterizations of fuzzy interval graphs. Fuzzy Sets and Systems. 1994;68:181-193.

[9] D. Dubois, H. Prade, Fuzzy Sets and Systems, Theory and Applications (Academic Press, New York, 1980).

[10] P.C. Gilmore, A.J. Hoffman, A characterization of comparability graphs and of interval Graphs. Canad. J. Math.. 1964;16:539 548.

[11] M.C. Golumbic, Algorithmic Graph Theory and Perfect Graphs. Academic Press, New York. 1980.

[12] A. Kishore, M.S. Sunitha, Chromatic number of fuzzy graphs. Annals of Fuzzy Mathemat- ics and Informatics, 2014, 7(4):543-551.

[13] L. Lovasz, Normal hypergraphs and the perfect graph conjecture. Discrete Mathematics 1972, 2 (3): 253–267, doi:10.1016/0012-365X(72)90006-4.

[14] L. Lovasz, A characterization of perfect graphs. Journal of Combinatorial Theory. Series B, 1972, 13(2): 95–98, doi:10.1016/0095-8956(72)90045-7.

[15] [12] M.L.N. McAllister, Fuzzy intersection graphs, Computers and Mathematics with Ap- plications, 15(10)(1988), 871-886.

[16] J.N. Mordeson, P.S. Nair, Fuzzy Graphs and Fuzzy Hypergraphs. Springer. Berlin. 2000.

[17] P.S. Nair, S.C.Cheng, Cliques and fuzzy cliques in fuzzy graphs. Joint 9<sup>th</sup> IFSA World Congress and 20<sup>th</sup> NAFIPS International Conference, Vancouver, Canada, 2001;2277-2280.

[18] P. Nair, Perfect and precisely perfect fuzzy graphs. Annual Conference of the North American Fuzzy Information Processing Society - NAFIPS. 2008, 1-4. 10.1109/NAFIPS.2008.4531246.

[19] M. Pal, Intersection graphs: An introduction. Annals of Pure and Applied Mathematics. 2013;4(1): 43-91.

[20] M.Pal, S.Samanta, G. Ghorai, Modern trends in fuzzy graph theory. Springer. 2020.

[21] T. Pramanik, S. Samanta, M. Pal, Interval-valued fuzzy planar graph. International Journal of Machine Learning and Cybernetics, 2014, DOI 10.1007/s13042-014-0284-7.

[22] S. Raut, M. Pal, G. Ghorai, Fuzzy permutation garph and its complements. Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzy Systems. 2018;35:2199-2213.

[23] S. Raut, M. Pal, Artif Intell Rev (2019). Springer Netherlands. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10462-019-09714-7.

[24] A. Rosenfeld, Fuzzy graphs. 10.1016/B978-0-12-775260-0.50008-6. 1975.

[25] S. Samanta, T. Pramanik, M. Pal, Fuzzy colouring of fuzzy graphs. Afrika Matematika. 2015; 27:37-50. DOI:10.1007/s13370-015-0317-8

[26] S. Samanta, M. Pal, Fuzzy Planar Graphs. IEEE Transactions on Fuzzy Systems. 2015, 23. 1936-1942. 10.1109/TFUZZ.2014.2387875.

[27] Edward R. Scheinerman, Characterizing intersection classes of graphs, Discrete Mathematics, 1985. 55(2):185-193.
[28] F. Sun, X. Wang, X. Qu, Cliques and clique covers in fuzzy graphs. Journal of Intelligent and Fuzzyn Systems.
2016;31:1245-1256.

[29] M.S. Sunitha, A.V. Kumar, Complemnets of fuzzy graphs. Indian J Pure Appl Math. 2002,33:1451–1464 [30] L.A.Zadeh, Fuzzy sets, Information and Control. 1965;8:338-353.

Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming,

Vidyasagar University, Midnapore - 721 102, India.

E-mail adress: sreen61087@gmail.com, mmpalvu@gmail.com

# ON A SEQUENCE SPACE DEFINED AS THE FIELD OF A TRIANGLE MATRIX

# GÜLSEN KILINÇ

0000-0002-9657-2577

### ABSTRACT

In this study, I introduced a new sequence space by means of a special triangle matrix. As well as researching some topological and algebraic properties of mentioned sequence space, I determined Köthe-Toeplitz, generalized Köthe-Toeplitz dual and garling dual.

### References

- 1. Basar, F., Summability theory and its applications, Bentham Science Publishers, e-books, monographs, Istanbul, (2012).
- Candan, M., A new sequence space isomorphic to the space l(p) and compact operators, J. Math. Comput. Sci. 4(2), 306-334, (2014).
- 3. Candan, M., Kilinc G., A different look for paranormed Riesz Sequence Space derived by Fibonacci Matrix., Konuralp Journal of Mathematics, 3(2), 62-76, (2015).
- 4. Kızmaz, H., On certain sequence spaces. Canad. Math. Bull. 24(2), 169-176, (1981).

Department of Mathematics and Science Education, Faculty of Education, Adiyaman University, Adiyaman, 02040, Turkey E-mail adress: gkilinc@adiyaman.edu.tr

# SOLITARY WAVE SOLUTIONS ON COMMUNICATION TECHNOLOGY

# SERBAY DURAN

0000-0002-3585-8061

### ABSTRACT

In this study, analytical solutions for a nonlinear partial differential equation and physical interpretations of these solutions are presented. Analytical methods, which have been very popular in recent years, are preferred for the solutions to be obtained. The similarities and differences of solitary wave solutions produced differently from each other with the help of these methods with the solutions in the literature are examined. It is emphasized that the analytical methods applied in the study are quite successful and valid in strong nonlinear equations.

### References

- 1. S. Duran, A. Yokuş, H. Durur and D. Kaya, Refraction simulation of internal solitary waves for the fractional Benjamin-Ono equation in fluid dynamics, *Modern Physics Letters B*, (in press).
- A. Yokuş, H. Durur, K.A. Abro and D. Kaya, Role of Gilson-Pickering equation for the different types of soliton solutions: a nonlinear analysis. *European Physical Journal Plus*, 135 (8), (2020), pp. 1-19.
- 3. Duran Serbay, Solitary Wave Solutions of the Coupled Konno-Oono Equation by using the Functional Variable Method and the Two Variables (G'/G, 1/G)-Expansion Method, *Adayaman Üniversitesi Fen Bilimleri Dergisi*, 10(2), (2020), pp. 585-594.

Department of Mathematics and Science Education, Faculty of Education, Adıyaman University, Adıyaman, 02040, Turkey E-mail adress: <u>sduran@adiyaman.edu.tr</u>

# APPLICATIONS OF EXACT SOLUTIONS OBTAINED WITH THE HELP OF AN ANALYTICAL METHOD

# SERBAY DURAN and BAYHAN KARABULUT

0000-0002-3585-8061 and 0000-0002-6677-5023

## ABSTRACT

In this study, a system of partial differential equations that has many applications in basic sciences, both physically and chemically, is examined. Exact solutions are generated by using an appropriate analytical method for the system under consideration. In analytical methods, the main purpose is to reduce the nonlinear partial differential equation to an ordinary differential equation with the help of traditional wave transformation. With the help of this transformation, suitable values are defined in terms of physical and chemical meanings for the parameters in the traveling wave solutions. Graphics obtained from these values using computer programs are presented. The findings related to the system and method are discussed in the results and discussion section.

### References

- 1. S. Duran, Extractions of travelling wave solutions of (2+1)-dimensional Boiti–Leon–Pempinelli system via (G'/G,1/G)-Expansion Method. *Optical and Quantum Electron.* (in press).
- B. Karabulut and C. Kırılmış 5-((4-brom-2-klorfenoksi) metil) oksazolidin-2-on ve 5-((2-brom-4-klorfenoksi) metil) oksazolidin-2-on bileşiklerinin Sentezi ve Teorik Hesaplamaları. Bitlis Eren Üniversitesi Fen Bilimleri Dergisi, 9(2), (2020), pp.500-511.
- A. Yokuş, H. Durur, K.A. Abro and D. Kaya, Role of Gilson-Pickering equation for the different types of soliton solutions: a nonlinear analysis. *European Physical Journal Plus*, 135 (8), (2020), pp. 1-19.

Department of Mathematics and Science Education, Faculty of Education, Adıyaman University, Adıyaman, 02040, Turkey E-mail adress: <u>sduran@adiyaman.edu.tr</u> <sup>2</sup>Department of Central Research Laboratory, Rectorate, Adıyaman University, Adıyaman, 02040, Turkey E-mail adress: <u>bayhankarabulut@gmail.com</u>

Date: May 25, 2021. Key words and phrases. Analytical method, traveling wave solution.

# COMPARISON OF SEGMENTATION PERFORMANCE OF INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY C-MEANS AND FUZZY C-MEANS CLUSTERING ALGORITHMS ON COVID-19 X-RAY IMAGES

## İbrahim AYAZ, Fatih KUTLU and Zafer CÖMERT

0000-0003-3519-1882, 0000-0002-1731-9558 and 0000-0001-5256-7648

## ABSTRACT

The COVID-19 virus, which was first detected in Wuhan province of China, affected the whole world in a short time and caused many deaths. In this study, we present a method to quickly and accurately segment lesions in the lungs of people with COVID-19. COVID-19 lung images obtained from X-ray images were segmented with intuitionistic Fuzzy C-Means (IFCM) and fuzzy C-Means algorithm after passing through pre-processing steps in the first stage [11. Cluster validity indexes are used to determine the correct number of clusters after segmentation. An error matrix was created to measure the segmentation performance. Accuracy, sensitivity, sensitivity and f1 score values were obtained from this error matrix [2]. The pros and cons of these two algorithms used in segmentation were compared.

### References

- [1] Atanassov, K. (2016). Intuitionistic fuzzy sets. International Journal Bioautomation, 20, 1.
- [2] Xu, Z., & Wu, J. (2010). Intuitionistic fuzzy C-means clustering algorithms. Journal of Systems Engineering and Electronics, 21(4), 580-590.
- [3] Özyurt, F., Sert, E., & Avcı, D. (2020). An expert system for brain tumor detection: Fuzzy C-means with super resolution and convolutional neural network with extreme learning machine. *Medical hypotheses*, 134, 109433.
- [4] Bezdek, J. C., Ehrlich, R., & Full, W. (1984). FCM: The fuzzy c-means clustering algorithm. Computers & geosciences, 10(2-3), 191-203.
- [5] Narin, A., Kaya, C., & Pamuk, Z. (2020). Automatic detection of coronavirus disease (covid-19) using x-ray images and deep convolutional neural networks. arXiv preprint arXiv:2003.10849.

Department of Mathematics, Van Yüzüncü Yıl University, Van, Turkey E-mail adress: fatihkutlu@yyu.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Intuitionistic fuzzy sets, Clustering, Image Segmentation, COVID-19

# SOME NEW PROPERTIES OF TRANSLATION SURFACES ON PRODUCT TIME SCALES

## G.A. SUROGLU, T. GULSEN, E. YILMAZ

0000-0003-1976-3465, 0000-0002-2288-8050, 0000-0002-7822-9193

## ABSTRACT

In this paper, we study some properties of translation surfaces which are parameterized by a product time scale. We obtain mean and Gaussian curvatures of these surfaces on distinct time scales. Then, flatness and minimality properties are determined of these surfaces on product time scales.

### References

1) N. Aktan, M. Z. Sarıkaya, K. Ilarslan, H. Yıldırım, Directional ∇-derivative and curves on n-dimensional time scale, Acta Applicandae Mathematicae, 105, 45--63 (2009).

2) M. Bohner, A.Peterson, Dynamic equations on time scales: An introduction with applications, Boston MA: Birkhäuser Boston Inc; (2001).

3) M. Bohner and G. Sh. Guseinov, Partial differentation on time scales, Dynamic Systems and Applications, 13 (2004), 351-379.

4) M. Bohner, G. Sh. Guseinov, Surface areas and surface integrals on time scales, Dynamic Systems an Applications, 19 435-454 (2010).

5) G. Sh. Guseinov and E. Ozyilmaz, Tangent lines of generalized regular curves parametrized by time scales, Turkish Journal of Mathematics, 25(4), 553-562 (2001).

6) S. Hilger, Ein Masskettenkalkül mit Anwendung auf Zentrumsmannigfaltigkeiten [Ph.D. Thesis], Universität Würzburg (1988).

7) R. Hilscher, V. Zeidan, Calculus of variations on time scales: weak local piecewise C1 rd solutions variable endpoints, Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 289, 143-166 (2004).

8) H. Kusak and A. Caliskan, Application of vector field and derivative mapping on time scale, Hadronic Journal, 31 (6), 617-633 (2008).

9) H. Kusak and A. Caliskan, The delta nature connection on time scale, Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications, 375, 323-330 (2011).

10) H. Liu, Translation surfaces with constant mean curvature in 3- dimensional spaces, Journal of Geometry, 64, 141-149 (1999).

Date: May 25, 2021.

11) H. K. Samanci and A. Caliskan, The level curves and surfaces on time scales, Journal of Mathematical Sciences, 2, 217-225 (2015).

12) H. K. Samanci, The matrix representation of the delta shape operator on time scales, Advances in Difference Equations, 12 (2016).

13) Y. Tunçer, N. Ekmekçi, Translation surfaces in Euclidean 3-space, International Journal of Information and Mathematical Sciences, 6(4), 227-231 (2010).

14) E. Yilmaz, M. E. Aydin, T. Gulsen, A certain class of surfaces on product time scales with interpretations from economics, Filomat, 32(15), 5297-5306 (2018).

Department of Mathematics, Faculty of Science, Firat University, 23119, Elazig / TURKEY

E-mail adress: guldenaltay23@hotmail.com, tubagulsen87@hotmail.com, emrah231983@gmail.com

# ON MOMENT OF SAMPLE MINIMUM OF ORDER STATISTICS FROM GEOMETRIC DISTRIBUTION

# AYSE T. BUGATEKIN

0000-0001-8949-8367

# ABSTRACT

In our previous studies, the expected value of the sample range of order statistics in geometric distribution has been obtained. In this study, the moment generating function of the sample minimum of the order statistics in geometric distribution was found and thus the moments of the sample minimum were calculated.

### References

Arnold, BC., Balakrishnan, N., Nagaraja, HN., 1992. A First Course in Order Statistics. John Wiley and Sons, New York.
David, H.A., 1981. Order Statistics. Second Edition, John Wiley and Sons, Inc. New York.

[3] Ferguson T.S., 1967. On characterizing distributions by properties of order statistics, Shankhyd. A., 29, 265-278.

Department of Statistics, Firat University, Elazig, Turkey

E-mail adress: ayseturan23@hotmail.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

Key words and phrases. Distribution Function, Order Statistics, Sample Extremes, Moment.

# RESIDUAL QUOTIENT OF INTUITIONISTIC FUZZY SETS OF RINGS AND MODULES AND THEIR APPLICATIONS

## POONAM KUMAR. SHARMA

0000-0001-5463-8665

## ABSTRACT

In this talk, we study the concept of residual quotient of intuitionistic fuzzy subsets of ring and module and develop many properties out of these. Using the concept of residual quotient, we investigate some important characterization of annihilator of intuitionistic fuzzy submodules, intuitionistic fuzzy prime (primary) submodules and intuitionistic fuzzy prime (primary) decomposition.

### References

[1]. K.T. Atanassov (1999), Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets Theory and Applications, Studies on Fuzziness and Soft Computing, 35, Physica-Verlag, Heidelberg.

[2] D.K. Basnet (2011) Topics in intuitionistic fuzzy algebra, Lambert Academic Publishing, ISBN: 978-3-8443-9147-3.

[3] P.K. Sharma, Gagandeep Kaur (2017) Residual quotient and annihilator of intuitionsitic fuzzy sets of ring and module, International Journal of Computer Science and Information Technology, 9(4) pp. 1-15.

[4] P.K. Sharma, Gagandeep Kaur (2018) On intuitionistic fuzzy prime submodules, Notes on Intuitionistic Fuzzy Sets, 24(4) pp. 97-112.

[5] P.K. Sharma, Kanchan (2020) On intuitionistic L-fuzzy primary and P-primary submodules, Malaya Journal of Matematik, 8(4) pp. 1417-1426.

[6] P.K. Sharma, Kanchan, D.S. Pathania (2020) On decomposition of intuitionistic fuzzy prime submodules, Notes on Intuitionistic Fuzzy Set, 26(2), 25-32.

[7] P.K. Sharma, Kanchan, D.S. Pathania (2020) On decomposition of intuitionistic fuzzy primary submodules, Malaya Journal of Matematik, 8(4) pp. 1708-1712.

Associate Professor, Department of Mathematics, D.A.V. College, Jalandhar, Punjab, India.

E-mail adress: pksharma@davjalandhar.com

Date: May 25, 2021.

# COMMUTATIVE ASSOCIATIVE BINARY OPERATIONS ON A SET WITH SIX ELEMENTS

### Amit Sehgal and P.K. Sharma

0000-0001-7820-8037 and 0000-0001-5463-8665

## ABSTRACT

The main goal of this paper is to count commutative as well as associative binary operation on six element set, by using partition and composition of mapping. This is achieved using algorithm given by Sehgal et al. [2018] on commutative associative binary operations on a set with five elements and Yogesh et al. [2013] on commutative as well as associative binary operations on a set with three elements.

### References

- 1) Man-Keung Siu, Which Latin Squares are Cayley Tables?, AMS Monthly, 98 (1991) 625-627
- Pri∂rik Diego and Kristín Halla Jŏnsdŏttiĭ, Associative Operations on a Three-Element Set, TMME, 5(2&3), pp 257-268, 2008.
- 3) Amit Sehgal and ManMohan, Associative Binary operation on a set with Three elements, *International Journal of Essential Sciences*, 5(1), pp1-8,2011
- 4)Sarita and Amit Sehgal, Using Partition Calculation for number of associative operation is reduced. Proceeding of International Conference on Mathematics and Soft Computing (Application in Engineering) pp437-446 Dec 4-5,2010
- 5) George E. Forsythe, Swac Computers 126 distinct semi groups of order 4 Proc. Amer. Math. Soc. 6 (1955), 443-447.
- 6) Lyle Ramshaw, The On-Line Encyclopedia of Integer Sequences A023815 (Number of binary operations on n-set that are commutative and associative )
- 7) Amit Sehgal, Sarita and Sunil Dua, Associative Binary operation on a set with Four elements, International Journal of Computer Science and Communication Engineering Volume 1 Issue 2 paper id IJCSCE 121204, 2013
- 8) A.Distler and T. Kelsey, The semigroups of order 9 and their automorphism groups, arXiv preprint arXiv: 1301.6023, 2013
- 9) Amit Sehgal, Ravinder Kumar and Ombir Dahiya, , Associative Binary operation on a set with Five elements, International Journal of Computer Applications, 76(6), (2013), 27-33

Date: May 25, 2021.

2000 Mathematics Subject Classification. 20M10

Key words and phrases. binary operations, associative binary operations, commutative binary operations, isomorphism, order, partition

10) Yogesh Kumar and Sarita, Commutative Associative Binary Operations on a Set with Three Elements,

- International Journal of Innovative Research in Science, Engineering and Technology, 2(10), (2013) pp 5499-5504 11) Sunil Kumar, Sarita and Amit Schgal, Commutative Associative Binary Operations on a Set with Four Elements, International review of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 13(1) (2017), pp-85-94
- 12) Amit Schgal, Sunil Kumar, Sarita and Yashpal, Commutative Associative Binary Operations on a Set with Five Elements, J. Phys. Conf. Ser., 1000 (012063) (2018).

(author one) Pt NRS Govt College, Rohtak, Haryana, India

E-mail adress: <u>amit\_sehgal\_iit@yahoo.com</u>

(author two) D.A.V. College, Jalandhar City, Punjab, India

E-mail adress: pksharma@davjalandhar.com

## ON PARTIAL DERIVATIVES OF SPLIT TRIPLET FUNCTIONS

### A. ATASOY

#### 0000-0002-1894-7695

### ABSTRACT

Quaternions and split quaternions are not commutative by multiplication. A split triplet is obtained when the coefficient of one element of the vector part of split quaternions is zero. In some special cases, triplets are commutative. In this study, partial derivatives of split triplet functions are obtained.

## References

[1] B. Akyar, Dual quaternions in spatial kinematics in an algebraic sense. Turkish Journal of Mathematics, vol.32, pp.373-391 (2008).

[2] E. Ata, Y. Yaylı, Split quaternions and semi-Euclidean projective spaces, Chaos Solitons Fractals, vol.41, N.4, pp.1910-1915 (2009).

[3] D. P. Mandic, C. C. Took, A Quaternion Gradient Operator and Its Aplications, IEEE Signal Processing Letters, Vol.18, N.1., pp.47-49 (2011).

[4] J. F. Weisz, Comments on mathematical analysis over quaternions, Int. J. Math. Educ. Sci. Technol., Vol.22, N. 4, pp.499-506 (1991).

[5] F. R. Pfaff, A Commutative Multiplication of Number Triplets, Amer. Math. Montly, Vol.107, pp.156-162 (2000).

[6] N. Masrouri, Y. Yayli, M. H. Faroughi M. Mirshafizadeh, Comments On Differentiable Over Function of Split Quaternions, Revista Notas de Matemática, Vol.7(2), N.312, pp.128-134 (2011).

(author one) KIRIKKALE UNIVERSITY, KESKIN VOCATIONAL SCHOOL, 71300, KIRIKKALE, TURKEY *Current address*: kırıkkale university, keskin vocational school, 71300, kırıkkale, turkey *Email address*, author one: aliatasoy@kku.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 11R52; Secondary 51M99. Key words and phrases. Triplet, Split quaternion, Partial derivate.

## ON SPLIT TRIPLET AND GRADIENT

### A. ATASOY

### 0000-0002-1894-7695

### ABSTRACT

A triplet is the special case of a quaternion. Likewise, a split triplet is the special case of a split quaternion. In general, they are not commutative according to the multiplication process. In this paper, the gradient of split triplet functions are obtained.

### References

[1] B. Akyar, Dual quaternions in spatial kinematics in an algebraic sense. Turkish Journal of Mathematics, vol.32, pp.373-391 (2008).

[2] E. Ata, Y. Yaylı, Split quaternions and semi-Euclidean projective spaces, Chaos Solitons Fractals, vol.41, N.4, pp.1910-1915 (2009).

[3] D. P. Mandic, C. C. Took, A Quaternion Gradient Operator and Its Aplications, IEEE Signal Processing Letters, Vol.18, N.1., pp.47-49 (2011).

[4] J. F. Weisz, Comments on mathematical analysis over quaternions, Int. J. Math. Educ. Sci. Technol., Vol.22, N. 4, pp.499-506 (1991).

[5] F. R. Pfaff, A Commutative Multiplication of Number Triplets, Amer. Math. Montly, Vol.107, pp.156-162 (2000).

(author one) KIRIKKALE UNIVERSITY, KESKIN VOCATIONAL SCHOOL, 71300, KIRIKKALE, TURKEY *Current address*: kirikkale university, keskin vocational school, 71300, kirikkale, turkey *Email address*, author one: aliatasoy@kku.edu.tr

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. Primary 11R52; Secondary 51M99. Key words and phrases. Split quaternion, Triplet, Split triplet.

# IDEALS OF A MULTIPLICATIVE SEMIGROUP IN PICTURE FUZZY ENVIRONMENT

# Shovan Dogra and Madhumangal Pal

0000-0002-0768-1764 and  $0000\text{-}0002\text{-}6709\text{-}836\mathrm{X}$ 

### ABSTRACT

This paper introduces the concept of picture fuzzy ideal of a multiplicative semigroup. Also, the paper gives the notions of different types of ideals under picture fuzzy environment and establishes relationships between them. It has been shown that a picture fuzzy prime ideal of a multiplicative semigroup is a picture fuzzy primary ideal provided that the picture fuzzy prime ideal satisfies the condition of picture fuzzy subsemigroup. Also, it has been high-lighted that a picture fuzzy prime ideal is a picture fuzzy prime ideal. It has been proved that  $(\theta, \phi, \Psi)$  - cut of a picture fuzzy prime ideal is a picture fuzzy semiprime ideal and similar type of concept is also valid in case of picture fuzzy primary ideal and picture fuzzy semiprime ideal.

### References

- 1. Atanassov KT (1986) Intuitionistic fuzzy sets. Fuzzy Sets and Systems 20: 87-96.
- Banerjee B, Basnet DK (2003) Intuitionistic Fuzzy Subrings and Ideals. Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics 11: 139-155.
- 3. Biswas R (1989) Intuitionistic fuzzy subgroups. Mathematical Forum 10: 37-46.
- 4. Cuong BC, Kreinovich V (2013) Picture fuzzy sets a new concept for computational intelligence problems. Proceedings of the Third World Congress on Information and Communication Technologies WIICT
- 5. Dib KA, Galhum N, Hassan AAM (1996) Fuzzy ring and fuzzy ideals. Journal of Fuzzy Mathematics 4: 245-261.
- Dogra S, Pal M (2020) Picture fuzzy subring of a crisp ring. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci., India, Sect. A Phys. Sci., https://doi.org/10.1007/s40010-020-00668-y.
- Dogra S, Pal M (2020) Picture fuzzy matrix and its application. Soft Computing 24: 9413-9428, https://doi.org/10.1007/s00500-020-05021-4.
- 8. Dogra S, Pal M (2020) \$m\$-polar picture fuzzy ideal of a BCK algebra. International Journal of Computational Intelligence Systems 13(1): 409-420.
- 9. Dogra S, Pal M (2023) Picture fuzzy subspace of a crisp vector space. Kragujevac Journal of Mathematics 47(4): 577-597.

Date: May 25, 2021.

- 10. Dogra S, Pal M (2023) Picture fuzzy subgroup. Kragujevac Journal of Mathematics 47(6): 911-933.
- 11. Dutta P, Ganju S (2018) Some aspects of picture fuzzy set. Transactions of A. Razmandze Mathematical Institute 172(2): 164-175.
- Garg H (2017) Some picture fuzzy aggregation operators and their applications to multicriteria decision making. Arabian Journal for Science and Engineering 42(12): 5275-5290.
- 13. Jana C, Senapati T, Pal M, Yager RR (2019) Picture fuzzy Dombi aggregation operators: Application to MADM process. Applied Soft Computing 74: 99-109.
- 14. Jana C, Pal M (2019) Assessment of enterprise performance based on picture fuzzy Hamacher aggregation operators. Symmetry 11(75): 1-15.
- 15. Kim KH, Jun YB (2002) Intuitionistic fuzzy ideals of semigroups. Indian Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics 33: 443-449
- 16. Kuroki N (1981) Fuzzy ideals and fuzzy bi-ideals in semi-groups. Fuzzy Sets and Systems 5: 203-215.
- 17. Palaniappan N, Veerappan PS, Ramachardran M (2011) Some properties of intuitionistic fuzzy ideals of \$\Gamma\$-rings. Thai Journal of Mathematics 9: 305-318.
- 18. Ren YC (1985) Fuzzy ideals and quotient rings. Fuzzy Mathematics 4:19-26.
- 19. Rosenfeld A (1971) Fuzzy groups. Journal of Mathematical Analysis and Applications 35: 512-517.
- 20. Wei GW (2018) Some similarity measures for picture fuzzy sets and their applications. Iranian Journal of Fuzzy Systems 15(1): 77-89.
- 21. Zadeh LA (1965) Fuzzy sets. Information and Control 8: 338-353.

Department of Science and Humanities, Medinipur Sadar Govt. Polytechnic, Paschim Medinipur, West Bengal, India E — mail adress: shovansd39@gmail.com

Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming, Vidyasagar University, Midnapore – 721102, West Bengal, India E – mail adress: mmpalvu@gmail.com

# SOME RESULTS RELATED TO INVERSE SUM INDEG INDEX OF GRAPHS

## A. Bharali

0000-0001-8642-3933

### ABSTRACT

Inverse sum indeg index or simply ISI index is identified in the list of 20 most important topological indices. The ISI index of a simple graph *G*, *ISI(G)* is defined as the sum of the terms  $\frac{d(u)d(v)}{d(u)+d(v)}$  over all the edges *uv* of *G*, where d(u) denotes the degree of a vertex *u* of *G*. In this communication, we highlight three important aspects in the study of topological indices viz., extension, generalization and analysis of spectra w.r.t. ISI index.

### References

- Bharali, A., Mahanta, A., Gogoi, I. J., Doley, A., Inverse sum Indeg index and ISI matrix of graphs, Journal of Discrete Mathematical Sciences and Cryptography, 23(6) (2020) 1315-1333.
- 2. Buragohain, J., Deka, B, Bharali, A., A Generalized ISI Index of Some Chemical Structures, Journal of Molecular Structure, 1208 (2020) 127843.
- 3. Doley, A., Buragohain, J., Bharali, A., Inverse sum indeg status index of graphs and its applications to octane isomers and benzenoid hydrocarbons, Chemometrics and Intelligent Laboratory Systems, 203 (2020) 104059.
- 4. Gutman, I., Milovanović, E., Milovanović, I., Beyond the Zagreb indices, AKCE International Journal of Graphs and Combinatorics, 17(1) (2020) 74-85 DOI: https://doi.org/10.1016/j.akcej.2018.05002.
- Hussain, Z, Munir, M., Bilal, M., Ameer, A., Rafique, S., Kang, S. M., Computational analysis of new degree based descriptors of oxide networks, Open Chem, 17 (2019) 177-182.
- Kang, S.M., Zahid, M.A., Virk, A. R., Nazeer, W., Gao, W., Calculating the degree based topological indices of Dendrimers, Open Chem, 16 (2018) 681-688.

Date: May 25, 2021. Keywords and phrases: ISI index, extension, generalization, spectra of graph.

- An, M., Xiong, L., Some results on the inverse sum indeg index of a graph, Information Processing Letters 134 (2018) 42-46.
- Bozkurt, S. B., Güngör, A. D., Gutman, I., Cęvik, A. S., Randić Matrix and Randić Energy, MATCH Commun. Math. Comput. Chem. 64 (2010) 239-250.
- 9. Chen, X., On ABC eigenvalues and ABC energy, Linear Algebra Appl. 544 (2018) 141-157.
- Chen, H., Deng, H., The inverse sum indeg index of graphs with some given parameters, Discrete Mathematics, Algorithms and Applications 10(1) (2018) 1850006.
- 11. Da Fonseca, C.M., Kouachi, S., Mazilu, D. A., Mazilu, I., A multi-temperature kinetic Ising model and the eigenvalues of some perturbed Jacobi matrices, Appl. Math. Comp. 259 (2015) 205-211.
- Dragomir, S. S., A Survey on Cauchy-Bunyakovsky-Schwarz Type Discrete Inequalities, J. Inequal. Pure and Appl. Math. 4(3) (2003) Art. 63.
- 13. Estrada, E., The ABC Matrix, J. Math. Chem. 55 (2017) 1021-1033.
- 14. Fajtlowicz, S., On conjectures of Graffiti-II, Congr. Numer. 60 (1987) 187-197.
- Falahati-Nezhad, F., Azari, M., Došlić, T., Sharp bounds on the inverse sum indeg index, Discrete Appl. Math. 217(2) (2017) 185-195.
- 16. Gutman, I., Degree-based topological indices, Croat. Chem. Acta 86(4) (2013) 351-361.
- 17. Matejić, M. M., Milovanović I. Ž, Milovanović E. I., Upper bounds for the inverse sum indeg index of graphs, Discrete Applied Mathematics 251 (2018), 258-267.
- Mingqiang A., Liming X., Some results on the inverse sum indeg index of a graph, Information Processing Letters, 134 (2018), 42-46.
- Pattabiraman, K., Inverse sum indeg index of graphs, AKCE International Journal of Graphs and Combinatorics 15(2) (2018) 155-167.
- Rad, N. J., Jahanbani, A., Gutman, I., Zagreb Energy and Zagreb Estrada Index of Graphs, MATCH Commun. Math. Comput. Chem. 79 (2018) 371-386.
- Ramane, H.S., Yalnaik, A. S., Sharafdini, R., Status connectivity indices and coindices of graphs and its computation to some distance-balanced graphs, AKCE International Journal of Graphs and Combinatorics 17(1)(2020) 98-108.
- 22. Rodríguez, J. A., A spectral approach to the Randić index, Linear Algebra Appl. 400 (2005) 339-344.
- 23. Rodríguez, J. M., Sigarreta J. M., Spectral study of the Geometric-Arithmetic Index, MATCH Commun. Math. Comput. Chem. 74 (2015) 121-135.
- Rodríguez, J. M., Sigarreta J. M., Spectral properties of geometric-arithmetic index, Appl. Math. Comp. 277 (2016) 142-153.
- 25. Sedlar, J., Stevanović, D., Vasilyev, A., On the inverse sum indeg index, Discrete Appl. Math. 184 (2015) 202-212.
- 26. Vukićević, D., Gašperov, M., Bond additive Modeling 1. Adriatic Indices, Croat. Chem. Acta 83(3) (2010) 243-260.
- 27. Wiener, H., Structural determination of paraffin boiling points, J. Am. Chem. Soc. 69(1) (1947), 17-20.

Department of Mathematics Dibrugarh University, Assam, India E-mail adress: a.bharali@dibru.ac.in

# THE MOORE-PENROSE INVERSE OF SYMMETRIC MATRICES WITH NONTRIVIAL EQUITABLE PARTITIONS

### ABDULLAH ALAZEMI, MILICA ANĐELIĆ, AND DRAGANA CVETKOVIĆ-ILIĆ

0000-0001-9383-3121, 0000-0002-3348-1141 and 0000-0002-0449-3397

### ABSTRACT

In this paper we consider symmetric matrices that admit nontrivial equitable partitions. We determine some sufficient conditions for the quotient matrix of the Moore-Penrose inverse of the initial matrix to be equal to the Moore-Penrose inverse of its quotient matrix. We also study several particular cases when the computation of the Moore-Penrose inverse can be reduced significantly by establishing the formula for its computation based on the Moore-Penrose inverse of the quotient matrix. Among others we consider the adjacency matrix of a generalized weighted threshold graph.

### References

- [1] A. Alazemi, M. Anđelić, S. K. Simić, Eigenvalue location for chain graphs, Linear Algebra Appl. 505 (2016), 194-210.
- [2] R.B. Bapat, On the adjacency matrix of a threshold graph, Linear Algebra Appl. 438 (2013), 3008-3015.
- [3] E. Bendito, A. Carmona, A.M. Encinas, M. Mitjana, Generalized inverses of symmetric Mmatrices, Linear Algebra Appl., 432(9) (2010), 2438-2454.
- [4] A. Ben-Israel, T. N. E. Greville, Generalized Inverse: Theory and Applications, 2nd Edition, Springer, New York, 2003.
- [5] D.S. Cvetković-Ilić, Y. Wei, Algebraic Properties of Generalized Inverses, Series: Developments in Mathematics, Vol. 52, Springer, New York, 2017.
- [6] D. Cvetković, P. Rowlinson, S. Simić, An Introduction to the Theory of Graph Spectra, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2010.
- [7] A. Ghosh, S.Boyd, A. Saberi, Minimizing effective resistance of a graph, SIAM Review, 50(1) (2008), 37–66.

[8] W.H. Haemers, Interlacing eigenvalues and graphs, Linear Algebra Appl. 226-228 (1995), 593-616.

[9] N.V.R. Mahadev, U.N. Peled, *Threshold Graphs and Related Topics*, Annals of Discrete Mathematics 56, North-Holland, New York, 1995.

[10] W. Xiao, I. Gutman, Resistance distance and Laplacian spectrum, Theor. Chem. Acc. 110(4) (2003), 284-289.

(author one) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, KUWAIT UNIVERSITY, SAFAT 13060, KUWAIT *Email address*, author one: abdullah.alazemi@ku.edu.kw

(author two) DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS, KUWAIT UNIVERSITY, SAFAT 13060, KUWAIT  $Email \ address$ , author two: milica.andelic@ku.edu.kw

(author three) FACULTY OF SCIENCES AND MATHEMATICS, UNIVERSITY OF NIŠ, SERBIA *Email address*, author three: dragana@pmf.ni.ac.rs

Key words and phrases. Equitable partitions, Moore-Penrose inverse, Stepwise matrices.

Date: May 25, 2021.

<sup>2000</sup> Mathematics Subject Classification. 15A09, 05C50.

# FUZZY OPTIMIZATION BY COVERING OF FUZZY GRAPHS AND ITS APPLICATION IN CCTV INSTALLATION

### Anushree Bhattacharya and Madhumangal Pal

0000-0002-2913-0314 and 0000-0002-6709-836X

## ABSTRACT

In graph theory, a vertex covering set is a set of vertices such that each edge of the graph incident to at least one of the vertices of the set. The problems related to vertex covering are called vertex covering problems. Many real-life problems contain lot of uncertainties. To handle such uncertainties, concept of fuzzy graphs is used. Vertex covering problems of fuzzy graph are considered to model some real-life problems. In this article, a vertex covering problem is modelled as a cordon of programming problems. In this model, the following objectives are: (i) the total number of facilities, the coverage area and total efficiency of all facilities are maximized; and (ii) the total cost for the covering is minimized. Some new sets are defined to make best decision on the basis of the features of facilities of the fuzzy system. An illustration is given to describe the whole model. Application of the said vertex covering problem to make a suitable decision for the placement of CCTVs in a city with the help of the developed formulations are given in a systematic way. For solutions, some algorithms are designed and the mathematical software is used keeping the fuzziness of the parameters involved in the model.

### References

[1] Blue. MB. Bush., Puckett. J., (2002) Unified approach to fuzzy graph problems. Fuzzy Sets and Systems 125: 355-368.

[2] Chang. SSL., Zadeh. L., (1972) On fuzzy mappings and control. IEEE Trans Syst Man Cyberne ; 2:30-4.

[3] Chaudhry. SS., (1993) New heuristics for the conditional covering problem. Opsearch 30: 42-47.

[4] Chaudhry. SS., Moon. ID., McCormick. ST., (1987) Conditional covering: greedy heuristics and computational results. Comput. Oper. Res. 14: 11-18.

[5] Chen. S. J., Chen. S. M., (2001) A New method to measure the similarity between fuzzy numbers, IEEE International Conference on Fuzzy Systems, 1123-1126.

Date: May 25, 2021.

Keywords and phrases: Graph theory, fuzzy graph, fuzzy number, covering problem, fuzzy optimization.

[6] Dinur. I., Safra. S., (2005) On the hardness of approximating minimum vertex cover, Ann. Math. 162(1): 1-32.

[7] Dubois. D., Prade. H., (1978) Operations on fuzzy numbers. Int. J. Syst. Sci. 9, 613-626.

[8] Ghorai. G., Pal. M., (2016) A study on m-polar fuzzy planar graphs, International Journal of Computing Science and Mathematics 7(3), 283-292.

[9] Ghorai. G., Pal. M., (2016) Faces and dual of m-polar fuzzy planar graphs, Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems 31 (3), 2043-2049.

[10] Hastad. J., (2001) Some optimal inapproximality results. Journal of the ACM 48(4):798-859.

[11] Kauffmann. A., (1980) Introduction to fuzzy arithmetic: theory and applications, Van Nostrand Reinhold, New York.

[12] Khot. S., Regev. O., (2008) Vertex cover might be hard to approximate to within  $2- \in$ , Journal of Computer and System Sciences 74: 335-349.

[13] Koczy. L. T., (1992) Fuzzy graphs in the evaluation and optimization of networks. Fuzzy Sets and Systems 46:307-319.

[14] Lotfi. V., Moon. ID., (1997) Hybrid heuristics for conditional covering problem. Int. J. Model. Simul. 17: 185-190.

[15] Lunday. BJ., Smith. JC., Gold-berg. JB., (2005) Algorithms for solving the conditional covering problem on paths. Naval Res. Logistics 52: 293-301.

[16] Moon. ID., Chaudhry. SS., (1984) An analysis of network location problems with distance costraints. Manag. Sci. 30: 290-307.

[17] Mordeson. JN., Peng. CS., (1994) Operation on fuzzy graphs. Information Sciences 79: 159-170.

[18] Ni. Y., (2005) Models and algorithm for stochastic minimum weight edge covering problem in: Proceedings of the Fourth International Conference on Information and Management Sciences, Yunnan, China, pp. 445-451.

[19] Ni. Y., (2008) Fuzzy minimum weight edge covering problem, Applied Mathematical Modelling 32: 1327-1337.

[20] Pathinathan. T., Mike Dison. E., (2018) Similarity measures of pentagonal fuzzy numbers, International Journal of Pure and Applied Mathematics, 119, 9, 165-175.

[21] Pathinathan. T., Ponnivalavan. K., (2014) Pentagonal Fuzzy Number, International Journal of Computing Algorithm, 3, 1003-1005.

[22] Pramanik. T., Samanta. S., Pal. M., (2016) Interval-valued fuzzy planar graphs. International Journal of machine learning and cybernetics 7 (4), 653-664.

[23] Pramanik. T., Samanta. S., Sarkar. B., Pal. M., (2017) Fuzzy  $\varphi$ -tolerance cmpetition graphs, Soft Computing 21 (13), 3723-3734.

[24] Rashmanlou. H., Pal. M., (2014) Isometry on interval-valued fuzzy graphs, arXiv preprint arXiv: 1405.6003.

[25] Rashmanlou. H., Samanta. S., Pal. M., Borzooei. RA., (2015) A study on bipolar fuzzy graphs, Journal of Intelligent & Fuzzy Systems 28(2), 571-580.

[26] Rosenfield. A., (1975) Fuzzy graphs. Fuzzy Sets and Their Application (L.A.zadeh, K.S.Fu, M.Shimura, Eds.) Academic press, New York : 77-95.

[27] Sahoo. S., Pal. M., (2016) Intuitionistic fuzzy competition graphs, Journal of Applied Mathematics and Computing 52(1-2), 37-57.

[28] Samanta. S., Akram. M., Pal. M., (2015) m-step fuzzy competition graphs, Journal of Applied Mathematics and Computing 47 (1-2), 461-472.

[29] Samanta. S., Pal. M., Pal. A., (2014) New concepts of fuzzy planar graph, International Journal of Advanced Research in Artificial Intelligence 3 (1), 52-59.

[30] Samanta. S., Pramanik. T., Pal. M., (2016) Fuzzy colouring of fuzzy graphs, Africa Mathematika 27 (1-2), 37-50.

[31] Samanta. S., Pal. M., (2011) Fuzzy tolerance graphs, International Journal of Latest Trends in Mathematics 1 (2), 57-67.

[32] Samanta. S., Pal. M., (2013) Fuzzy k-competition graphs and p-competition fuzzy graphs, Fuzzy Information and Engineering, 1-14.

[33] Samanta. S., Pal. M., (2015) Fuzzy planar graphs, IEEE Transactions on Fuzzy Systems 23 (6), 1936-1942.

[34] Yager. R.R., (1996) Knowledge-based defuzzification. Fuzzy Sets Syst. 80,177-185.

[35] Zadeh. L. A., (1965) Fuzzy sets, Information and Control, 8, 338-353.

Department of Applied Mathematics with Oceanology and Computer Programming

Vidyasagar University

Midnapore - 721102, India.

E-mail adress: anumath96@gmail.com, mmpalvu@mail.vidyasagar.ac.in